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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   October 27, 2010                        3:00 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome to the October 27,

       5        2010, Jacksonville Historic Preservation

       6        Commission hearings.

       7             First, I would like to welcome everyone.

       8             If you have a cell phone, either turn it

       9        off or turn it on vibrate.  If you need to have

      10        a conversation, please do so in the hall outside

      11        the room.  It is very difficult for the court

      12        reporter to hear us and someone in the audience

      13        speaking at the same time.  So if you need to

      14        talk to somebody, please do it outside.

      15             Thank you.

      16             I'd like to verify that we have a quorum.

      17        We have Commissioners Moore, Schifanella, Case,

      18        Simon and Mansfield.

      19             If you intend to speak to any of the items

      20        this evening, you will need to fill out a

      21        speaker's card.  They are available at the desk

      22        right outside the door.

      23             And, at this time, I would undertake a

      24        motion to approve the minutes of the last

      25        meeting.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

       2        approve the minutes from last month's commission

       3        meeting.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there a second?

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor of

       7        approval of the minutes.

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  The minutes are approved.

      10             The first item that we will be discussing

      11        is the deferred items, items COA-10-392, 2702

      12        Green Street; COA-10-499, 1374 Azalea Drive;

      13        COA-10-510, 318 West 11th Street; COA-10-539,

      14        3914 St. Johns Avenue; and COA-10-589, 1052

      15        Cherry Street.

      16             These items have been deferred.  If you are

      17        here to speak on any of those items, they will

      18        not be heard tonight.

      19             The next item on our agenda is the consent

      20        agenda.

      21             Are there any commissioners that would like

      22        to pull any of them -- the items on the agenda?

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I need to recuse myself

      24        from item 6, which is COA-10-587.  I'd like to

      25        pull that from the consent agenda.

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           4

       1             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  You need to go ahead and

       2        move that it be removed from the consent

       3        agenda.  So someone needs to make a motion, and

       4        then you vote on it.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah, I'll do that.

       6             Mr. Chairman, I will move to remove

       7        number 6 from consent agenda.

       8             I also wanted to discuss the window

       9        conditions of item number 22.  I guess I'll

      10        moved to have those pulled as well.

      11             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  So 1, 2, 6.

      12             Is that yours, Angela?

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  So 1, 2 and 6.

      14             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I have a second?

      16             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a motion and second.

      18             Items 1, 2 and 6 will be pulled from the

      19        consent agenda.

      20             All those in favor, aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Those items will be

      23        done with the regular COAs.

      24             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  So now you can -- you need

      25        to vote on the rest of the consent.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  The balance.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The balance of the

       4        consent items are 1, 3, 4, 5, 7 and 8.

       5             Do I hear a motion for approval?

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

       7        those items on the consent agenda.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor, aye.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Mr. Chairman, I have a

      12        client here for my consent agenda item.  Can we

      13        go ahead and vote on that?  Is that possible?

      14             MS. SHAW:  You want to take it out of

      15        order?  I mean, that's your prerogative as the

      16        Chair.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      18             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, do you want

      19        to just hear all of the consent items first,

      20        then, or the items that were pulled from consent

      21        as -- that's how the PowerPoint is organized.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  My two will be very quick.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Okay.  Let's do that.

      24             MS. PAULL:  Okay.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's do that.  That makes
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       1        sense.

       2             Okay.  First we'll look at COA-10-335, 2102

       3        Ernest Street.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chair, I just had a

       5        question of staff regarding that.  I noticed

       6        that in the conditions that were enumerated, it

       7        didn't have some of the standard window

       8        conditions that it has, such as placing the

       9        window back from the front plane so that it

      10        would match the others.  And it seemed to me

      11        that as a general policy we should always have

      12        the same window conditions on all of those so

      13        that they could be incorporated into the order.

      14             MS. SHAW:  I think you probably want to

      15        open the public hearing on this one since we're

      16        taking them separate.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, wouldn't we

      18        normally have a staff report?

      19             MS. SHAW:  Sure.  That is correct.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, seeing that if

      21        there's no objection, in general, of the

      22        application, then maybe we could just address

      23        the window conditions so we could speed things

      24        along.

      25             And I noticed that on another application
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       1        already that's going to come up later in the

       2        agenda for 228 West 7th Street, there are the

       3        standard window conditions that are usually

       4        there that we should just pull.

       5             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Is it --

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's it.

       7             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  It's not something that

       8        we already voted on consent, is it?

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  No.

      10             MS. SHAW:  Okay.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  And I'm sure that the staff

      12        probably discussed this with the applicant, but

      13        in order to be both educational to the applicant

      14        by what we mean by and what it should look like

      15        and then also enforceable later, they should

      16        just always be there and always be the same.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that something we need to

      18        vote on?

      19             MS. SHAW:  Well, you definitely have to

      20        vote on the item itself.  Okay.  So . . .

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      22             MS. SHAW:  If Ms. Mansfield, if you're

      23        proposing that additional conditions be included

      24        in this particular item and all of the items,

      25        then, yeah, you would just -- you would do it
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       1        separately for each item and just add it as an

       2        additional condition when you get to that item

       3        to vote on it.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So, therefore, we

       5        will open it to a public hearing.

       6             Is this applicant here?

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I am here, yes.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Are you aware of the

       9        standard window conditions -- are you aware of

      10        the standard window conditions that are normally

      11        part --

      12             MS. SHAW:  Do they want to come forward?

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- of staff's approval?

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Do you want me to come

      15        forward?

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, please come forward.

      17             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm not --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  State your name and she will

      20        swear you in.

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Thank you.

      22             Robert Hyde.  I'm the owner of the

      23        property.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Your address, please.

      25             MR. HYDE:  2102 Ernest Street.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Okay.  Would you raise your

       2        right hand for me, please.

       3             MR. HYDE:  (Complies.)

       4             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       5        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       6        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       7             MR. HYDE:  I affirm.

       8             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you aware of the general

      10        window replacement requirements in terms of

      11        detailing and whatnot that's usually part of the

      12        standard staff-recommended approval?

      13             MR. HYDE:  Not specifically.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  And wouldn't they have

      15        reviewed that with you at this point?

      16             MR. HYDE:  In a general sense, I believe it

      17        was reviewed, but not specifically beyond what's

      18        stated in the application for the approval --

      19        recommendation, but my intention is to match the

      20        windows in the house in all respects.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you would have no problem

      22        with us adding the condition that they follow

      23        the standard window placement requirements --

      24             MR. HYDE:  No.  I have no objection.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- by staff?
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       1             Okay.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's it.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       4             MR. HYDE:  Thank you.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else to

       6        speak on this?

       7             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, hearing none,

       9        we'll close the public hearing.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  Should I make a motion?

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Please.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  I move that we approve

      13        COA-10-335 with the conditions recommended by

      14        staff and also with the additional condition

      15        that the new windows shall fit the existing or

      16        historic openings.  The new windows shall be set

      17        back from the wall plane.  And if there are any

      18        muntins, that they be exterior, although I

      19        believe this is one over ones.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and

      21        second.  Is there a second?

      22             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor, aye.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have
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       1        approved COA-10-335 at 2102 Ernest Street.

       2             Consent agenda item number 2, COA-10-565,

       3        1214 Hubbard Street.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  This was the same thing,

       5        incorporated the standard window conditions --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- for any window

       8        replacements.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open it to a

      10        public hearing.

      11             Is the applicant here?

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  They probably are not

      14        because --

      15             MS. SHAW:  Yes, because --

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- of consent.

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, I'm sure they

      18        will have no problem with that condition.

      19             MS. SIMON:  I'll just -- I think,

      20        Ms. Mansfield, I'd just like to go on the record

      21        because this was an issue that I had, and I'm

      22        glad that Ms. Mansfield brought it up.  I'm glad

      23        that she's clarifying that.  I had someone call

      24        me who did not follow the window guidelines, and

      25        they told me that it was not in the
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       1        stipulations.  So I think that maybe we need to

       2        be a little more detailed so people understand

       3        exactly what it is we're asking them to do.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah, I think it's

       5        educational as well because I think a lot of

       6        people have the good intention, say, "Yes, I'm

       7        going to put in something that's exactly what I

       8        have," but they would perhaps mistakenly think

       9        that a window off the shelf at Home Depot or

      10        Lowe's is what they have or would match what

      11        they have when they come with fins that nail to

      12        the outside which traditionally are not

      13        approvable.  And so having it spelled out avoids

      14        any confusion later.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  We do discuss that

      16        with the applicants, and it should be

      17        incorporated into the conditions or the

      18        recommended conditions.  Sometimes it just

      19        doesn't happen, and I'm glad you brought it up

      20        where it didn't.  So we'll make sure it gets

      21        corrected.

      22             But, yes, this is a discussion that we do

      23        have with most of the applicants, a window

      24        replacement.

      25             MS. SIMON:  I feel strongly that it needs

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           13

       1        to be in the order because --

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  It will be.

       3             MS. SIMON:  -- this gentleman that called

       4        me, I said, "I guarantee you at the hearing we

       5        give you these stipulations."  And he said,

       6        "Well, it wasn't in the written order."

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  I guess the confusion might

       8        be also in new construction.  When I say "new

       9        construction," I mean a brand-new building, not

      10        an addition to a building.  Sometimes it's not

      11        been clarified as well.  And if we don't

      12        recommend it and you are concerned about that, I

      13        will make sure it's in the action of the

      14        commission also.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We opened the public

      16        hearing.  Let's close it --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  I'm --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- and we'll entertain a

      19        motion.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

      21        COA-10-565 at 1214 Hubbard Street with the

      22        conditions noted in the staff report and the

      23        additional standard window conditions

      24        recommended by staff.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.
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       1             Do I hear a second?

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll second it, but I have

       3        a question.

       4             Is staff going to know what additional ones

       5        to add?

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They have -- yes.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  They're standard

       8        boilerplate.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.  I'll second.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Have a motion and second.

      11             All those in favor, aye.

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      14        approved COA-10-565 at 1214 Hubbard Street.

      15             Consent agenda item number 6, COA-10-587,

      16        3029 Riverside Avenue.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going

      18        to recuse myself on this item.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      20             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  You have to state what

      21        your conflict is.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I provided architectural

      23        services for this project.

      24             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Thanks.

      25             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there a staff report?

       2             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, I can give it.  I just

       3        was -- I didn't know if you were ready.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm ready.

       5             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  Basically it's for a new

       6        construction garage.  I had talked to the

       7        applicant.  I believe we saw him last month and

       8        dealt with everything.

       9             And staff was recommending a straight

      10        approval.  I believe there actually might be

      11        some conditions on it, but I had discussed

      12        everything with the applicant, and he is also

      13        here today.  And we were all in agreement.

      14        That's why it was on consent.

      15             But Ms. Schifanella has to -- or

      16        Commissioner Schifanella, I apologize, has to --

      17        or is recusing herself, so we'll talk about it

      18        then.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll open it to a public

      20        hearing.

      21             Is the applicant here?

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Come on forward, please.

      24             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      25             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,
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       1        please.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Ron Titus, 3029 Riverside

       3        Avenue.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       5        hand for me, please.

       6             MR. TITUS:  (Complies.)

       7             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       8        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       9        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      10             MR. TITUS:  Yes.

      11             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you in agreement with

      13        the staff report and conditions?

      14             MR. TITUS:  Yes.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  That's all I

      16        need to know.

      17             Thank you very much.

      18             MR. TITUS:  Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else who

      20        would like to speak to this item?

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close the

      23        public hearing.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  Mr. Chairman, I move that

      25        we approve COA-10-587 with the conditions in the
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       1        staff report.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do I hear a second?

       3             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  A motion and a second.

       5             All those in favor.

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       8        approved COA-10-587.

       9             We will now move on to Certificates of

      10        Appropriateness.

      11             We will start with COA-10-057, East 4th

      12        Street.

      13             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, that is

      14        withdrawn.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Oh, I see.

      16             MS. PAULL:  As is COA-10-473 for 1504 South

      17        McDuff Avenue.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  I stand

      19        corrected.

      20             Okay.  We are -- have moved on to item

      21        number 3, COA-10-562, 228 West 7th Street.

      22             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This application is

      23        rather lengthy.  There are a total of seven

      24        requests that are on the application.  It is a

      25        full rehab of a structure.  We -- I have been
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       1        out to the site and I've spoke with the

       2        applicant on numerous times.

       3             The first request is for total siding

       4        replacement.  We are approving it as a number of

       5        the sides are either missing, have been

       6        haphazardly replaced, the boards aren't the same

       7        size, not the same material.  There's an

       8        addition on the entire -- almost the entire rear

       9        of the structure, and then the second floor

      10        porch, which the applicant is proposing to

      11        reopen.

      12             It doesn't have siding on the inside.  So

      13        over 50 percent of the siding is either beyond

      14        repair or missing or has been previously

      15        replaced and is not historic.

      16             And so we are recommending approval;

      17        however, we have the condition that the

      18        applicant go back with wood, which I believe the

      19        applicant is not in agreement with.  They would

      20        prefer to use cementitious, which is their

      21        original proposal.

      22             We're also conditioning under -- in regards

      23        to the siding replacement, that the existing

      24        windows and doors shall be framed out

      25        traditionally with wood, including sides, sills,
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       1        sideboards, and headers with crown; that the

       2        existing deteriorated siding shall be completely

       3        removed before any new siding is put on; and

       4        that the siding shall replicate the different

       5        sizes of siding that appear on the structure as

       6        well as the belt course.

       7             The second request is for window

       8        replacement.  The applicant is proposing to

       9        restore the majority of the windows on the

      10        structure at this time and will have to replace

      11        a few of them because they're either completely

      12        missing or definitely deteriorated or have

      13        sashes that are not original to the structure.

      14             So we are recommending approval of the

      15        partial window replacement of 14 windows with

      16        our standard window conditions, that the windows

      17        shall fit the historic or existing openings; the

      18        new windows shall be set back in the wall plane;

      19        a traditional mullion shall be placed between

      20        windows pairs; the trim, including sills, side

      21        heads and header with crown molding shall be

      22        preserved or replicated; and that the windows

      23        shall have a three-over-one sash pattern with

      24        exterior profile muntins.

      25             I was discussing with the applicant -- they
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       1        are in agreement with this, but they will be

       2        able to speak to that.

       3             The two front doors are currently solid

       4        panel doors, and the applicant is proposing to

       5        replace them with a -- I believe it's a

       6        three-quarter light door to replicate the

       7        historic -- or a historic door, and we are

       8        conditioning that the doors shall fit the

       9        historic openings.

      10             The structure was originally built as a

      11        duplex, so -- and they are maintaining the two

      12        doors, which is something that we definitely

      13        prefer to see -- and that the trim around the

      14        doors shall be preserved or replicated.

      15             The fourth request is to reopen the porch

      16        on the second floor.  There are plans included

      17        in your packet, and they are appropriate.

      18        The -- there are existing window openings and an

      19        existing double door opening on the second floor

      20        inside that enclosed porch area, which there are

      21        photos of also in your packet.

      22             And we are recommending approval with the

      23        conditions that the railing on the second floor

      24        shall replicate the simple historic railing on

      25        the first floor; that the applicant shall
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       1        install siding that matches the existing in

       2        size, material, design, reveal, and general

       3        appearance.

       4             And that the applicant shall trim out the

       5        windows and doors with wood to replicate the

       6        existing trim on the historic windows as

       7        described above when I was discussing in the

       8        actual window replacement request.

       9             Request number 5 is to repair the front

      10        porch.  It's on the first floor.  It includes

      11        the flooring, stairs, beadboard ceiling and

      12        railing.  And we are recommending approval with

      13        the conditions that the applicant shall replace

      14        the existing simple historic railing with wood.

      15        The porch flooring or decking shall have a piece

      16        of wood applied to the board and similar to

      17        fascia on the roof so the ends are not exposed.

      18        These are going back with wood,

      19        five-and-a-quarter decking, which is appropriate

      20        as an application for porch flooring.

      21             That the concrete stairs shall be

      22        replicated in the -- replicate the existing in

      23        width and overall appearance.  They are cracking

      24        and sagging and starting to fall, so they're

      25        looking just to repair those -- or replicate
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       1        them actually.

       2             That the applicant shall preserve and

       3        restore the brick cheek walls.  There's brick

       4        cheek walls both up the front that you see, and

       5        then on the left there's -- sort of the steps

       6        are indented within the porch, but they are

       7        there and we're asking that they preserve and

       8        restore the brick cheek walls, and then the

       9        beadboard panels on the porch ceiling shall not

      10        have any visible seams.

      11             Request number 6 is to install lattice

      12        between the piers.  We're approving it with the

      13        conditions that the lattice is wood; that the

      14        lattice is recessed behind the piers slightly,

      15        enough to allow the piers to be in the

      16        forefront; and then the lattice shall be framed

      17        out within the openings.

      18             And request number 7 is to repair the

      19        existing windows, and we're recommending

      20        administrative approval on that one.

      21             So that's everything.  You have any

      22        questions?

      23             MS. SIMON:  I do.  I noticed this when I

      24        looked at the order.  It states that the window

      25        replacement should be a three over one, but the
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       1        pictures show that the existing windows are four

       2        over one.

       3             MS. PAULL:  No.  The four over one is only

       4        the large window on the first floor, on the

       5        facade of the first floor.  The rest of the

       6        windows are -- I believe the rest of them

       7        are three over one.

       8             MS. SIMON:  You said there's three

       9        pictures.  There's two pictures here with four

      10        over and one, a picture here with four over, and

      11        then there's one of just one over one -- a bank

      12        of one over one.  I didn't know if they had

      13        taken those off the porch.

      14             MS. PAULL:  The one over ones are from the

      15        previous enclosed porch.

      16             MS. SIMON:  So I was just curious why you

      17        would go with three over ones on the rest of the

      18        house.  That was on the rest of the existing

      19        house.  There's just not pictures of it?

      20             MS. PAULL:  No.  I actually read that

      21        wrong.  I was looking -- I don't know what I was

      22        looking at.  I apologize.  Then that would be

      23        edited to a four over one, not a three over

      24        one.  Thank you for bringing that to my

      25        attention.
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       1             MS. SHAW:  So, Sam, are you editing in the

       2        conditions?

       3             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  Under request number 2,

       4        condition number 5, it should say four over one,

       5        not a three over one.

       6             MS. SHAW:  Okay.  Thanks.

       7             MS. PAULL:  Uh-huh.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  I had another question.

       9             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  With request number 1 on

      11        the siding replacement --

      12             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- for condition 2, it said

      14        that existing windows and doors shall be framed

      15        out traditionally with wood, including sides,

      16        sills, sill boards and headers with crown, and I

      17        was wondering if the intent was -- I couldn't

      18        tell from the photos if there's existing

      19        exterior trim or whether the intent was to

      20        preserve that trim or to have them just

      21        replicated because in request number 2 it says

      22        that the trim shall be preserved or replicated,

      23        and it seemed like that was better language

      24        because to preserve -- and if it can't be, then

      25        to replicate it.
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       1             MS. PAULL:  I believe the majority -- and

       2        the applicant will be able to talk to it.

       3             I believe the majority of it is gone from

       4        when I was there because a lot of the siding is

       5        already missing.  I mean, this is technically a

       6        window opening.  There's another window opening

       7        up here (indicating), and a lot of them, even

       8        in -- especially the ones on the addition don't

       9        have some of the trim.  There is no trim on the

      10        inside of the front porch.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Are there photographs to

      12        see?

      13             MS. PAULL:  No, I don't have other

      14        photographs -- I apologize -- of every opening.

      15        It's kind of a hard -- you can't actually see

      16        the other side because it's a very narrow lot,

      17        but the applicant should be able to answer that

      18        for you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions

      20        of staff?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open the public

      23        hearing.

      24             Is the applicant here?

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.
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       1             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Roger Cortie, 228 West

       3        7th Street, Jacksonville, Florida, on behalf of

       4        the Habitat for Humanity.

       5             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       6        hand for me, please.

       7             MR. CORTIE:  (Complies.)

       8             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       9        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      10        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      11             MR. CORTIE:  Yes, ma'am.

      12             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  You read all the staff

      14        recommendations and conditions?

      15             MR. CORTIE:  Yes, sir.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you in agreement with

      17        them?

      18             MR. CORTIE:  Everything except for the wood

      19        siding.  We'd like to go with a cementitious

      20        siding instead.  We feel that we can achieve the

      21        same look.  We have the same size siding.  We

      22        can go with the same smooth finish.  I can go

      23        with the same reveal on all of it.  It's a

      24        better product, lasts longer, and it's less

      25        expensive.
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       1             As far as all the rest of the

       2        recommendations, we've got no qualms, issues,

       3        anything with it, so it's just that one.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions for the

       5        applicant?

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  You might have heard my

       7        question to staff before about the exterior

       8        window trim.  Is there any?

       9             MR. CORTIE:  There is some, yes, ma'am.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  Would your intent be to

      11        preserve what's there and then to replicate?

      12             MR. CORTIE:  Yes, ma'am.  All of them, yes,

      13        ma'am, except for there's one door issue.  One

      14        door has a header with crown, the other door

      15        does not.  So we'll match the one with -- so

      16        they match and go with the higher standard.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Both with crown?

      18             MR. CORTIE:  Yes, ma'am.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  The reason I ask is that

      20        traditionally the older stuff will have larger

      21        dimensions than -- even if it's the same shape,

      22        it will be a smaller piece nowadays, and so I

      23        wanted to make sure that we preserve, where we

      24        can, the original.

      25             MR. CORTIE:  Yes, ma'am.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  With regard to the siding,

       2        the Hardiboard is thinner, isn't it?

       3             MR. CORTIE:  Slightly, yes, ma'am.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  How are you going to

       5        address where the siding butts up against the

       6        trim?  Because aren't you going to have a gap

       7        between the siding and the trim because the

       8        Hardiboard is thinner?

       9             MR. CORTIE:  Well, the -- if this is the

      10        trim and the trim sticks out further, then what

      11        I'll have is -- it will recess back a little bit

      12        further than the original siding was.  The

      13        original siding will stick out a little bit

      14        further.  This will stick back, which will give

      15        me a better surface to caulk and seal for water

      16        penetration.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Because I don't have the --

      18        I don't have personal experience with exterior,

      19        but, interior, when I took plaster down in my

      20        house and then put up wallboard, there's about a

      21        quarter inch between my wallboard and window

      22        trim.

      23             MR. CORTIE:  And your baseboard, yes,

      24        ma'am.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  And the baseboard stuff,
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       1        there's a gap there.  And you're not going to

       2        have that same problem on the exterior?

       3             MR. CORTIE:  No.  On the outside, basically

       4        what happens is around the windows and doors is

       5        a solid piece of trim that runs all the way

       6        around, and then this will butt into the side of

       7        it, and it doesn't slip behind it like it does

       8        on the inside of the house where your wallboard

       9        and your plaster went all the way to the inside

      10        and the trim went over the top.  On the outside

      11        of the house, the trim is actually attached to

      12        the framing and siding, but --

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's installed first and

      14        it's thicker.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's kind of a positive

      16        connection instead of --

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Have you looked at the

      18        Artesian series of Hardiboard?

      19             MR. CORTIE:  Not yet, sir, no.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  It has -- it has a thicker

      21        profile, so it more closely represents -- or

      22        replicates wood siding.

      23             MR. CORTIE:  Okay.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  The older siding is more of

      25        a wedge shape, so when it's hung you seem to get
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       1        more of a detail with it than the flat aspect of

       2        the Hardiboard.

       3             MR. CORTIE:  Okay.  Do you prefer an

       4        Artesian style with the --

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, no.  I'm just letting

       6        you know that that option is out there should

       7        you need to take advantage of it or if you're

       8        approved to take advantage of it.

       9             MR. CORTIE:  Okay.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  And it's probably more

      11        expensive than what you've already priced.

      12        That's the only reason why I mentioned it.

      13             MR. CORTIE:  Okay.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  What's the thick -- is

      15        that the siding?  Is that it right there

      16        (indicating) or is that the Hardiboard?

      17             MR. CORTIE:  It's both.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It looks -- that existing

      19        looks pretty --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  The Artesian is the closer.

      21             MS. SIMON:  How have we addressed Hardi in

      22        the past on existing structures?  The older

      23        homes -- because my concern would be that now
      24        everyone is going to come and want to replace

      25        their siding with Hardi if we go there.  So what
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       1        have we done in the past?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  In the majority of cases, in

       3        the greater majority of cases, at least upon our

       4        recommendation, the commission has denied the

       5        use of cementitious plank on historic

       6        buildings.  The exception has been when there is

       7        an addition put on and it's to the rear of the

       8        building, is not visible and they can match it

       9        up pretty close.  Sometimes that's agreeable.

      10             New construction, of course, that's

      11        definitely an option.

      12             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, there is an

      13        addition -- just so you know, there is an

      14        addition on the back.  It takes up almost the

      15        whole back side.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      17             MR. CORTIE:  Thank you.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else who

      19        would like to speak to this item?

      20             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      21             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Brenda Boydston, 1321

      23        North Main Street.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      25        hand for me, please.
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       1             MS. BOYDSTON:  (Complies.)

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       3        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       4        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       5             MS. BOYDSTON:  I do.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       7             MS. BOYDSTON:  And speaking for SPAR's

       8        Design Review Committee, we were very impressed

       9        with this application.  We were really excited

      10        about this project and we're in support of the

      11        staff recommendations.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      13             Anyone else?

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we'll close the

      16        public hearing.

      17             Any discussion?

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm a bit afraid of opening

      19        up a Pandora's Box.  We've had applicants who

      20        wanted to replace siding in order to avoid the

      21        cost of painting, and those applications always

      22        come with the request to install Hardiboard

      23        instead.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hardiboard would require

      25        painting.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  Not as much, but the occupant

       2        would go to it because it doesn't require

       3        maintenance, if I understand.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, it's maintenance, but

       5        not necessarily (inaudible), and you still have

       6        to paint it.  Otherwise, it looks like raw

       7        cement.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  They're trying to avoid the

       9        labor cost of scraping before painting.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know -- and staff can

      11        comment on this.  It seems to me that in the

      12        past, a lot of the applications where there's

      13        been siding that could be salvaged, we

      14        definitely want to adhere to the requirement for

      15        the wood siding, but this one seems a little

      16        different to me in that it's a total re-siding

      17        because of the conditions.

      18             And I'm more inclined, because of the

      19        amount of work they're doing, to give them that

      20        option for the cementitious.  I think that if

      21        the project is more successful and other things

      22        can be salvaged, like the casing and the trims

      23        by allowing this, then I'm in favor, especially

      24        with the Artesian because it does have the

      25        thicker butt end and it will give them a better
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       1        reveal.

       2             So I would like to -- I'd like the board to

       3        consider it in this case because this seems to

       4        be one particularly suited because of the total

       5        siding replacement involved.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have been approving the

       7        cement -- cementitious -- yeah, the cement

       8        siding for new construction, have we not?

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  That's correct.

      10             And they could even use vinyl siding for

      11        new construction.  Most people use the

      12        cementitious because it's a much better product.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  And the reason I say that,

      15        because new construction is dealt with very

      16        different than historic buildings.  We -- even

      17        in the case when it's a total siding

      18        replacement, we have been consistently

      19        recommending denial and the commission, I think,

      20        has consistently went down that road.

      21             I guess the concern is, again, the

      22        Pandora's Box this might open up.  I mean, if

      23        you do go in the direction of approving it,

      24        you've just got to make it very clear of the

      25        circumstances and bases, the decision, so when
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       1        these other ones come up, if there is a

       2        different opinion or action will be -- you know,

       3        there will be reason for that.

       4             MS. SIMON:  I agree.  I mean, we just had

       5        one that came in front of us last -- well, it

       6        was approved administratively last month, and

       7        the month before it was a full siding, and

       8        they -- that was their stipulation to do wood,

       9        and I know they were going forward with that.

      10             So I'd just be a little afraid that we're

      11        going to start having everyone coming forward

      12        wanting to re-side their whole house with Hardi.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any further

      14        discussion?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll entertain a motion.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'll move to approve

      18        COA-10-562 with the conditions as set forth by

      19        staff with the change to request number 2,

      20        condition 5, that it say four-over-one sash.

      21             MS. SIMON:  I'll second.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      23        second.

      24             Those in favor, aye.

      25             Aye.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  Aye.

       2             MR. MOORE:  Aye.

       3             MS. SIMON:  Aye.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       7        approved COA-10-562, 22- -- 228 West 7th Street

       8        with conditions.

       9             COA-10-581, 1592 Glendale Street.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  This is a request for

      11        demolition, and before I get started, I think

      12        we'll just go through the photographs so you get

      13        a chance to see the building.

      14             I will state that at one time there was a

      15        full front porch across the front of the

      16        building that's since been removed.

      17             That's just an example of sort of what's

      18        around it, mainly one-story residences.  Some of

      19        them are actually -- a couple of them next door,

      20        for example, are brand-new buildings.

      21             The -- the house has been covered in

      22        asbestos tile -- asbestos siding.  There's also

      23        a little one-story shed addition to the back of

      24        it.  Again, you can see the addition as well as

      25        that other side.
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       1             Here's the inside of the building, the

       2        mantel (indicating).  They have plans to salvage

       3        the mantel if this is approved, and wants to go

       4        on record about that.

       5             If you look at the building -- these slides

       6        depict it -- the building looks reasonably in

       7        good shape.  It looks like it's rehab- -- that

       8        it's habitable and it probably is, even in its

       9        current situation.  And we really struggled with

      10        this application, and I'll tell you why we are

      11        recommending demolition of this particular

      12        building.

      13             As much as we hate to recommend demolition

      14        of a contributing property, I think number one

      15        was the degree of alterations, the loss of the

      16        front porch, the tile, and the additions in the

      17        back.

      18             Also, there's been quite a bit of

      19        modifications to the interior features as well,

      20        loss of some of the historic trim and so forth.

      21             The biggest problem is structural issues.

      22        The -- unfortunately, the photograph cannot show

      23        you how unlevel the floors are where the

      24        fireplace is.  It just sort of goes like this

      25        (indicating).  So there are some structural
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       1        issues.

       2             The roof is sagging on one side.  And,

       3        according to the applicant, that's because of

       4        the undersize rafters and these being spaced

       5        further apart.

       6             An engineer stated that also there's

       7        problems with the roof ridge beam and the hip

       8        beam is also sagging.  There's questions about

       9        whether they have to meet the current code due

      10        to the degree of rehabilitation which will

      11        probably exceed 50 percent, which means the

      12        house will also have to be raised one -- from

      13        one foot to about eighteen inches as well, and

      14        all the structural work and piers and so forth.

      15             There's also been documentation of mold in

      16        the attic, in the HVAC system, and in the walls

      17        itself.  There's also an economic issue here as

      18        well.  They -- one of the market studies

      19        indicated the building had a value -- a resell

      20        value of 63,000.  This is a 1,072-square-foot

      21        building.  It's assessed by the property

      22        appraiser at 120,000.  The applicant's estimated

      23        cost of rehabilitation, without site work and

      24        without professional fees, is 209,000.  So you

      25        see there's a real issue there as well.
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       1             So we -- our evaluation of the information

       2        that we received and the site visit, we're

       3        recommending that the demolition be approved.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions for

       5        staff?

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open it to a

       8        public hearing.

       9             Is the applicant here?

      10             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      11             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      12        please.

      13             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I'm Doug Lane, and I'm

      14        the architect, and my address is 1022 Park

      15        Street.

      16             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      17        hand for me, please.

      18             MR. LANE:  (Complies.)

      19             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      20        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      21        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      22             MR. LANE:  I do.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      24             MR. LANE:  Okay.  I think I'll -- the

      25        owners are here today also, Jim and Tanya
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       1        Leonard, and their intent is to -- is to

       2        demolish this house and construct a new

       3        1,600-square-foot home, and potentially a

       4        garage, detached garage in the future, but

       5        eventually --

       6             The estimates that Joel mentioned were

       7        based upon a new 1,600-square-foot home.  It

       8        would be in a style that's comparable with the

       9        neighborhood.  And I think if you saw the

      10        pictures earlier through our booklet rather than

      11        on the screen, it's really in much badder shape

      12        than it looks here on this -- in these

      13        pictures.

      14             In addition to the mold and mildew, we

      15        probably have lead paint issues because of its

      16        age and et cetera that we've got a quote of

      17        $3,400 to remove it.  And so, again,

      18        economically, it's going to be much better for

      19        us to do that and put this family into the

      20        neighborhood.  They're moving here from South

      21        Carolina.  They have a daughter who is going to

      22        attend Fishweir Elementary School, so we would

      23        certainly appreciate your consideration to have

      24        the demolition approved and we can move on to

      25        new construction.
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       1             And I'll entertain any questions if you

       2        have any.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does anyone have any

       4        questions for the applicant?

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Do you have any evidence of

       6        the termites or rot?  Because I didn't see any

       7        pictures there in the application packet.

       8             MR. LANE:  Uh-huh.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  I just don't see it.

      10             MR. LANE:  Yeah.  It's hard to see the

      11        floors, the finished floors throughout.  They

      12        have termite tracks all through them.  We met

      13        with Florida Pest Control and we spent several

      14        hours chipping through old damage.  We couldn't

      15        find any active, you know, termite infestation,

      16        but throughout the attic and throughout the

      17        floors, it's -- and the joists under the house,

      18        there's pretty extreme damage.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, does the termite

      20        damage create structural issues for the house?

      21             MR. LANE:  Yes.  Yes, it has.  Beyond just

      22        being structurally undersized, it's framed with

      23        two by fours in the attic and two by six hips.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  Right.  But that's common

      25        for the age and it's common for a house of this
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       1        age to have a bit of a swayback to it.  That

       2        doesn't necessarily make it structurally

       3        unsound.

       4             MR. LANE:  Yeah.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  And that's come up in other

       6        demolition requests, is that you can say

       7        probably that 99 percent of the houses in

       8        Jacksonville don't meet current code since they

       9        change every year and change the requirements.

      10             So the fact that something doesn't meet

      11        current code now, to me, doesn't make a case for

      12        demolition.  What makes a case for demolition is

      13        that there's so much damage to it that it's

      14        beyond repair.

      15             And so the stuff that says that it's too

      16        close to the ground because modern code would

      17        have you build it higher, why do we care about

      18        that?  And that's what I want answered.  So

      19        the -- how much of a percentage of the structure

      20        would need to be repaired because of the termite

      21        damage?

      22             MR. LANE:  Based on termite damage alone?

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  Right.

      24             MR. LANE:  I'm going to probably say at

      25        least 50 percent of it.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  And is the roof structure

       2        actually in danger of collapse or -- or a danger

       3        to the occupants?

       4             MR. LANE:  I would say so, yes.  Yes,

       5        myself and the structural engineer think so.

       6        That's in our report.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, maybe you could

       8        explain that to me because in the report it says

       9        that it doesn't meet code because it's under

      10        framing and it's bowed.  Is it bowed to the

      11        point it's going to break?

      12             MR. LANE:  Again, it's hard to see, but on

      13        that left-hand side, which is the east side of

      14        the house, there's a dip from the chimney to the

      15        eave of probably -- well, it's -- you don't

      16        quite have a picture of it.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Because I looked for it in

      18        the pictures to look for that swayback.  I don't

      19        really think it's that discernible.

      20             MR. LANE:  You're not going to be able to

      21        see it in the pictures.  You'd have to be there

      22        at the site to see it.  You have to be in the

      23        attic also to see it.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  And let me just ask about

      25        the lead paint and asbestos.  If you got the
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       1        demolition permit, you'd still have to deal with

       2        the lead paint and asbestos under the rules,

       3        right?  Because you can't just roll up there

       4        with a backhoe and start tearing down asbestos

       5        shingles and let it spread all over the

       6        neighbors and the park behind where the kids

       7        play, right?

       8             MR. LANE:  Yeah, there's a $1,900

       9        additional cost for the contractor to remove the

      10        asbestos siding.  And the owners can do it on

      11        their own, as I understand it, so -- I don't

      12        know if that answers your question or not.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  If they want to take their

      14        lives into their hands.

      15             MR. LANE:  We don't live in this thing.  I

      16        mean, we certainly wouldn't want to put these

      17        people to live in this house with the asbestos.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, asbestos is fine if

      19        it's not -- if it's not framed and it's not

      20        being touched.  But when you start to tear at it

      21        and chip at it, it becomes -- it becomes

      22        friable, then it's airborne and you're breathing

      23        it in.

      24             So it's probably perfectly safe to live in

      25        as long as you're not cutting holes into it.
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       1        But when you go to demolish it, it gets up into

       2        the air.  And so I would certainly hope that the

       3        proper procedures are going to be in place to

       4        take the asbestos down before the backhoe rolls

       5        up because then you're endangering everyone

       6        around it.

       7             MR. LANE:  I would assume the contractor is

       8        going to take proper procedures, and I would

       9        assume the owners would wear masks and gloves

      10        and to take it apart if they were going to do it

      11        themselves, you know.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  It was just mentioned that

      13        it's cheaper because you wouldn't have to deal

      14        with lead and asbestos, and I think that it's

      15        not cheaper because you're going to have those

      16        costs regardless.

      17             MR. LANE:  You're going to have -- yeah,

      18        you're going to have those costs regardless.

      19        And that's just a litany.  There's a whole line

      20        of -- list of them.  So it's not just a

      21        one-issue item.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  We have had people come to

      23        public hearings very recently actually concerned

      24        about this very subject, about lead and asbestos

      25        getting in the air on demolition.  So I just
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       1        want to make sure that you and applicants, if

       2        they're here, know about that.

       3             MR. LANE:  Well, when I did my own house, I

       4        had a testing agency there and they put out

       5        monitors, and we went through that process.  Of

       6        course, mine was much more friable.  It was all

       7        in the heating system wrapped around the pipes

       8        and under the house.  And so as we removed dirt

       9        from under the house, we had it sealed off and

      10        we had a monitoring system.

      11             Now, that was -- in my case, that was about

      12        a $10,000 item just adding monitoring.  So in

      13        this particular case, this asbestos siding, this

      14        siding is not as friable as the wrap that used

      15        to be around the old pipes under the house,

      16        which, you know, you just touch it and it would

      17        go into dust.

      18             So, in this case, I don't see us wrapping

      19        this like with an envelope around the house and

      20        taking it apart.  Can it be -- I don't know how

      21        you would air test this for the neighborhood.

      22        If -- when you're taking it apart, I'd just say

      23        you'd take it apart as carefully as you can.

      24        You certainly wouldn't be using a saw or

      25        anything like that.  You'd take it off a piece
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       1        at a time.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I'm not an asbestos

       3        expert.  I would hope that you'd have one lined

       4        up that will properly advise them on that.

       5             MR. LANE:  Good.

       6             Thank you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would you be opposed if we

       8        were to add a condition that would preserve or

       9        specifically spell out that the mantel in the

      10        house be salvaged?

      11             MR. LANE:  Yes.  I think the mantel -- at

      12        this point we don't have a fireplace planned for

      13        the house, but the structural engineer has

      14        spoken for the mantel, and we'd be more than

      15        happy for her to have it.  I think the owners

      16        would be glad for her to have it.

      17             So if Ms. Tamara Baker wants to come take

      18        it out -- or we'll take it out and give it to

      19        her.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             MR. LANE:  Is that -- that's what we agreed

      22        to, yeah.

      23             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  It has been gifted, and

      24        it must be reused -- will be reused and put in

      25        a -- in a house.
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       1             MR. LANE:  Be glad to have that condition,

       2        sure.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       4             MR. LANE:  Uh-huh.

       5             Any other questions?

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       8             MR. LANE:  Okay.  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else who

      10        would like to speak to this item?

      11             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      12             MS. GODWIN:  Carmen Godwin, 2623 Herschel

      13        Street.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      15        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      16        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      17             MS. GODWIN:  I do.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      19             MS. GODWIN:  Thank you.

      20             Our Design Review Committee also struggled

      21        with this.  You know, we don't want to lose any

      22        of our contributing structures.  Since we

      23        don't -- since we don't actually do site visits,

      24        we rely heavily on the staff site visit and

      25        their recommendation regarding the condition and
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       1        the demolition criteria.

       2             We did feel, though, that the loss of the

       3        front porch highly compromises the contributing

       4        status because when the Florida master site file

       5        was actually completed, the front porch was on

       6        the structure at that time and had since been

       7        removed.

       8             Although the front porch could be rebuilt,

       9        the applicant provided evidence of extensive

      10        structural damage and termite damage as well as

      11        the cost to restore these.  And we were also

      12        concerned that even more of the historic fabric

      13        could be lost during the renovation process

      14        because of some of that evidence that they

      15        provided to our committee.

      16             We also, as one of the demolition criteria

      17        of the ten is, you know, what's going to be --

      18        is it just going to be an empty lot or will it

      19        be reused in some way.  And the applicant did

      20        state an intent to build a one-story structure

      21        that will fit in with other structures on that

      22        street.  And, therefore, we are in support of

      23        the staff recommendation.

      24             Thank you.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.
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       1             Anyone else?

       2             MR. LANE:  If it -- if it helps anybody, we

       3        do have some sketches of what we intend to

       4        build, if that makes any part of your decision.

       5        We'd be glad to share those with you.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       7             Anyone else?

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Close the public hearing.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm comfortable with this

      11        request.  You know, when you look at what's

      12        required to make the house suitable and you look

      13        at the aesthetic value of what's there, I think

      14        they've made a very reasonable case for

      15        demolition and I'm comfortable supporting that.

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think, based on the

      17        testimony that over half of the structural

      18        members have termite damage that would require

      19        repair, that probably meets the criteria.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And, you know, when you

      21        have framing that's 12 inches off the ground,

      22        you have a nonmaintainable house in many, many

      23        ways.  It's difficult to get people to get under

      24        it.

      25             So, on that note, I move that we approve
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       1        the request for demolition at 1592 Glendale

       2        Street, and that's COA-10-581, with the

       3        condition that the fire -- interior mantel be

       4        removed and salvaged in the demolition process.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I have a motion.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

       8             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      12        approved COA-10-581.

      13             Moving on to COA-10-584, 306 East 6th

      14        Street.

      15             MS. SIMON:  I'd just like to let everyone

      16        know that the applicant is a friend and

      17        sometimes customer of mine.  And though I

      18        actually talked to him a little bit about this

      19        house before he was coming in front of the

      20        Historic Commission -- so if I need to recuse

      21        myself.

      22             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  And you can come and fill

      23        out the form, too.

      24             MS. SIMON:  Okay.

      25             MS. SHAW:  Thank you.
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Sorry.  This microphone is

       2        in the wrong spot.

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I did bring --

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just have a seat for a

       5        minute.

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Oh, okay.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, just a minute.  He'll

       8        open the public hearing.

       9             Mr. Chairman, this application has two

      10        different parts to it.  The first part is the

      11        existing front door, as you can see on the

      12        PowerPoint, is set to the left of the front

      13        porch and has a window associated with it.

      14             It is entering into the enclosed porch area

      15        of the structure.  It is not original to the

      16        structure.  We have photographs from the Florida

      17        master site file that show the property boarded

      18        and it shows the door as being in this location

      19        where you see an eight-over-eight sash window

      20        right here (indicating), right next to the bay,

      21        over behind the front entry steps.

      22             The Florida master site file shows that --

      23        this area as being a single-entry door with a

      24        transom light above it.

      25             The applicant is requesting to enclose this
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       1        door and window over here (indicating) and

       2        remove this nonoriginal window and install a

       3        single-entry door, pair of sidelights and a

       4        transom above it.

       5             Staff -- because we have documented

       6        evidence of what door was there, staff is

       7        recommending approval with a condition that the

       8        new door configuration be a single door with

       9        transom, no sidelights, and that the new entry

      10        door be either a half-light, three-quarter

      11        light, or full-light, clear glass door with no

      12        decorative etching, frosting, leading, and that

      13        the final door design and product be submitted

      14        to staff prior to installation.

      15             The second part of the applicant's request

      16        is -- in this location that will be filled in,

      17        where the nonoriginal door is located, he is

      18        seeking permission to install a fixed diamond

      19        pattern window similar to what you might see on

      20        a stair landing or something, as well as a pair

      21        of similar diamond pattern lights right here

      22        (indicating), one on either side of this

      23        nonoriginal, fixed glass window on the side

      24        elevation of the enclosed porch area.

      25             Staff is recommending approval with the
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       1        conditions that a single diamond-like window be

       2        used in this area and that on the front facade,

       3        in the area where this door is going to be

       4        filled in, that a vertically-oriented,

       5        sash-style window with an exterior raised

       6        diamond grid pattern, similar to the other

       7        windows on the front facade, be used, and that

       8        the window be recessed and trimmed out,

       9        traditional conditions, and that any infill

      10        siding match the original in size, style,

      11        materials, and reveal.

      12             And the applicant is here to speak.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions of staff?

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll open the public

      16        hearing.

      17             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon.

      19             My name is Damon Woolbright, and the light

      20        change --

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Your address and be sworn

      22        in real quick.

      23             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  306 East 6th Street,

      24        Jacksonville, Florida 32206.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right
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       1        hand for me, please.

       2             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  (Complies.)

       3             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

       4        you are about to give will be the truth, the

       5        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

       6             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Okay.  Slight change.  I

       9        brought two pictures of the two homes directly

      10        across the street from me and -- I'll let you

      11        take a look at the side windows and the front

      12        window.  I'll just keep them traditional.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just a very simple, fixed.

      14             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yeah, I wanted to -- I

      15        wanted it to one side or along the front.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.  Let me --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Speak into the microphone.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  You need to speak into the

      19        microphone.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  I will show you.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Sir, if you show those to

      22        us, we have to keep those.

      23             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  That's cool.  I have

      24        copies.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  By the way, did you fill out

       2        a speaker card?

       3             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  I put one out front, yes.

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Is it this one here

       5        (indicating)?

       6             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  It's one --

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  You have to speak into the

       8        microphone.

       9             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.  Two of the fixed

      10        rectangle windows on the side and one fixed on

      11        the front, identical to those.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So you're proposing not

      13        to do the diamond pane?

      14             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Just the one over one?

      16             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And then you'd like to

      18        still get the two on the side?

      19             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But staff had wanted to

      21        go to one on the side?

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  One diamond because two

      23        diamonds we felt would be a little overkill.

      24        But staff is fine with what he is proposing,

      25        using a -- the decorative fixed like that.
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       1             Now, Mr. Woolbright, the -- one of those

       2        photos shows a leaded --

       3             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  No.

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Use clear glass?

       5             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Just clear glass.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Are you proposing any grids

       7        in those fixed or just --

       8             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  It's lead glass.

       9             I happen to have a picture of the front

      10        door.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Speak in the --

      12             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  I have the picture of the

      13        front door.  One door that I chose, I don't know

      14        if --

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Do you have it with you

      16        or --

      17             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

      19             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  (Tenders photograph.)

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  If you could hand this to

      21        the commissioners for their weigh-in.

      22             He's proposing what appears to be a

      23        three-quarter light door with a grid pattern.

      24        The windows on the side elevation of the

      25        structure are actually a nine over one, and the
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       1        windows on the front are a diamond over one,

       2        just for your reference.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's the one --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Woolbright, if we can

       5        get past these aesthetic issues, are you in

       6        agreement with the staff report with the

       7        conditions?

       8             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Correct.  Well, no.  I

       9        didn't get the staff report.  I didn't.  What

      10        are they?

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  The --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we're talking about

      13        the new door right now.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  And then in terms of the

      16        windows, I think -- I think some of these can be

      17        modified or eliminated, some of the conditions,

      18        if we accept what he is proposing currently.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  A copy of the report was

      20        sent to him.  He might not have just --

      21             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  I have it.  I have it.  I

      22        didn't receive it, but I know you did send it,

      23        but I didn't get a chance to --

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  It got lost in the mail or

      25        something.
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       1             But should we, I guess, take each thing

       2        individually and see what modifications to the

       3        conditions --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we probably need to.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yes.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  So I guess to the door --

       7             Mr. Woolbright, the condition with the

       8        door, you had proposed sidelights with a transom

       9        and a single door in the center.

      10             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Right.  But, no, when you

      11        said single door, I just --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Single door with one

      13        transom.  So you're fine with that?

      14             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  I'm cool with that.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.  And the other two

      16        conditions were -- regarding the window -- or

      17        the door design, and he is proposing a door to

      18        you.  So if you guys are fine with it as

      19        submitted, then --

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  But does the proposed door

      21        have muntins?

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  The one he is proposing

      23        currently to you does have a muntin pattern.

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  Is there any indication in

      25        the site file that -- what the original door
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       1        looked like?

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  The Florida master site

       3        file photographs were boarded.  I mean, you can

       4        make out a transom and you can make out a single

       5        door, but we did not have any idea what the

       6        original door looked like.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  My concern is whether these

       8        match the diamond pane windows.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  It doesn't, so I would opt

      10        for just a similar light.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  With no --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  So it's not competing with

      13        the --

      14             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  That's cool.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  You would be all right with

      16        that?

      17             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  No problem.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  So it's just glass?

      19             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  All glass from the top to

      20        the bottom.  Yes, no problem.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's move on to the

      22        windows.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  The windows, he is amending

      24        his request to include a pair of fixed

      25        rectangular -- smaller rectangular windows on
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       1        the side elevation right here (indicating), and

       2        a single casement in the front facade, in the

       3        area where the existing door will be enclosed.

       4             And on the interior -- this is related to a

       5        staircase.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  So it was staff's

       7        recommendation to have a vertically-oriented top

       8        of window?

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  On the front.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  The front?

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Because it would become a

      13        window pair.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, no.  He's also --

      15        that's a nonoriginal window as well, and he's

      16        proposing to enclose both that door and that

      17        little side window.  So staff's recommendation,

      18        instead of -- because we had been proposed with

      19        a diamond on the front, two diamonds on the

      20        side.  A decorative casement like that is kind

      21        of unusual for the front, so we were wanting to

      22        see a traditional sash-style window on the

      23        front.  However, after conferring with Joel, a

      24        single casement transom, similar to the one in

      25        the photograph that he provided, as long as it
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       1        was clear glass, would be acceptable as well to

       2        staff.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So you understand

       4        what --

       5             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All right.

       7             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Okay.  Thanks.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       9             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  All right.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else to

      11        speak on this item?

      12             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      13             MS. BOYDSTON:  Brenda Boydston on behalf of

      14        the SPAR Council Design Review Committee.

      15             And one of our committee members is here.
      16        That's why I was trying to give her an

      17        opportunity to speak if she wanted.

      18             We're just in support of the staff's

      19        recommendation, though we're confused over the

      20        windows situation placement on the side as well,

      21        so we'll leave that to you to decide.

      22             Thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  What's proposed is an

      24        improvement.

      25             Is there anyone else to speak on this
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       1        item?

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  The public hearing is

       4        closed.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Autumn, could you show the

       6        front?

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  (Complies.)

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  So where -- is that

       9        recessed back from the front plane of the

      10        house?  I'm just having trouble --

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  No.  As far as I can tell

      12        when I did my site visit and this photograph

      13        (indicating), it seems to be flush across.

      14             This was a porch that wrapped around a

      15        little bit on both sides and -- both wings of

      16        this house -- and at the time, before my site

      17        file, were actually enclosed.

      18             This is on the corner of 6th and --

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Liberty.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- Liberty.  Thank you.

      21             And the side on Liberty Street was

      22        reopened, but this side was maintained as

      23        enclosed when it was converted back to a

      24        single-family house, and so the applicant is

      25        just trying to put the door back in its normal
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       1        placement.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm a little concerned

       3        about having a horizontally-oriented casement on

       4        the front.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I agree.  There's no

       6        precedent for it in the front.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  I take it --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This --

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  Go ahead.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This is the one on the

      11        front elevation where the existing door is, that

      12        one he's proposing a horizontal sash.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  No.  Staff's initial report

      14        was conditioning a vertically-oriented sash.  He

      15        is proposing a fixed, horizontal casement.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It is horizontal?

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  It is horizontal, yes.  It

      18        would be --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  But we --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We don't have (inaudible).

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's right.  I mean, I

      22        think your original condition there is probably

      23        more appropriate.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  For the front?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There be a sash window
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       1        that's vertically oriented, and it can be a one

       2        over one.

       3             There's a lot of things happening on that

       4        house.  It's fun and a beautiful home, so I

       5        don't think it needs to be the diamond or the --

       6        there's also some nine over ones or something on

       7        the -- so just a simple one over one, but I

       8        think the vertical sash is probably --

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  The -- just for

      10        clarification, this house has two -- aside from

      11        the nonoriginal windows, there's a couple of

      12        them on there.  The front facade has

      13        diamond-over-one windows and the side elevations

      14        have nine light over one historic.  There's some

      15        question about the front windows.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That one over one is --

      17        that's the only one of those?

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  This one right here

      19        (indicating) is the only one over one as far as

      20        I can tell.  This -- actually, I think this

      21        might be a one over one as well.

      22             Mr. Woolbright, can you speak to the second

      23        floor window up here (indicating)?

      24             (Mr. Woolbright approaches the podium.)
      25             MS. SIMON:  Autumn, can you flip ahead
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       1        and --

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  It does appear to be one

       3        over one.

       4             This window on the second floor porch next

       5        to the bay, is that a one over one?

       6             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Correct.

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.  And that is a

       8        replacement window?

       9             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yeah.  That was the

      10        only -- that's the only one over one on the

      11        house, correct.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

      13             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Everything else is --

      14        besides the front original, everything else has

      15        been replaced with the nine over one unless --
      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  So the -- the diamonds on

      17        the front, are those original?

      18             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Correct.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  So, as you can see over

      20        here, the side elevations in the rear have the

      21        nine over one and the front has the diamond over

      22        one with one replacement one over one window, so

      23        I'm not sure if introducing another one-over-one

      24        window on the front would -- how that would deal

      25        with the harmony of the structure, which is why
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       1        we had conditioned to do a diamond over one with

       2        the understanding that he'd probably have to do

       3        an aftermarket muntin of some type or work with

       4        a manufacturer because finding a -- that would

       5        be very difficult, but I know we do run into

       6        that on occasion with some of these fancy

       7        windows.

       8             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  And the fixed window would

       9        balance the porch once we installed the door

      10        versus a standard three over five one.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Where on the wall, on the

      12        front of downstairs, would the new window be

      13        installed?

      14             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Correct, because we're

      15        going to stationary the door, center -- center

      16        of the staircase.  And once we bring the door

      17        center of the staircase, once we put the

      18        stationary window to the left, it should balance

      19        out the front porch.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Could you maybe use the

      21        pointer to show where you're going to put the

      22        door and the new window on this front photo?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just push the red button

      24        for the laser.

      25             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Just aim at it?
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  You just aim at it.

       2             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Okay.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  You point straight because

       4        you're pointing at the ceiling.

       5             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Oh, okay.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  There you go.

       7             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Where is it?

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's over on the wall.

       9             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  I really don't -- I didn't

      10        move it.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Where will the new door be

      12        located?

      13             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  I really don't see the

      14        beam.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  You said centered on the

      16        stairwell.

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  The center of the stairs.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Center it on the entry.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Center it on the front step.

      20             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Correct.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Which would be the

      22        appropriate place for it.

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.

      24             What about the new window, where are you

      25        proposing to place it?
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       1             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  It's going to be center of

       2        the two columns.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  That's the

       4        correct answer.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah, you're right.

       6             Well, if that's the case, then, perhaps the

       7        one over one would be acceptable because it's

       8        clearly an addition since it's closed the door.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.  And, you know, I

      10        was just --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's competing.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I hate to throw out

      13        new things, what -- we're already trying to

      14        simplify it for you, but because it was part of

      15        an infill porch, I wonder if we shouldn't sort

      16        of treat it as a bank of -- maybe -- you're

      17        going to do a pair on the side, go ahead and do

      18        a pair on the front so it has a -- maybe a

      19        casement that's a simple one-light casement that

      20        is somewhat more like a porch infill window.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Instead of having a bunch

      22        of horizontal casements, we would usually have

      23        him do a bank of vertically-oriented windows.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, that's what I was

      25        going to say, sort of like a -- you know, even
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       1        if it's not real tall, but something vertical in

       2        proportion, do two on the side and do two on the

       3        front.

       4             I know we're adding windows to your

       5        property, but it may feel nicer in the room,

       6        too, to have -- it's a little, small space on

       7        the inside.  I'm sure to have the same

       8        proportion of windows from the inside, that

       9        often makes the interior more successful.

      10             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  But if we put two in the

      11        center of that column, those columns are going

      12        to be kind of jumbled.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think one in the column.

      14             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Versus the end column.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So one on the column, but

      16        maybe all the same proportion and just slightly
      17        vertical.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      19             MS. MANSFIELD:  Are you opposed to putting

      20        vertically-oriented windows on the side?

      21             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Yes.  The same windows

      22        that I showed you guys right here (indicating)?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  They -- they are asking if

      24        you would do a more vertically oriented versus

      25        exactly what you're proposing.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  You were asking to put this

       2        type of window, and we're asking you to put that

       3        kind of window so -- because it's more

       4        vertically oriented as opposed to horizontal

       5        oriented.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They can be a single

       7        light, you know, just a single, fixed casement

       8        or whatever you're going to propose.  It doesn't

       9        have to be operable, but . . .

      10             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Okay.  But -- well, it's

      11        up to you guys, but what I was looking at --

      12        this -- this one here (indicating).

      13             The way this picture -- I guess you guys

      14        can't see it.  You guys have already seen it.

      15        The design, the way we was going to build it, it

      16        would fit directly center of the two columns and

      17        the door would sit center of the two columns,

      18        where the center fin is going to sit directly

      19        over the window.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And that's great.

      21             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  And if we put --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's perfect.  All

      23        we're saying is just stretch it out a little

      24        taller.

      25             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Okay.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If you're comfortable

       2        with that, I think we, as a commission, would

       3        be.  Same arrangement, just a little -- instead

       4        of being, you know, like this (indicating) --

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Or this way (indicating).

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- just a little more

       7        like this (indicating).

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  This way (indicating).

       9             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Okay.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I think Autumn can

      11        probably give you some sample proportions that

      12        will work.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      14             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  Is that it?

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's it.

      16             MR. WOOLBRIGHT:  All right.  Thank you.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would be happy to

      18        entertain a motion at this time.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I already did.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are you comfortable?

      22             Okay.  All right.  Let me just clarify with

      23        staff before I make a motion.

      24             On condition number 2 on the window

      25        alterations, do we -- well, I was wondering if
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       1        we even needed that one, but I guess we do need

       2        that one.  We just need to --

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  I think you could probably

       4        alter it to just say "one over one with equal

       5        size sashes."

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  So 1 and 2 really

       7        go together, and it -- let me try it and you

       8        guys correct me if I'm wrong.

       9             I see conditions 1 and 2, they're related

      10        to the same window, right?

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  So if we're not

      13        having this diamond pattern involved, that's why

      14        I was wondering if we needed that condition at

      15        all.

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, just -- if you're

      17        going to condition a sash style, just make sure

      18        you include the verbiage about equal sashes

      19        because that's usually one of our standard

      20        conditions.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  I'm going to

      22        make a motion to approve COA-10-584.

      23             On the first request for the door

      24        relocation, to approve it with staff conditions

      25        as listed in the report.
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       1             On the second request for the window

       2        alterations, we're going to approve it with the

       3        following conditions:

       4             Condition 1 will be modified that the new

       5        window on the front elevation be centered on the

       6        column bay of the porch; that it be a

       7        vertically-oriented, fixed or sash style

       8        window.  And if it is a sash style window, that

       9        the sashes be equal, of equal size.

      10             And that the final window size and product

      11        shall be submitted to staff prior to purchase

      12        and installation.

      13             I'm going to eliminate condition 2, leave

      14        in condition 3 as written.

      15             On condition -- I think what will actually

      16        be 4 --

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- is that right?

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Uh-huh.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  The applicant

      21        shall install a pair of fixed or sash-style,

      22        vertically-oriented windows, matching the window

      23        on the front elevation, and this window shall be

      24        centered on the existing window opening and

      25        trimmed out in a traditional manner that is
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       1        consistent with other windows on the structure.

       2             And leave condition -- what will be

       3        condition 5 as written about referring to infill

       4        siding.

       5             And that's the conclusion of my motion.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  A mullion?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  A mullion?  Did I leave

       8        out one?

       9             Oh, with a -- between this new pair, a

      10        traditionally-sized window mullion will be

      11        included between the two windows.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      13             Do we have a second?

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and a second.

      16             All those in favor, aye.

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      19        approved 10-584, 306 East 6th Street, with

      20        conditions.

      21             We are now going on to Certificates of

      22        Appropriateness for work in violation.

      23             The first one, COA-10-471.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, just real

      25        quick, this came before the commission not last
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       1        month but the previous month, and the request is

       2        a window replacement to replace 58 windows in

       3        this apartment building.

       4             And it was our evaluation and

       5        interpretation of what we saw that the -- that a

       6        significant amount of windows are repairable and

       7        that the product they were using was not

       8        acceptable.  And, therefore, we recommend

       9        denial.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      11             Any questions of the staff?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll open it to a public

      14        hearing.

      15             Is the applicant here?

      16             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.

      17             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hey, again.
      19             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Rich Trendel, 1817 3rd

      21        Street North, Jacksonville Beach.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm the testimony

      23        you are about to give will be the truth, the

      24        whole truth, and nothing but the truth?

      25             MR. TRENDEL:  I do.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  By the way, did you fill out

       3        a speaker card?

       4             MR. TRENDEL:  I have one from last month.

       5        I have not filled one out yet.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Make sure you do before you

       7        leave.

       8             MR. TRENDEL:  Yes, sir.

       9             Okay.  Just to kind of rego over -- two

      10        months ago when we were here, I kind of was

      11        unprepared on what we proposed and really what

      12        we now -- which I say "we," and I think I speak

      13        for me and SPAR at least, and I've been

      14        trying -- me and Joel have been staying in the

      15        loop together, try to make sure that we're all

      16        on the same page.

      17             But basically when we submitted this, we

      18        went in looking at the whole building project as

      19        a whole, without having complete numbers in the

      20        correct order of doing things before we came

      21        and -- or before I came and submitted.

      22             Since then, I've talked with Brenda.  And

      23        basically there were four windows, to refresh,

      24        that were broken that I, as property manager,

      25        approved for them to be replaced.
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       1             At the time, there was a

       2        six-year-old girl.  It was a safe- -- I felt a

       3        safety issue.  It was just the wrong way to do

       4        it.  We should have boarded them up, waited

       5        till, you know, we got approval and dealt with

       6        the board-up with the tenants and then came to

       7        you guys to get approval.

       8             The four windows that were replaced are

       9        number 24, which are in the front and in the

      10        foyer.  Actually, from this picture, you can't

      11        see it, but it's -- if you're looking -- it's

      12        the bottom right window.  You can actually --

      13        it's not the one with the awning, but the one

      14        right (indicating) --

      15             There is number 38, which is on the front

      16        of the building.  So if we back it to the other

      17        picture, it's the front, bottom, northeast

      18        corner.  So if you look at all these windows,

      19        the window that's furthest to the north and on

      20        the bottom floor.

      21             And then there are two on the side that

      22        actually you probably can't even see them
      23        because the pictures we took, we have up

      24        elevations -- if you want to call them an

      25        elevation from where the pictures were took.
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       1        But from the whole side of the building, all you

       2        see is trees, I believe.  And a comment was made

       3        the first time that we can't even see the

       4        window.  It's the same ones that -- it's

       5        actually the other side.

       6             And it's the -- it's not that -- it's

       7        basically the north side, which mirrors this

       8        side of the building, which is -- should be in

       9        your packet from the original meeting.

      10             But one of them is in the north bottom --

      11        the east bottom corner, and one is the north

      12        bottom west corner of the building.  So those

      13        are the four that --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have numbers for

      15        those?

      16             MR. TRENDEL:  Yes.  I've got 24, 38, 44,

      17        and 48.  And 44 and 48 are the ones that are

      18        hard to see in the picture.  There's trees in

      19        the way, but they are the same vinyl window

      20        that -- the American Craftsman window that

      21        basically is -- is not approved.

      22             Looking at this project as a whole, it's

      23        definitely become a much bigger can of worms

      24        than we had anticipated.  After doing some

      25        homework, we had Richard Mead, which was
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       1        suggested by SPAR -- and, again, Brenda has

       2        worked with us through this -- to come out and

       3        look at in fixing the windows.  And if we were

       4        to do 58 of the windows that, in our opinion, in

       5        time will need them, it's, on average, roughly,

       6        $1,000 a window to fix.

       7             The -- I have some other replacements that

       8        we have had done by Upscale Windows and Doors,

       9        which I'll pass out.

      10             Joel, do you need one of these?

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  We'd like to have one

      12        for the record.

      13             MR. TRENDEL:  (Tenders documents.)

      14             And before I get to this, let me continue

      15        on where I was going with this.

      16             So we got numbers basically for the whole

      17        building.  There were 24 windows that were the

      18        vinyl product, and four that was brought to our

      19        attention the first meeting that also seemingly

      20        don't meet code.  Those were prior to this

      21        owner's ownership of the building.  And I'll

      22        just restress that what I learned to put in

      23        front of the council with, we made a mistake on

      24        four windows.  We want to fix those four windows

      25        to your liking.  But also, again, working with
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       1        SPAR and Joel, do what's best for Springfield

       2        and hear all the voices.

       3             The four that we replaced, we understand

       4        that there's two on the front that need to go

       5        because of the high visibility.  The only reason

       6        that product was put in is because the

       7        construction manager felt like -- I told him, I

       8        said, "Find the product that is as close to the

       9        product that's already there."

      10             My verbiage was meaning the wood windows.

      11        He took it as the windows that were already

      12        there and he put them in.

      13             When we go back and look at the scope of

      14        things of what we feel is going to be good for

      15        the neighborhood and talking again with SPAR

      16        is -- there are a total of nine windows on the

      17        front that are completely visible from the

      18        street, have the most impact to the

      19        neighborhood, and you'll see that what we did is

      20        we got a price for the nine windows in the front

      21        of the building.  And I know I'm kind of going

      22        off track here from the four that we originally

      23        placed.

      24             But the two quotes, one is for a vinyl

      25        frame and the other is for a Pella wood
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       1        replacement frame.  These costs are just the

       2        windows.  It does not include the repair of the

       3        sills and the trim.

       4             But in speaking with the owner, and

       5        speaking again with SPAR, we understand there's

       6        four windows that need to -- that we need to

       7        fix, but two of those windows are the same that

       8        are on a lot of the rest of the building that

       9        were there prior to us.

      10             If we have to go back and take out windows

      11        that have been put in incorrectly, we'd rather

      12        take out nine windows that everyone sees in the

      13        front and fix the visibility from the

      14        neighborhood and address the other ones in

      15        time.

      16             So I don't know if this is all out of

      17        bounds for -- you know, I know we put in --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you do me a favor?

      19             MR. TRENDEL:  Sure.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The nine that you're

      21        trying to kind of pose as a compromise, can you

      22        identify these nine windows?

      23             MR. TRENDEL:  Yes.  Well, the -- of course,

      24        they're the first two numbers that I gave you,

      25        which are 24 and 38.  It will be 19 and 20, 24,

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           83

       1        38 -- 19 and 20, 18.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And these are windows

       3        which are now vinyl that someone else replaced?

       4             MR. TRENDEL:  They are ones that -- I've

       5        been with Petra Management since 2006, and all

       6        these windows -- and that's when the ownership

       7        bought the building.

       8             These windows -- outside of 24 and 38, we

       9        raise our hand and say, "We did the wrong

      10        thing."  The other ones were a previous owner.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So some of those 24 are

      12        in this group that you're proposing to correct

      13        with (inaudible)?

      14             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

      15             Let me finish with the numbers just so I

      16        don't get off -- too far off track.  It's 37 and

      17        38 -- no, that's not right.  I'm sorry.  Not 37,

      18        just 38, which I already told you.  I'm sorry,

      19        31 and 32, right above 37 and 38.

      20             Number 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, and there's two

      21        more.  And if you go back to that first picture,

      22        I might be able to --

      23             And 7 and 8, which are the ones right here,

      24        close to us on the bottom, correct?

      25             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes.
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       1             MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.  The other two -- I

       2        know we're still not addressing 44 and 48.

       3             Essentially, I'm asking that hopefully we

       4        can work the front of the building before going

       5        further on the rest of the building.

       6             As you see, we're already looking at a

       7        $10,000 expense on the front, just the front of

       8        the building.

       9             Again, when I put in these four windows, we

      10        wanted to move forward and fix windows where

      11        glass was falling out and we felt it was an

      12        unsafe measure.  However, we had not had the

      13        homework done and done on pricing.

      14             But I definitely don't want to retract and

      15        essentially go back and -- doing the math,

      16        replace $80,000 worth of windows, 24 which were

      17        replaced prior to the current ownership.

      18             So I guess, in conclusion of my

      19        presentation, if you will, is we understand we

      20        put in four windows that were not concurrent

      21        with what the neighborhood would like to see.

      22        In going through this a number of times, I think

      23        we've come up with a fairly good start to spend

      24        ten grand worth of windows on the front side of

      25        the building so -- not that we --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you clarify your plan

       2        for future window issues?

       3             MR. TRENDEL:  Yes.  And Brenda might be

       4        able to help me out with that, too, if she were

       5        to speak after me.  But some of the existing

       6        windows, they'll need to be completely

       7        replaced.  I mean, we've had the professional --

       8        Mr. Mead come out and look at the windows.  And

       9        even on his stance is, hey, these -- these

      10        windows are going to cost well beyond $1,000.

      11        However, there are certain ones that will need

      12        replacement.  However, on the other windows, on

      13        a monthly basis, address the ones that are

      14        imminently needed of repair and do the best we

      15        can do to repair to appease those --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So you're willing to

      17        repair what's there, the existing windows,

      18        unless --

      19             And then if you replace it, are you going

      20        to replace it with the same standard?

      21             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.  Anything -- trust

      22        me, anything -- anything from here on out, I'll

      23        deal with a barking tenant and board up their

      24        window if it's that bad of a window and make

      25        sure we have the right product in, but --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But you don't -- at this

       2        time, you can't really identify which one of

       3        those windows -- but you can discuss that with

       4        Joel, I guess, if it gets to a point where you

       5        can't repair something.

       6             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  The -- you're talking about

       8        replacing windows, the eight windows on the

       9        front?

      10             MR. TRENDEL:  Uh-huh.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Could any of those eight

      12        windows, should they be replaced, could they be

      13        used in -- to repair some of the other windows?

      14        Are they the same size?

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Could the bathrooms?

      16             MR. TRENDEL:  You know, that's a fantastic

      17        question.  I don't know the answer to that.  I

      18        would have to say "yes," because even -- I

      19        brought in a sample window, if you remember the

      20        first one, and there are parts of it that -- to

      21        me, were -- I mean, holy crap, we can't replace

      22        this, but essentially --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was just curious --

      24             MR. TRENDEL:  So to answer your question --

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- if someone has checked
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       1        the sizes of those and whether they're even --

       2        could be reused.

       3             MR. TRENDEL:  That is -- I believe it would

       4        be a possibility.  I think Brenda will be able

       5        to speak on that further.

       6             The one really funny thing on this building

       7        is -- I believe there are four different window

       8        sizes, three or four different window sizes.  So

       9        a nonprofessional's viewpoint, being out on the

      10        property the number of times in the past week

      11        and a half, I believe so, but maybe not all of

      12        them.  But it's a good thought.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Just curious.  That's all.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  What's the original light

      15        pattern for the original windows?  Because I see

      16        nine over ones, six over ones, six over six.

      17             MR. TRENDEL:  That's another good question

      18        that I've actually learned in this whole thing.

      19             We have the six over sixes, which are, from

      20        my understanding, the majority of the building.

      21        That's what it is -- that's what they are.

      22             However, you see where these three diamonds

      23        are and the two diamonds on the inside on the up

      24        and down?

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  Those are casement windows,
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       1        right?

       2             MR. TRENDEL:  And they were originally open

       3        porches.  We have pictures that show them being

       4        with no windows, so they're -- you'll

       5        actually -- if you back out -- if you see the

       6        top two are the casement -- go to the right one,

       7        if you would.  That one (indicating).  Those are

       8        six by six.  And then the one below that are one

       9        over ones -- two over twos, but they look like

      10        they're the same time frame.  I mean, at least I

      11        would say 20 to 30 years old, at least.  And

      12        they're different windows.  I mean, you --

      13             MS. SIMON:  Do we have pictures of those?

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, they'd be older than

      15        20, 30 years old.

      16             MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.

      17             MS. SIMON:  I can't see any (inaudible).

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can we go back to the side,

      19        please.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We can just barely see.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  What's on the side?  They're

      22        six over six?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  You'll have to tell me

      24        where to stop.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  One over ones or --
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Again, like -- which we're

       2        saying, the predominant window historically was

       3        a six over six.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  And the other on the

       5        sides, too.  Okay.

       6             MR. TRENDEL:  And there are a couple --

       7        Brenda, I don't even know the right word for it,

       8        but the six over the panel with nothing in them.

       9             MS. BOYDSTON:  That was just -- they

      10        took -- I'll wait and speak.

      11             MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.

      12             MS. BOYDSTON:  They were six over six.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does anyone else have any

      14        questions for the applicant?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      17             MR. TRENDEL:  Thank you.  Shoot and get it

      18        resolved.

      19             Thanks, Joel.

      20             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      21             MS. BOYDSTON:  Brenda Boydston with SPAR

      22        council.

      23             And this has been a big project, but I have

      24        to commend the property manager, Rich.  We have

      25        had numerous conferences and site visits with
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       1        this property to identify what happened when.

       2        And I am very impressed with his willingness to

       3        move forward with not just those four that were

       4        an issue, but the whole building.  He gets it.

       5             In fact, Lisa will appreciate, Joanne has

       6        come by while we were there doing the inventory

       7        and giving -- Joanne Tredennick, giving her

       8        input on this as a neighbor with property on the

       9        street as well as a resident who restores

      10        buildings and --

      11             So back to the issue of -- do you want me

      12        to answer the questions about the windows over

      13        the porches?

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

      15             MS. BOYDSTON:  Richard Mead, who we are

      16        talking about, is the -- one of the restoration

      17        window repair guys.  He rebuilds windows, fixes

      18        anything.  He's been very -- very involved in

      19        Riverside as well.  And so he's saying -- it's

      20        hard to see those porches, but let's see a front

      21        view.

      22             I can tell you -- you can see in your

      23        packet, in the very front, where it says COA,

      24        probably the third page in, bottom left --

      25        what's on the top?  Can you see that?
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       1             Yes, right there (indicating).  That window

       2        on the top is actually one of the porches.  So

       3        those are the windows, three of the four porch

       4        window areas.

       5             Now, the ones that are directly below it,

       6        on the front side, it is exactly the same frames

       7        but just the glass has been altered because of

       8        probably breakage and so forth.  And so Richard

       9        Mead had said, what he would do is replace --

      10        repair that -- I'm maxing out.  I mean, getting

      11        out here -- that he would repair that to look

      12        like the other three.

      13             One thing that I think Rich did a really

      14        good job kind of bringing it up to -- updating

      15        on the status of the building, because we've all

      16        gotten to know this building really well, is

      17        that his -- the plan is long-term.  That's one

      18        thing you left out is that the windows that are

      19        around the back -- because there's a lot, 86

      20        windows in this building, and there are a lot of

      21        windows.

      22             And he has agreed that they're going to

      23        need to be repaired, not replaced, is the ideal

      24        that we're going to go with is to repair the

      25        ones as -- where they're at.
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       1             The challenge that he has -- am I doing

       2        something to make this cut out?

       3             The challenge that's going to be for any

       4        property owner is that the sills are all rotted

       5        out, the water -- what he needs to deal with and

       6        which he's been made aware of is called water

       7        management because it's -- the roof is the tile

       8        roof with no overhang whatsoever.  So the water

       9        is just running down the front of the windows,

      10        and so that is also going to be an expense that

      11        he's going to need to deal with.

      12             And so the wood that goes inside, which is

      13        very far in, is -- a lot of it is rotten, even

      14        the windows that have been replaced before his

      15        ownership, you know, as he said.

      16             You can actually wiggle the windows.

      17        They're not -- if they're not solidly

      18        installed.  That's a -- so it's going to be a

      19        lot of wood repair in the trim and so forth.

      20             So, like I said, we looked at this as the

      21        whole project.  We didn't just look at

      22        addressing the four that he did have his

      23        maintenance guy replace.  And what they were

      24        replaced with does match identical the previous

      25        24 that were not nonconforming.  So that's an
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       1        explanation of why that happened.

       2             And so there's only one other picture I

       3        wanted you to see, and that's where you can see

       4        the foyer, walking in the front, the two windows

       5        over the door.  Okay.  You can kind of --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's the little arched

       7        top?

       8             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yeah, the arched one.  Well,

       9        the windows aren't arched, but they're very

      10        narrow.  You can sort of see them there

      11        (indicating).  So those are in and they're built

      12        solid and they're about the right size for that

      13        area because we've gone inside as well.

      14             So those -- we're committing to replacing

      15        those with conforming windows, and then those

      16        little windows are also on another part of the

      17        front, I believe, that he's looking at replacing

      18        as well.  So it is -- he is trying to address

      19        the whole look of the front and then move around

      20        the building.

      21             We've identif- -- oh, the other thing I

      22        want to make sure I've said was that we have had

      23        full assessment of all the windows.  There is an

      24        inventory from both Upscale Windows and from

      25        Richard Mead, a full-scale assessment.  They
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       1        just didn't -- one of them didn't have time to

       2        get them to us.  It's all hand done, but we do

       3        have that, a full inventory of them.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Brenda, can I clarify?

       5             You're comfortable with allowing him kind

       6        of a grace on these two windows on the rear that

       7        are going to remain in violation if this

       8        proposal goes through?

       9             MS. BOYDSTON:  Absolutely we're in

      10        agreement with that.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You support everything

      12        else?
      13             MS. BOYDSTON:  And also, yes, because -- I

      14        mean, what I've been saying to him -- I've

      15        invested a lot of time in this because of the

      16        building, not, you know, because of the

      17        applicant, but because of the building.  And

      18        we're really committed.  This is a really

      19        fabulous building.

      20             And one of the things that we did that was

      21        really neat, we found three of the four

      22        casements that -- we found them in a storage in

      23        the back.  And so I called up -- Rich wasn't on

      24        the property.  I called him up and said, "We

      25        found these.  Can we commit to salvaging them?"
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       1        He said, "Absolutely."  So that's something that

       2        we're committed to.

       3             There's some already we've identified.

       4        What you can't see from this angle but on the

       5        top left, in the corner, that window which is a

       6        historic window, there is nothing in the bottom,

       7        I think, but a panel of cardboard or something.

       8        The casement has fallen out.  And so that one

       9        he's committing to repair as is, not replace,

      10        so . . .

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  You mean the sash is

      12        falling out?

      13             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yeah.  Everything is gone.

      14             Oh, the sash is there.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  The sill you mean?

      16             MS. BOYDSTON:  I'm sorry.  The sash is gone

      17        but the sill is there.  There's --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You said there's just a

      19        board there or something?

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  On the bottom, and then

      21        there is -- there's window panes.

      22             There might be some glass up there.  Do you

      23        know, Rich?  Do you remember that window we're

      24        talking about?

      25             MR. TRENDEL:  Yes.  Actually, I have a
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       1        picture on my phone.

       2             MS. BOYDSTON:  That's right.  I had him

       3        take a picture.

       4             But anyway -- so I guess what we're trying

       5        to say is we're addressing the immediate need of

       6        those windows that need repair now.  That will

       7        happen with the entire building is my

       8        understanding.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      10             Would the applicant come forward?

      11             (Mr. Trendel approaches the podium.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you have a question?

      13             MS. SIMON:  Yes, I do.

      14             The building is beautiful, and thank you

      15        for taking this on.  I just have one question.

      16             In looking at the pictures, you can see the

      17        original windows that fit in the opening.  And

      18        then the ones that have been replaced, the

      19        opening has actually been rebuilt, so the

      20        windows are smaller.  And I just wanted to

      21        address that you are, when you redo that, going

      22        to put the correct size window?

      23             MR. TRENDEL:  I'll let Brenda --

      24             MS. BOYDSTON:  I'm going to come up and

      25        speak on that because actually a lot of the
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       1        windows are a standard size.  The ones that

       2        should go in there, you can get in a standard

       3        size.

       4             MS. SIMON:  Yeah, I just want to make sure.

       5             MS. BOYDSTON:  Absolutely.

       6             MS. SIMON:  Like, you can look right here

       7        (indicating), this fills the opening where this

       8        left side, the window opening has been filled

       9        in, put a smaller window.  So as long as they're

      10        going to go in to the window opening --

      11             MS. BOYDSTON:  They are going to fit, yes.

      12             MS. SIMON:  Thank you.

      13             MS. BOYDSTON:  They're actually -- those

      14        are a standard size, so it's easy to do.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I complement you,

      17        too.  You've come so far with all this

      18        research.  It's a completely different

      19        application, which I guess is the question to

      20        Joel.  He's almost proposing a completely

      21        different request.

      22             Does that affect what we can do with this

      23        COA or can we just --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We can just -- can't we just

      25        modify --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- state what we want to

       2        approve here?

       3             MS. SHAW:  No.  If he's asking to replace

       4        certain windows -- this is -- the request is to

       5        replace windows, or he's asking for approval of

       6        some windows that have already been replaced

       7        without approval.  So you could either vote for

       8        denial or you vote for approval with certain

       9        conditions.  That's what's before you.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, let's clarify that

      11        before you.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  I've been on the same

      13        track.  I'd already looked to see that the

      14        applicant -- that the request, as it's stated in

      15        the COA report from staff says, "proposed

      16        replacement of 58 original windows," but there

      17        are 86 windows in the building.

      18             So are you asking for permission to repair

      19        or replace all 86 at this point?

      20             MR. TRENDEL:  Not at this point.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  No.

      22             MR. TRENDEL:  Originally, when we sat down,

      23        we felt like that probably was the best way to

      24        go.  But now, after assessing the windows

      25        further -- and there are quite a few that -- I
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       1        would say the majority that we should be able to

       2        salvage --

       3             MS. BOYDSTON:  Repair.

       4             MR. TRENDEL:  Repair.  Thank you.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, you need a COA to

       6        repair as well.  It can be done

       7        administratively, but you still need a COA.

       8             So if this can be amended to address all

       9        86, then that would behove you because then you

      10        just have to do it once is what I'm saying.

      11             MS. BOYDSTON:  It's the time frame.

      12             MR. TRENDEL:  It's the time frame on that.

      13             I mean, keep in mind there's -- $1,000 per

      14        window.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can we just describe a

      16        course of action in our -- you know, that the

      17        intent is to repair and salvage as many of the

      18        existing windows as possible, but any future

      19        replacements that are required because of --

      20        they, A, were inappropriately replaced

      21        previously; or, B, the window is not repairable,

      22        that this standard of window that he's proposing

      23        is acceptable?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Also, how long of a time

      25        frame are you talking about before you would
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       1        implement the whole replacement?

       2             MR. TRENDEL:  Repeat that question.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  How long of a time are you

       4        talking about to do this entire project?

       5             MR. TRENDEL:  I don't know the answer to

       6        that.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  See, I think it's not a

       8        window replacement entirely anymore.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, the reason I said that

      10        is once he's -- once a course of action has been

      11        approved by the commission with conditions or

      12        whatever, if he starts work, he has five years

      13        to finish that project.

      14             So if he thought he could do the whole

      15        thing in five years, that would be the logical

      16        thing to do, is take an action that would affect

      17        all of them and then allow him to take care of

      18        this problem, but he would have to start

      19        something during this first year.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah, just -- which, by

      21        replacing these nine that were improperly done

      22        or -- would start that clock.  So once you

      23        start -- once you did the first four, complete

      24        it in five years.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well -- and I think -- I

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           101

       1        think we're really not -- it's not a window

       2        replacement COA anymore.  It's -- we're going to

       3        approve nine replacement windows, and then he's

       4        going to --

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Nine windows and repair

       6        everything else.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's right.  He's going

       8        to -- and we don't even have to put the repair

       9        in because that's something that you would

      10        just --

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, I think you kind of

      12        have two things going on here.  You have

      13        approximately 30 windows or so, if I understand

      14        correctly, that are still original wood,

      15        six-over-six windows that he is proposing to

      16        repair and maintain and not replace, at least as

      17        it currently stands, but there still remains

      18        another -- the rest of the windows are already

      19        replacement windows that were replaced without a

      20        COA that some kind of action -- so it's kind of

      21        like a two part.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.  And we don't want

      23        to -- we want to make it work for -- so that's

      24        like us.

      25             He's in violation on four.  He's asking us
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       1        for forgiveness on two and to replace the other

       2        two, which I think, as a commission, I'm

       3        comfortable with.  I guess we'll have to have

       4        that discussion.

       5             He's proposing these additional seven as a

       6        mitigation, I guess, for the two.

       7             MR. TRENDEL:  For the two, right.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And he is going to not do

       9        anything on the balance of those replacement

      10        windows.

      11             MR. TRENDEL:  That was the objective,

      12        was -- again, I'll let you guys kind of coach me

      13        on this one.  We are looking at the future

      14        investment outside of the front that we've

      15        already discussed.  The front of the building,

      16        the most visible would be the first project.

      17        After that, we need to address the existing

      18        windows but not -- and replacement but with

      19        repair.

      20             After that, I can't answer the third part

      21        of this question because I haven't had this

      22        even -- I haven't got far enough with the owner

      23        to get his commitment level on the ones that

      24        were replaced prior to him.  I got my reprimand

      25        on my four.  But then he said, "You opened a can
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       1        of worms that's not -- shouldn't be my

       2        problem."

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, I think that's

       4        a fair argument.  It's like, can we sit here and

       5        make a judgment on windows that really aren't

       6        even part of the -- I mean --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Part of the application.

       8             MS. SHAW:  You're just going to make your

       9        decision on what he has brought before you, what

      10        he's requesting of you today, what's in the

      11        packet, and go ahead and make a decision on

      12        that.

      13             And then, I guess, if there's a second

      14        phase of other windows that he likes to bring

      15        forth, then he can bring a second COA for that.

      16        But this one is specifically for those that he

      17        replaced without COA approval.  So he's asking

      18        for forgiveness by virtue of this applicant.

      19        And then on top of that -- and most applicants

      20        are doing that, "Well, by the way, I'd like you

      21        to approve these as well."  So that's where we

      22        are.

      23             MS. SIMON:  I'm completely confused.  The

      24        ones that you -- the ones that you replaced,

      25        they have interior muntins?
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       1             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

       2             MS. SIMON:  Are you asking us to approve

       3        keeping those windows or are you going to change

       4        those windows out to an approved historic

       5        guidelines acceptable window?

       6             MR. TRENDEL:  I'm, I guess --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He said there were four.

       8        He's asking for forgiveness on two.  And then in

       9        compensation for that, he's proposing to replace

      10        the nine on the front, which are visible from

      11        the street, with the right traditional window.

      12             You know, my general -- listening to the

      13        testimony and SPAR and this applicant and

      14        hearing it once before, this seems, to me, to be

      15        a triumph of reasonable people, trying to do the

      16        best thing for the building, and create a course

      17        of action that down the road will work, and I

      18        don't want to put this additional handicap on

      19        them of these existing windows to prevent them

      20        from going forward with this course of action.

      21             MS. SIMON:  And I can understand that, but

      22        how many people have come in front -- and I

      23        agree, I think it's great.  I love what you're

      24        doing.

      25             But how many people have come in front of

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           105

       1        us doing the same thing and we have told them

       2        they had to replace it?  And I'm not saying

       3        right now have to replace it, but I can't go

       4        along with leaving the interior muntins

       5        indefinitely and forgive them forever when we

       6        have turned so many other people down and told

       7        them no and they've had to -- we made people

       8        replace -- you know, told them they had to

       9        replace whole houses of windows and they've

      10        replaced them.

      11             And I'm not saying right now.  I mean, I'd

      12        be willing to give some time.  But I just

      13        don't -- I think we need to be consistent.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  I agree.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Are you just speaking just

      16        to the four that he replaced?

      17             MS. SIMON:  I don't know how you can hit

      18        him with something somebody else did.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yes, because if they're

      21        nonconforming and the owner wasn't the owner at

      22        the time, then they could repair those like they

      23        would any other nonconforming.  If you're going

      24        to replace it, then you need to bring it up to

      25        standards.  And hopefully the owner will want to
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       1        institute a maintenance program where they'll do

       2        that, but we can't do anything about the

       3        existing --

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well -- and, see, that's

       5        what I --

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  But I don't see why we

       7        forgive for the two.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because he has made a

       9        concession to the community and to the -- and

      10        he's trying to do the right thing for the

      11        building by correcting violations he didn't even

      12        cause.  I think he's -- he's -- in a sense he's

      13        trading out in the best interest of the

      14        neighborhood, so I think that makes this

      15        different from other applications.

      16             MR. TRENDEL:  If I could, just for a --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He's fixing windows he

      18        had nothing to do with.

      19             MS. SIMON:  I'm still confused because,

      20        even if we concede two, then it still seems like

      21        there's going to be a hodgepodge because there's

      22        more than four new windows on the front of the

      23        facade.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And he's repairing all of

      25        those.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  He's putting in eight new

       2        ones.

       3             MR. TRENDEL:  On the front.

       4             MS. SIMON:  All of the ones on the front?

       5             MR. TRENDEL:  The nine on the front is what

       6        we're proposing.

       7             MS. SIMON:  That are -- going to go with an

       8        exterior muntin, the typical window --

       9             MR. TRENDEL:  We're going to -- our goal is

      10        to make -- the first phase is to make the front

      11        uniform, to make what's visually appealing for

      12        the neighborhood and what -- if you were from

      13        out of town and you had love for historical

      14        buildings, you drive by and you'd be impressed

      15        by the building.  Granted, if you walked around

      16        back, would you be a little mad?  Probably.  But

      17        we're making a step, hopefully, in the right

      18        direction.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that has a

      20        tremendous value.

      21             MS. SIMON:  Why can't we approve that and

      22        go with the front and then have him come back to

      23        address when he wants to change the sides or

      24        all --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He's going to repair
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       1        everything else that's existing.  And what we're

       2        saying is we're not going to make any comment on

       3        the other replacement windows that this -- now,

       4        we're lumping his two, there's two windows.  I

       5        just sort of feel like, you know, a reasonable

       6        person --

       7             MS. SIMON:  I can't really see the point --

       8        I mean, I can't see the point of voting on

       9        something that's not going to happen.  We don't

      10        know when it's going to happen.  And why --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  He's going to do this

      12        work.  He's going to replace these nine windows.

      13             MS. SIMON:  Wait, I'm not talking about --

      14        I'm talking about the rest of the house.  Why

      15        can't we just address the front of the house?

      16             MS. SHAW:  I think that's what we're doing.

      17             MS. SIMON:  It's remove -- it's replace

      18        50-some windows is the --

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, he's not doing that.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, we're -- that's

      21        what we said, this is a completely different

      22        application, and that's why we raised the

      23        question with staff.  It's no longer replacement

      24        of 50 windows.

      25             MS. SIMON:  So just to make it simplified,
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       1        you're going to repair or replace with correct

       2        windows all the ones on the front?

       3             MR. TRENDEL:  Say that again.

       4             Again, I -- let me just --

       5             MS. SIMON:  You're not going to be altering

       6        anything on the sides.  You're just asking to go

       7        in and repair or replace the front facade

       8        windows?

       9             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

      10             And, specifically, we will replace the nine

      11        on the front that are the wrong windows.  Okay?

      12             MS. SIMON:  Okay.

      13             MR. TRENDEL:  And then the ones that are

      14        existing, we will -- the ones that -- case by

      15        case basis on the front, we will do everything

      16        we can do to keep those windows the same ones.

      17        If I have to come and get a new COA, it's

      18        because Mr. Mead and the window company tells

      19        us, "Hey, you know, we're professionals and we

      20        can't fix this window and we don't have parts

      21        for it."

      22             And then from there on, all the windows on

      23        the two sides and on the rear of the building

      24        that are existing windows and original windows,

      25        we will do everything we can do to repair, not
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       1        replace those.

       2             However, the 24 that were replaced prior to

       3        us, I mean, I'm just waving a white flag on that

       4        one as that was prior to this owner, speaking as

       5        an agent for the owner.  I don't feel like it

       6        would be fair to say, hey, you have to replace,

       7        you know, 24 windows that you weren't aware of

       8        that you're going to have to -- it's an extra

       9        24 grand essentially.

      10             MS. SIMON:  And those 24 are on the sides

      11        or back?

      12             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.  Well, actually some

      13        of them are on the front, so . . .

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And those are the ones

      15        you're --

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those are being replaced.

      17             MR. TRENDEL:  And those will be replaced.

      18             So if we look at it as a whole, there

      19        were -- let me do the math really fast.  I have

      20        it.

      21             I believe there's 28 that were replaced,

      22        24 that were the six over six, four that were

      23        the one over ones.

      24             We replaced four of the six over sixes,

      25        which still brings our number to 24 because four

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           111

       1        over -- the one over ones, if you add the four

       2        that we did, 24 six over sixes, four of them

       3        were our problem.  That means there's 20 that

       4        were replaced prior to us.  Then there's four

       5        one over ones.  So if you add the 20 that were

       6        prior to us and the four one over ones, we have

       7        24 windows on this building that should not be

       8        the landlord's problem.  They were prior to us

       9        owning it.

      10             You know, I'm sorry to ask to let those go

      11        because I know how passionate you are in the

      12        historical aspects, but . . .

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  When she says -- when you

      14        say all windows on the front, I want to clarify

      15        because I honestly don't understand.

      16             MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Does that include the

      18        casements on the porches?  Were you planning on

      19        just repairing or are those one of the ones that

      20        you're just going to repair?

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those are being repaired.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And actually there are

      23        some windows on the front that are fine, right?

      24             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, these are the
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       1        original replacement windows that were existing

       2        windows.  The property owner came on board --

       3        that are not historically -- and that is this

       4        gift he's making as part of his, you know,

       5        compensation for the two.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  You know what?  I hate to

       7        do this, but I would really love to have the

       8        window numbers again for the ones just on the

       9        front --

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well -- just on the

      11        front.  Well, let me read -- I wrote them down,

      12        so --

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- that are supposed to be

      14        replaced because they've been said so many times

      15        in so many different orders that I think our

      16        record is going to be horrible.

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, as much as I

      18        hate to do this, you may all want him to defer

      19        this and have him come back in and give you some

      20        more accurate information, exactly what he's

      21        doing, because I don't even understand what he's

      22        talking about.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I disagree.  I mean, I

      24        have a list of window numbers.

      25             MS. SHAW:  I wrote the window numbers down
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       1        as well.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I did too, and I see

       3        them in the documentation.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, if you-all can make a

       5        motion that we can understand --

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can we make a motion, and

       7        then if it isn't -- when he comes in to you with

       8        the -- with his final proposal, if the window

       9        numbers don't match, that it comes back to the

      10        commission for -- I mean, because I --

      11             MS. SHAW:  It's really -- it's really

      12        whether the five of you guys understand what is

      13        going on and you feel comfortable enough to vote

      14        on it.  If you do not, then, yeah, defer it.

      15        But if you feel like you have enough information

      16        to vote on this, whether you vote denial or

      17        approval, it's up to you five.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, let me -- I will

      19        read the numbers and you check.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you and I agree and

      21        have the same understanding of what's happening.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  Before you read the

      23        numbers, we have this sheet in our packet that

      24        has numbers written on it, but it doesn't

      25        include numbers on the windows inside the bay.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's where you have to

       2        open up your -- look to the next page.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  I know.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  Make sure we're all on the

       6        same page.  Can we, on this page -- which

       7        numbers go in the bay?  I want to fill them in.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.
       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  And that way we'll all be

      10        on the same page, it's something that staff will

      11        have, we can put it in the record when the

      12        motion is made so we can follow along.

      13             So if you're looking at the bay, right over

      14        the door, there are two windows, and the one on

      15        the left is 19 and the one on the right is 20?

      16             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  The windows on the inside

      18        of the bay to the left, upstairs there are two

      19        windows side by side.  Reading from the front of

      20        the building toward the rear of the building,

      21        those are numbered what?

      22             MS. SHAW:  I have 24, 38.  Could be wrong,

      23        though.  Or 7 and 8?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  It's 13, 14, 15 on the

      25        upper floor.  It's 16, 17, 18 on the lower
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       1        floor.

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Oh, there are three?

       3             MR. TRENDEL:  That's what I have.

       4             MS. SHAW:  That's not what I have.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's not what I have

       6        either.

       7             Okay.  I have 24 is the one if you're

       8        inside the -- what do you call it?  Are we

       9        calling it the --

      10             MS. SHAW:  The foyer.  I think that's what

      11        he called it was the foyer, yes.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And we'll call it --

      13        okay.  The entry court --

      14             MS. SIMON:  21, 22, 23 on the top.  And

      15        then 24, 25 and 26 on the bottom --

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's right.

      17             MS. SIMON:  -- is what it looks like.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's on the right side.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  And I have 25 and

      20        26 are these casements that will be repaired, so

      21        they're not in it.

      22             It's 24.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  24 is on the bottom and side

      24        corner.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  On the right.

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           116

       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  On the right-hand side.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  24 is the only one in the

       3        courtyard.  19, 20 and 24 are in the court.

       4        That's what I have.

       5             MS. MANSFIELD:  What are the window numbers

       6        on the left side that correspond with 24, 25 and

       7        26?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  16, 17, 18.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  And upstairs?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  13, 14 and 15.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.  So now we have one

      12        sheet of paper with all the numbers on it.

      13             And I'll give you mine, Joel, for the

      14        record.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have 7 and 8 are

      16        the bottom two?

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Bottom left.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Bottom left two, and

      19        they're included in that, too.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Right.  They are.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Those two, right.  Okay.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think we're really

      23        close, Joel --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Now we're ready.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- I really do.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Someone say it, please.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And we can maybe build in

       3        some language so that if it doesn't -- the

       4        numbers don't work, you know, it's something you

       5        two can coordinate.

       6             I feel comfortable that, you know, this is

       7        in the best interest of the project and the

       8        neighborhood.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Take your notes.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Move it.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you want me to -- do

      12        you want to pass down your piece of paper?

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  Angela, if you don't mind,

      14        when you're rattling off the numbers, could --
      15        if it's possible, you tell me whether it is or

      16        not, could you say whether the certain groups

      17        are prior replacements by the previous owner

      18        versus the --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think so.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- four that were

      21        originally additions?

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think the only one of

      23        the four is 38 that he is culpable of replacing

      24        inappropriately.

      25             MR. TRENDEL:  And 24.

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           118

       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And 24.  Those are the

       2        two, right, 24 and 38.

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  38 and 24.

       4             MS. SIMON:  He replaced -- he replaced

       5        only, what, 38, 24?

       6             MR. TRENDEL:  And 24.  Those are the only

       7        two that my guys did.

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  The other two were in the

       9        back.

      10             MR. TRENDEL:  Were on the side.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  Were on the side?

      12             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

      13             The ones behind the trees, that if you look

      14        at it, you could not even see the window because

      15        the tree is in the way.

      16             MS. SIMON:  So you're saying you replaced

      17        two on the front and two on the side?

      18             MR. TRENDEL:  Correct.

      19             MS. SIMON:  I just don't remember those new

      20        windows being there until recently.  I think

      21        that's my problem.

      22             MS. BOYDSTON:  You can tell.  If you go,

      23        you can see them.

      24             MS. SIMON:  Okay.

      25             MR. TRENDEL:  It was even a comment by --
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       1        what was the lady's name that stopped by?

       2             MS. BOYDSTON:  Joanne.

       3             MR. TRENDEL:  Joanne.

       4             MS. BOYDSTON:  Don't say it.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's hurry.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  Are we

       7        close?

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, we are close.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me do a test run on

      10        this motion, just for the board, too.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  You can sit down.

      12             MR. TRENDEL:  Okay.  Thank you.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm going to move that --

      15        I don't know the COA number, but I'll get to

      16        it -- on this COA, that -- 10-471, that the

      17        window replacement -- that this is not a total

      18        window replacement application.  It is a

      19        window -- it is for work in violation on four

      20        windows, that windows 24 and 38 will be

      21        corrected with historically-appropriate

      22        replacement windows as submitted in the

      23        applicant's documentation, and that the windows

      24        44 and 48 will be allowed to remain in place of

      25        the four work-in-violation windows.
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       1             That the applicant proposes to replace

       2        windows 18, 19, 20, 31, 32, and windows 7 and 8

       3        with historically-appropriate replacement

       4        windows in mitigation for those two remaining

       5        work-in-violation windows.

       6             Any future replacements, he will have to

       7        request permission from the commission.

       8             And I don't think I need to say anything

       9        about repair because that's just a given, he

      10        will repair windows.  He's not asking for any

      11        other replacements; is that --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  He would have to just file

      15        a regular COA application?

      16             MS. SIMON:  Yes.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, but he's just

      18        repairing windows, right?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Which we can do

      20        administratively.  We've just got to understand

      21        what he -- which windows he's repairing and make

      22        sure it fits into this.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So should we add a

      24        condition about repairing windows?

      25             All future repairs will be --
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       1             MS. SHAW:  It requires a separate COA.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, requires a separate

       3        COA.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Requires a separate COA.

       5        Okay.

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  And the standard window

       7        installation conditions.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  And this one might be a

      10        little bit different, too, is the width of the

      11        mullion because I think in some of the cases

      12        when they repair windows -- the mullion was

      13        smaller when he replaced them with a product,

      14        and you see the older ones are much wider.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But we're hoping he will

      16        correct them with the appropriate size

      17        replacements.  I mean, we're not going to allow

      18        for strange sizes.

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Right.  Okay.  But I just

      20        want to make sure that that is clear in here

      21        that the width is going to be --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Do you want me to

      23        say something about mullions, that matching the

      24        existing -- those are the --

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  So why don't we put in a
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       1        condition that they have to bring the product in

       2        for staff review, which would include the size

       3        of the mullion.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  Let's give it a

       5        try.  Does it sound -- anything else?  Any other

       6        comments?

       7             Okay.  Let's do it.  David is like, "Do it,

       8        just do it."

       9             Okay.  I move that we approve COA-10-471 to

      10        correct work in violation on four windows.

      11             Windows 24 and windows 38 will be replaced

      12        with historically-appropriate replacement

      13        windows meeting staff conditions that we will

      14        apply on a subsequent condition.

      15             Windows 44 and 48 will remain in place.

      16        The applicant will also replace windows 7, 8,

      17        18, 19, 20, 31 and 32 with

      18        historically-appropriate replacement windows.

      19        These replacement windows will meet all the

      20        standard conditions for replacement windows

      21        typically applied by staff, specifically

      22        including the existing mullions will be restored

      23        to match their original sizes in the existing

      24        building.

      25             The final submission will be reviewed by
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       1        staff, along with a sample replacement product.

       2             And any future repairs required will be

       3        applied for under a separate COA to be reviewed

       4        by staff at that time.

       5             MS. SHAW:  Repairs and replacement.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Repairs and replacement.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, all those in

      11        favor.

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      14        approved COA-10-471, 1310 North Laura Street.

      15             At this time, we will take a ten-minute

      16        break.

      17             Thank you.

      18             (Brief recess.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We're reconvening,

      20        and we are on item H, opinions and minor

      21        modifications.  First one is Minor Mod 10-06,

      22        317 East 6th Street.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, this one -- this one

      24        is fairly easy and quick.

      25             This is a (inaudible) apartment building
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       1        that was -- went through the commission for a

       2        total window replacement, and what was approved

       3        by the commission was what they submitted, which

       4        was a nine over one.

       5             They have since did more research and felt

       6        like that they would like to use a six over six

       7        with exterior muntins and all the other

       8        appropriate window standards.

       9             This is a federal tax application, so they

      10        did get the approval of the local Division of

      11        Historical Resources and the National Park

      12        Service to -- to agree that they could use a six

      13        over six.

      14             We believe the original windows were four

      15        over one, vertical lights, but the commission

      16        was satisfied that the nine over one or the grid

      17        light would be acceptable.  She has just

      18        requested now to modify that from a nine over

      19        one to a six over six, and that's it.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  I guess I don't

      21        understand.  If they're -- if it's a tax

      22        property, why -- we have evidence that it was a

      23        four over one?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  That was our opinion, yes,

      25        at least in my perspective.  There was also
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       1        evidence of a Prairie light door, but we have no

       2        evidence of Prairie light style windows.  The

       3        applicant proposed a nine over one, which was

       4        approved.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  So all we're approving is a

       6        switch from nine over one to six over six;

       7        however, they have already received approval

       8        from the State Historic Preservation Office for

       9        that change; is that correct?

      10             MS. SHAW:  That's correct.

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  And the National Park

      12        Service.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  And the National Park

      14        Service, so --

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  They're usually pickier

      16        than us.

      17             MS. SHAW:  That's a good thing.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  So I guess we'll open it to

      19        a public hearing.  Is there anyone -- is the

      20        applicant here or anybody to speak?

      21             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      22             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes.  Brenda with SPAR

      23        Council.

      24             Yes, they -- we spoke to the owner of the

      25        property.  And their architect, Patricia
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       1        McQuaid, did research to -- and I don't know if

       2        Joel had said this, but he did research to

       3        identify the historic windows.  So it's based on

       4        research, not just a desire.  And it has to do

       5        with the style of the house.  They went right

       6        down to, you know, the -- the original

       7        architect.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       9             Is there anyone else to speak on this

      10        item?

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Seeing none, we will close

      13        the public hearing, and I'll entertain a motion.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

      15        the minor modification 10-06 for the window

      16        light configuration change.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Second.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further discussion?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor, aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      23        approved the Minor Modification 10-06 at

      24        317 East 6th Street.

      25             The next one is an opinion.
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  This one will be very, very

       2        brief.

       3             This COA will actually be coming before you

       4        for the November meeting.  The owner is in

       5        violation for building an elevated deck in the

       6        rear corner of her property.  You can kind of

       7        see a little bit of it right here when I'm

       8        zoomed in from the sidewalk, and this is on the

       9        flipside and you can see the stairs.

      10             It's approximately a 6-by-8 deck, and she's

      11        just a little concerned about paying commission

      12        fees if you guys are going to absolutely hate

      13        it, so I thought I'd throw it out -- there's the

      14        elevation (indicating).

      15             I'm not sure what the first floor

      16        corrugated something is, but it would be located

      17        behind the fence.  It would not be visible.

      18             This is something she just kind of built on

      19        a whim.  It overlooks a big oak tree in the back

      20        of her property.  She kind of wanted it as kind

      21        of a reflection area, relaxation, but it's a

      22        freestanding structure.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Kind of a steep ladder.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  It looks nonconforming to

      25        me, but --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The visibility from the

       2        street is just what you showed?

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.

       4             This building -- and that was with the

       5        camera zoomed in a little bit.  I mean, there's

       6        moderate visibility.  She is in violation.  She

       7        does understand that.  And I will get some

       8        better pictures of it from the backyard.  I meet

       9        with her tomorrow.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Go back one or two.

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  This is the right elevation

      12        of the structure (indicating).  The structure is

      13        this one right here, and then this is the

      14        flipside.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  When you see back porches,

      16        they tend to be more like a sleeping porch,

      17        right?

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, this is completely

      19        freestanding.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Freestanding?

      21             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, it is.

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  How close to the house is

      23        it?

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's like a glorified tree

      25        house.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's like a little garden

       2        building.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  As far as location to the

       4        structure, the -- the only thing I know is it's

       5        in the rear corner of the property.  How deep

       6        the lot is, I don't know yet.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I wonder if she painted

       8        it kind of a dark color, just -- I mean, to make

       9        it go away.  You know, it's not --

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  She's put an observation

      11        post in the back of her yard.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's exactly right, yeah.

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  It's a meditation tower.
      14             MS. SIMON:  It would be awesome in the

      15        country, but I think -- I can see how the

      16        neighbors probably don't --

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Maybe we can get the

      19        National Park Service to approve it.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, if she picks it up

      21        and moves it so that you can't see it -- it's --

      22        we have nothing to say about the fact that it's

      23        a tower or anything else.  It's just that we can

      24        see it, right?

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So if she turns it or,

       2        you know --

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, I think it's -- I

       4        mean, it's pretty rooted and grounded, but --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I kind of meant that more

       6        in a --

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.  Under different

       9        circumstances, if it had no visibility, we might

      10        have discussed it on a staff level or -- or

      11        gotten some weigh-in or something, but because

      12        of the visibility, we were pretty much -- this

      13        is going to the commission.  There's no time to

      14        debate.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  Listen, new structures have

      16        to be compatible, and I -- there is absolutely

      17        no historic precedent for this type of thing and

      18        it must be the bane to the neighbors.

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, apparently the

      20        neighbor to the left, the one where you see the

      21        RAP sign, apparently they have an older

      22        structure of similar design, an elevated deck of

      23        some type that's been there for many years,

      24        which, that, and the combination of her mother's

      25        death -- I'm serious -- were her inspiration.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, that -- I mean, I

       2        don't -- that's -- I don't like looking at the

       3        deck, but I sort of feel like if it's -- if it's

       4        her private space and -- if we couldn't see it,

       5        we wouldn't be able to comment about the fact

       6        that it's, you know, up in the area or whatever

       7        that we find it, inappropriate about it.  It's

       8        just the fact that we can see part of it.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  But it's because it's up in

      10        the air that we can see it.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.

      12             MR. MOORE:  Well, she's going to have to --

      13        she's going to have to have a COA anyway,

      14        whether we --

      15             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      16             MR. MOORE:  -- (inaudible) for an OOA or

      17        not.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, she -- well, yes, but

      19        I'm just trying to give her some headway as far

      20        as what to expect before you guys -- before --

      21        because she's worried about, you know, wasting

      22        her commission fee.

      23             MS. SIMON:  Does she have letters of

      24        support or -- either for or against from

      25        neighbors?
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  She is in the process of

       2        getting that.  She said that she would be happy

       3        to bring her entire block if need be.  All the

       4        neighbors she had spoken to, which I'm assuming

       5        it's the one on either side of her, not the ones

       6        to the rear because she doesn't seem to know

       7        those people, but they -- she has indicated to

       8        me that they are in support of her.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  And let me ask you

      10        because I sense the commission is not in favor

      11        of this, but I just want to ask you basically

      12        your opinion.  You zoomed in to get this

      13        picture.  How visible is it really?  Like, did

      14        you actually have to work to get this picture?

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  I didn't -- I mean, all I

      16        had to do was really zoom, but, I mean, you --

      17        it didn't jump out at you, especially if it --

      18        like you said, maybe painted a neutral color or

      19        something.  It does not jump straight out at

      20        you.  You know, the -- it's a longish

      21        structure.  It's not affecting any historic

      22        fabric.  While there is some visibility,

      23        we've -- you know, it's -- we would have more

      24        concerns with it if it was in your face.

      25             MS. MANSFIELD:  But it's at least as wide
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       1        as the house because you can see it on both

       2        sides because it -- and the stairs are -- it

       3        looks like --

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, it looks like the

       5        wide side goes --

       6             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) so it's at

       8        least as wide as the house.  I mean, it's --

       9        it's huge and it has no historic precedent.

      10        I --

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I guess the

      12        question is, if she wants it -- I mean, you

      13        know, the flipside is that if she came to the

      14        comm- -- to the staff and said I want to build

      15        an elevated reflection tower or whatever -- I

      16        mean, what would you -- what advice would you

      17        give her?  I mean, just not to do it at all?

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  Not necessarily.

      19             I mean, we would advise her to probably

      20        talk with the Design Review Committee because it

      21        is kind of an unusual thing.  I have not seen

      22        anything like it.  I don't know if Joel has,

      23        but --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's really --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  You know, one of the things

       2        that we look at, you know, at least regarding --
       3        with the design regulation and everything is,

       4        one, visibility.  You know, that would

       5        automatically, like you said -- like this is

       6        tripping the commission next month.  Two, does

       7        it impact historic fabric.  You know, it's --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's really kind of a --

       9        it's more in the tree house kind of thing.

      10        It's --

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.  It's -- it's a -- I

      12        mean, it's a matter of taste.  It's kind of an

      13        unusual request, but, like you said, it's kind

      14        of like a tree house.  I mean, if she had a

      15        couple of small children that wanted a big, flat

      16        tower --

      17             MR. MOORE:  But this is going to come next

      18        month as a work in violation?

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

      20             MR. MOORE:  So what do you --

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Have they taken it to RAP at

      22        all?  Have they weighed in?

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It might be good to

      24        (inaudible) because it sounds like this is a --

      25        you know, it sounds like what we'd like for her
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       1        to do, she may not want to do any -- I mean,

       2        she'd have to cut the size back in so it was

       3        minimally visible --

       4             MR. MOORE:  Are tree houses -- can you

       5        build a tree house in Riverside, by the way?

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, they -- we had

       7        one for, I think, 12 years.  I'm sure I didn't

       8        get a COA for it.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  I've never seen a COA for a

      10        tree house, but technically a tree house would

      11        require a COA.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  I doubt one this size.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Ours was more of the

      14        square vein, but you could see it.  You could

      15        look right down our driveway and see it, so now

      16        I'm guilty.

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  So I'm kind of getting a

      18        mixed reaction.  So basically what I'm looking

      19        at telling her when I meet with her tomorrow is

      20        I'm kind of getting a mixed reaction from the

      21        commission, which doesn't help her any at all.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Tell her to see RAP.  I

      23        think that's great advice.  And if they really,

      24        really have a hard time with it, then, I think,

      25        you know -- because it sounds like it -- she'd

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           136

       1        get a mixed vote if you just took it today, and

       2        that's --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MS. MARTINAGE:  There could potentially be

       5        some room for cutback.  In my discussion with

       6        her, the support beams, the 2-by-4s -- 2-by-10s,

       7        I'm sorry, the decking is actually kind of --

       8        that railing is set in some.  Again, I haven't

       9        gone into the backyard yet to kind of get her

      10        true sense of what's going on, and that would

      11        probably help a bit, but the --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think what also would help

      13        is if there was some type of dimension drawing

      14        that showed the house in relationship to the

      15        property line --

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  A site plan type thing?

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- (inaudible) -- yes, the

      19        location of the structure, actual dimensions on

      20        it, and the distance to the property lines --

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So, obviously, this thing

      22        is --

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- would be helpful.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This thing is much longer

      25        than that, right, or -- I don't --
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  This is what she supplied

       2        to us, did not have any dimensions or anything.

       3        I spoke with her yesterday.  Let me get the

       4        measurements.

       5             Now, I apologize.  This is in inches, not

       6        in feet.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Basically, she needs to

       8        develop a site plan for it.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  It is 99 inches by

      10        153 inches wide.  Height is 133 inches with a

      11        rail that's 42 and a half above that.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's 12 -- 12'9 by

      13        something, so it's not insignificant in size.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think the technical term

      15        is "huge."

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was trying to be

      17        diplomatic.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I would -- if I

      19        were you and I was going to speak to her, I

      20        would tell her to see RAP and I would also tell

      21        her that the commission is probably going to --

      22        even if she applies, we'll put some conditions

      23        on it that may require it to be reduced in

      24        size.  You know, it may be able to stay, but --

      25        but, you know, I would think, you know, to get
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       1        this visibility from the corners reduced.  Even

       2        if you can see a corner of the thing is not as

       3        significant as seeing that -- both sides, and so

       4        I -- I would think she may be looking at

       5        painting it and reducing it in scale somewhat.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  And I think she's --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And still maybe get a no

       9        vote on that.  I'm not sure, but --

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  She might have issues with

      11        permitting.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, that -- this actually

      13        came in at the very beginning -- in time for the

      14        October meeting.  We actually deferred it.  She

      15        was supposed to try and see if she could get

      16        someone from permitting to come look at it and

      17        tell her the feasibility of this.

      18             Both her and her boyfriend, who constructed

      19        this, are carpenters by trade, and so supposedly

      20        they've built it, you know, well within

      21        permittable parameters.  She just did not get a

      22        permit for it.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, I think -- I

      24        think you have enough guidance as to go back and

      25        talk with her.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And remember, Commission,

       2        it's a detached structure.  I mean, she can put

       3        it a foot off the property line if she wanted

       4        to.  I mean, it -- it's -- you know, so she has

       5        some latitude to build something back there

       6        that's pretty --

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right, and the fact that it

       8        does not affect historic fabric does weigh in

       9        heavily as well.  I mean, if it -- if it was

      10        affecting the back of the historic structure,

      11        then staff would definitely have some concerns

      12        about it.  But, at that point, it would have

      13        been a rear deck and -- I don't know.  It's just

      14        unusual.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  I've seen accessory

      17        buildings that have to comply with the Secretary

      18        standards, so --

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, yeah.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, would that be

      21        better to have a -- you know, it -- it's --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's move on.

      23             New business.  The first item is a letter

      24        of support.

      25             Joel.
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  I'll try to be quick

       2        about it and as clear as I can.

       3             There's a program called National Heritage
       4        Areas, and this is a federal designation.  It's

       5        an area that has some unique history in ecology

       6        or -- and it's sort of tied together.  There's

       7        about -- I think there's about -- almost 50 of

       8        these in the country now.  And the other thing

       9        about it, not only is it used for promotional

      10        purposes but also for federal grants.  There's

      11        certain monies earmarked specifically for these

      12        Heritage Areas.

      13             A group out of St. Augustine is promoting

      14        one or developing an application for one for --

      15        that will include St. Johns County, Duval

      16        County, Nassau County, and I believe Flagler

      17        County might be involved in it as well.  And

      18        they're getting all these various parties

      19        together and different partners together, and

      20        eventually we will be established as a nonprofit

      21        organization to actually implement this -- this

      22        designation if indeed it's awarded.

      23             Anyway, the bottom line is they're trying

      24        to get letters of support from various entities

      25        to show the federal government that this is
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       1        something that everyone likes and supports.

       2             That's it.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we just need to --

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  And there's a sample letter

       5        here in the back.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We just need to agree to

       7        support --

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Just file a letter of

       9        support for the application to be made for --

      10        for a Heritage Area.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's something we need to

      12        vote on?

      13             MS. SHAW:  Yes, you do.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I mean, I have no

      15        problem with, you know, endorsing or

      16        supporting --

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't either.  I think

      18        that's --

      19             Mr. Chairman, I move that we instruct staff

      20        to draft a letter of support designating, I

      21        guess, this region as part of the Nation's

      22        Oldest Port Heritage Alliance.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there a second?

      24             MS. SIMON:  Second.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I'll sign it.

       3             Next one is a preservation marker.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  Okay.  This -- this is an

       5        unusual one.

       6             We do have a letter from the Point La Vista

       7        Garden Club making this request.

       8             You see right here (indicating), this is --

       9        this is the City boundary line, this line

      10        goes -- well, let me take it back up from here.

      11             It sort of goes like this (indicating)

      12        and --

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Now, tell me where we

      14        are.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  That's South Jacksonville.

      16             This is Hendricks -- this is Hendricks

      17        going right here (indicating).  I believe this

      18        is (inaudible) creek right here.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      21             Anyway, in 1937, the city was extended and

      22        had this weird little boundary.  Right where the

      23        point is, they actually put up a marker right at

      24        this intersection (indicating).  And you can see

      25        the little marker right here.  There it is in
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       1        all it's glory.

       2             And it's -- it is just a simple concrete

       3        marker, just like the ones you see in the

       4        neighborhoods that have street names on them,

       5        but according to people in that area, it -- it

       6        said "City Limits" and it was right on the spot

       7        where they, I guess, surveyed out, but it's --

       8             You know, as you can see, it's starting to

       9        have problems, and they -- this garden circle

      10        wanted the commission to basically try to

      11        petition the appropriate City departments to,

      12        number one, allow them to go and start trying to

      13        preserve this item; and then, number two, to

      14        assist in any way to make this happen.

      15             It's a simple restoration.  I mean, it's

      16        just a matter of doing the cement patches and

      17        then getting the right lettering on it.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  That's it.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But are we -- are you

      21        asking us to direct some City department to go

      22        out and do this or --

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  We're just asking --

      24        requesting them -- would like for them -- we

      25        think --
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Just a letter.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

       3             MS. SHAW:  Just a letter of support.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Supporting the request to

       5        preserve the marker --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  In hope that they could

       7        help.

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- (inaudible) the marker?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Since we're not telling them

      12        they have to --

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  It says hands on assistance

      14        is needed with the cement and/or plaster.  So

      15        are they asking just to be helped with that or

      16        are they --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  They would love to get City

      18        help.  If they could do it privately and get the

      19        City's permission for them to do it privately,

      20        that's another option as well.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because it seems like a

      22        lot of these markers end up becoming the --

      23        these restorations are -- the neighborhood

      24        groups are actually the ones who are doing it.

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  And I think that might be
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       1        the case here.  They may well hire some -- a

       2        masonry specialist to come in and do this.  Like

       3        I said, this is just a very simple little

       4        concrete marker that you see in a lot of the

       5        older neighborhoods in Jacksonville.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, I have no problem

       7        urging somebody to support it or to help.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  We did have speakers here,

       9        but I guess the meeting was just too long for

      10        them.

      11             MS. SHAW:  They've never been to a midnight

      12        meeting then.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I'll make a motion

      14        that we approve a letter in support and

      15        commending the community for -- for their work

      16        on behalf of the community and asking the City

      17        to provide any help or resources that they can.

      18             MS. SHAW:  Well, I would just leave it as

      19        a -- general support.

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  Okay.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there a second?

      22             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor, aye.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Joel, item number 4
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       1        has been deferred.  Can we do 5 and then come

       2        back to the meeting procedures?

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  This is another of these

       4        sort of unusual things that come our way and

       5        ultimately come y'all's way.

       6             A gentleman contacted our office and -- his

       7        grandfather was involved in the construction of

       8        the old Duval County Courthouse, the one that's

       9        currently being used on Bay Street.  In 1957

      10        there was a major construction accident.  There

      11        was -- six people died, including his

      12        grandfather.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  Seven.

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm sorry?

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  Seven.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  Sorry.  I was told seven

      17        people died.

      18             And so this marker was put up at the

      19        courthouse, and he just wants to make sure that

      20        this -- that the memory of this event or these

      21        people is preserved and that this marker will be

      22        appropriately saved and put in some location.

      23             I contacted Dave Snyder who's with the --

      24        he's a project manager for the new Duval County

      25        Courthouse, and he said yes, they are definitely
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       1        going to save it.  Where they're going to put

       2        it, I don't know.  As a matter of fact, he got

       3        back with me and identified -- I don't know,

       4        there must be ten or eleven various markers and

       5        historic plaques and artwork and all kinds of

       6        things that they're going to have to salvage

       7        from the old courthouse and they're going to

       8        want our guidance as to what we should do with

       9        it, including this plaque here.

      10             I guess the gentleman wants to get the

      11        commission's support that that be preserved.  My

      12        sense is -- I would probably -- to deal with his

      13        situation, maybe to -- just to communicate,

      14        again, with the project manager that -- not only

      15        the importance of saving this marker but saving

      16        the other artifacts, if you want to call it

      17        that, at the courthouse and, you know, we'd be

      18        happy to assist in trying to find the proper

      19        location to be -- some of them have to stay on

      20        that site.  Others could probably be removed.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is -- pardon my ignorance,

      22        but is the existing courthouse to be

      23        demolished?

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  I don't know what's going to

      25        happen to it.  I guess the City would love to
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       1        sell it and sell the property.

       2             Some markers and plaques may have to stay

       3        where they are because they relate to a specific

       4        site, and this is sort of like that here, but

       5        others could be moved without -- I mean, like a

       6        plaque on the naming of Duval County.  That

       7        could just about be anywhere, so --

       8             I think that is a concern, that ultimately

       9        that building will be demolished or to be sold

      10        and then we don't know -- who knows what will

      11        happen with it.  There's also the construction

      12        marker, the cornerstone, just all kinds of

      13        things.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I think the most that

      15        we could hope for right now is probably to send

      16        a letter requesting that these plaques be saved,

      17        and if they need to be relocated at some point

      18        in the future that we need to be advised so we

      19        can determine where they can go, where it would

      20        be appropriate to put them.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  And I think that's what

      22        Mr. Snyder would like to have some guidance on.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  So, I mean, I'm fine with

      24        writing a letter to that effect if you all

      25        agree.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I think that's --

       2             Mr. Chairman, I'll make a motion that staff

       3        draft a letter to -- is this -- who is this

       4        letter going to?

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  I think the letter ought to

       6        go to Mr. Snyder as the project manager.  I

       7        think he's the one who's probably more involved

       8        on a daily basis with this project, and just

       9        support what he's already -- wants to do anyway.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  To Mr. Snyder,

      11        who's involved in the courthouse construction,

      12        that --

      13             MS. SHAW:  Who does he report to?  He's in

      14        Public Works, right?  It probably has to go to

      15        Joey Duncan.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll say that this -- you

      17        know, the record of this plaque be maintained

      18        and its location maintained and if it requires

      19        relocation in the future that that be followed

      20        through on.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we want it to be not

      22        just this plaque but all of --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And other artifacts

      24        associated with the existing courthouse

      25        structure.
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       1             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor.

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Last but not least, meeting

       5        procedures.

       6             Jason, did you want to join us up here

       7        or --

       8             MR. TEAL:  Whatever you would like,

       9        Mr. Chairman.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.  Come on up.

      11             MR. MOORE:  Meeting procedures as in number

      12        of meetings or the procedure that we

      13        currently --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's part of it.

      15             Last month we -- Jason, Cherry, and I

      16        attended a meeting with Councilman Corrigan

      17        where we discussed modifying not only the

      18        meeting procedures in terms of numbers in an

      19        effort to reduce the time that we're sitting in

      20        commission meetings but also to investigate

      21        changing some of the ordinance that would expand

      22        staff's ability to administratively approve more

      23        items than they currently are.

      24             One of the other tools that was discussed

      25        as a method of doing so would be the development
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       1        of a pattern book that would assist the owners

       2        in selecting doors, windows, appropriate details

       3        for different architectural styles and would

       4        also assist staff in administratively approving

       5        those items with this document in hand.

       6             Is there anything else do you think we --

       7        that you might want to -- other than when we

       8        talk about the length of meetings, do we do it

       9        bimonthly or not?  Which is why I polled you all

      10        individually as to your thoughts and your

      11        willingness to do so or not.

      12             And I had some preliminary conversations

      13        with Carmen and Brenda as to what ramifications

      14        it would have to their individual historic

      15        councils.

      16             So that's kind of what we discussed to

      17        date, and Jason can probably fill in some

      18        more --

      19             MR. MOORE:  What were the results of the

      20        polling?

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  It was about 50/50.

      22             I know -- I had no problem meeting twice a

      23        month.  I don't think Angela did either.  As I

      24        recall, you were kind of -- go with the flow if

      25        there was enough momentum to go with bimonthly.
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       1        I think you were, as I recall --

       2             MR. MOORE:  Personally, I think one a month

       3        is fine, but if everybody else wants to go to

       4        two --

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Lisa and I talked about

       7        it a little bit and one of the things she

       8        said -- we had another conversation about

       9        something else -- was, like, you know, maybe you

      10        build into the schedule a couple of extra

      11        meetings.  And when you see the agendas, you

      12        know, get where you know going into the meeting

      13        you're going to have a midnight meeting, go

      14        ahead and say we're going to do the first 20

      15        items and stop and then do the -- you know, kind

      16        of tackle it on an as-needed basis.  I don't

      17        know if that -- you know, you still just do one

      18        application cycle per month, but just for the

      19        time because, you know, the decision-making

      20        process at 11 o'clock is just not that good,

      21        so --

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Another part of that is the

      23        idea of drawing out big projects, like the John

      24        Gorrie project.  Instead of having it be part of

      25        the meeting, have it as a separate meeting.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.  If you know it's

       2        going to take -- that's what she and I said.

       3        Between their -- her presentation, the client's

       4        presentation, and our discussion, you know

       5        you've got an hour right there.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Or more.

       7             MS. SIMON:  Three hours.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  So why not -- why

       9        put the entire audience through that.  Go ahead

      10        and convene an hour early and tackle it.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'd be more in favor of

      12        that because I think it becomes difficult to

      13        throw in an extra meeting during the month given

      14        the 15-day notice requirements.  When you see

      15        the volume of applications rising and try to

      16        react to that, rather than -- keep all kind of

      17        the, quote-unquote, regular applications on the

      18        agenda and the bigger projects, schedule a

      19        special meeting for, then they can 15-day notice

      20        them for whatever date.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How does -- you might be

      22        able to answer.  How does Planning and

      23        Development -- you know, like when you put in a

      24        zoning request, you don't really know which

      25        agenda you're going to get on.  It's not date
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       1        based.  It's based on the size of the agenda.

       2        So you might get on six weeks or you might get

       3        on in two weeks.  It depends on --

       4             MR. TEAL:  Actually, I think what they

       5        do -- through the Chair, Jason Teal with the

       6        General Counsel's Office.

       7             They do still have a similar type of

       8        application process.  They just understand that

       9        they're on a two-week cycle.  And so then, you

      10        know, they respond accordingly to -- so when you

      11        do file your application, you do have an idea as

      12        to when your item is going to be heard.  And I

      13        think the way they do theirs is that it's at the

      14        next regularly-scheduled meeting I think is what

      15        is specifically stated in the zoning code under

      16        the exception process.  But, you know, I think

      17        that there is certainly -- I mean, they are

      18        doing the bimonthly meetings with that, and so

      19        there are certainly -- there's certainly a way

      20        to accomplish that so that there is some

      21        certainty provided.

      22             Now, the other thing that -- where your

      23        process is a little bit different is you don't

      24        have the normal -- the mail-outs as far as

      25        notification goes.  If it's a Planning
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       1        Commission item, there's a requirement to

       2        actually mail letters to, you know, the adjacent

       3        property owners.  Yours is with signage as far

       4        as notice goes.  And I think that's kind of what

       5        one of the issues that Councilman Corrigan had

       6        with the process and the late meetings and --

       7        let me back up a little bit and preface that

       8        with you guys had a really bad example of a late

       9        meeting.  I don't think that's your norm.

      10             And, you know -- so, you know, to a certain

      11        extent this may be a little bit of baby with the

      12        bath water kind of thing, but one of the issues

      13        was that -- in some regards because of the fact

      14        that it's a monthly meeting, that the

      15        commissioners are put into a difficult spot of

      16        trying to not want to have somebody wait an

      17        entire month if you don't have the information

      18        that you feel comfortable with in going forward,

      19        and so decisions are, in some instances -- or

      20        it's at least perceived to be in some instances

      21        being made on an incomplete picture, whereas if

      22        they were going to come back in two weeks, you

      23        might be more inclined to -- to defer items, if

      24        you will, in order to make better decisions.

      25             You know, the other issue is that -- what's
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       1        being proposed is almost three different ways of

       2        handling a particular application.  Right now

       3        you have basically two ways.  There's staff

       4        administrative approvals and HPC approvals.

       5        What's being proposed is almost a blend between

       6        the two, which would be an application that's

       7        more than just an administrative approval, that

       8        would be reviewed by one particular

       9        commissioner, whether that was the chair or

      10        whether that was somebody that was selected

      11        by -- I guess the chair be the person to review

      12        those, but there are certain types of

      13        applications that fall into a particular

      14        category where it would be something that one

      15        commissioner would be sufficient to sign off

      16        on.  So that would be something that might

      17        alleviate some of your clogged agendas, would be

      18        to do something along those lines.

      19             One of the concerns that I had with regard

      20        to the administrative approval process was

      21        that -- in essence, the way that process works

      22        is somebody comes forward with an application

      23        which falls into the category of an

      24        administrative approval.  That's just resolved

      25        right then and there.  If staff approves it,
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       1        it's done, and they can go on their merry way

       2        and start working on it.

       3             Well, what happens if a neighbor doesn't

       4        like that particular decision?  They're not

       5        going to know about it until, you know, they

       6        start building on it.  And then at that point in

       7        time, you know, there's not a whole lot that we

       8        can do to try and resolve that issue, and so I

       9        cautioned the Planning Department about -- when

      10        they look at expanding the category of

      11        administrative approvals, that they be cognizant

      12        of that fact and in developing the types of

      13        applications and the types of projects that

      14        somebody can go forward with on an

      15        administrative approval route.

      16             One thing that Chairman Case brought up was

      17        the idea of a palate book.  That would be

      18        something that -- in large part, my experience

      19        with these things is in dealing with the

      20        Downtown Development Review Board.  And, in

      21        essence, it's an architectural review board,

      22        it's the Planning Commission for downtown.  You

      23        know, they do all of the reviews and approvals

      24        for development downtown.  And one of the things

      25        that we've done on that is, where the board has
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       1        indicated that -- for example, with temporary

       2        screening on construction fences.  That was

       3        something that they wanted to review, but they

       4        said that if it's within these categories -- if

       5        it's opaque, if it doesn't have any advertising

       6        on it, if it's of limited duration, we're going

       7        to approve that, so why don't we go ahead and

       8        delegate that to staff.

       9             So that's something, I think, the idea as

      10        far as the palate book goes that we were

      11        thinking of is that if it's a specific material,

      12        for example, that you as a commission decide

      13        that you would feel comfortable -- if it's

      14        replacing wood with wood -- I guess they don't

      15        actually have to bring that to you guys, but,

      16        you know, if it's one type of architectural

      17        shingle with another type of architectural

      18        shingle, you know, and those kinds of ideas as

      19        far as a palate book goes, then that's going to

      20        simplify your process because, in essence, you

      21        could delegate that to staff to say, if what

      22        they're proposing to do is within the -- the

      23        confines of this palate book, go ahead and

      24        approve them, get them on their way, because we

      25        know if it was on our agenda, we would have
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       1        approved it.  So that's the idea as far as the

       2        palate book goes.

       3             One of the ways of addressing the length of

       4        the meetings, an idea that was thrown out was

       5        potentially limiting the number of agenda items

       6        that you guys would have.  In essence, capping

       7        your agenda at a specific number.

       8             There's positives and negatives with that.

       9        Obviously, you're going to -- if you're over

      10        your limit, for example, then somebody would

      11        have to wait another month before their item is

      12        heard, so there may be some issues with that.

      13             What do you limit the number as?  As you

      14        know, some applications are way more complex

      15        than others, so simplifying it just by numbers

      16        doesn't necessarily accomplish the result that

      17        you're seeking to achieve.

      18             You know, one of the things that was talked

      19        about, as you all brought up, is look at it

      20        more -- instead of number based but more project

      21        type based.  If it's a John Gorrie or if it's a

      22        Lee High School or it's an Oak Street or if it's

      23        a --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  The Trio.

      25             MR. TEAL:  Yeah, the trio.  You know, have
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       1        a specific meeting for those.  There's nothing

       2        special that says that it has to be at your

       3        regularly-scheduled monthly meeting.  You might

       4        look at it that way as looking at the type of --

       5        type of projects.

       6             A particular item may be -- you know,

       7        delegate to staff -- you know, they generally

       8        have a good idea of what's going to be more

       9        complex than others, and then bring that to the

      10        attention of the chair.

      11             The chair always has the ability, under

      12        your bylaws, to be able to call special

      13        meetings.  And so if they were to bring

      14        something like that to the attention of the

      15        chair -- again, then we're dealing with one

      16        applicant.  Again, the -- we're not dealing with

      17        mail-out notification type stuff, so as far as

      18        notifying the public, in essence, it's the

      19        sign.  So that would -- a special meeting on

      20        that, as long as you meet the time --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So it would be on the

      23        sign if it's a special time --

      24             MR. TEAL:  Right.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- so they could come --
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       1             MR. TEAL:  And so -- so that way it would,

       2        you know, work logistically to be able to do

       3        that, and then you're just focused on one item.

       4             I think the concern that the council member

       5        had in calling this meeting was that -- you

       6        know, the decisions were being made after -- you

       7        know, you start your meeting at, what,

       8        3 o'clock?  You know, to midnight.  So that's,

       9        you know, a nine-hour meeting.  And, you know,

      10        the concerns were, should we take another look

      11        at that to see whether there's any way that we

      12        can shorten that process so that, you know, you

      13        guys, as a volunteer organization -- volunteer

      14        commission, we're not drawing too much on your

      15        attention -- or too much on your time.

      16             Now, again, whether or not that would -- if

      17        you do two meetings a month, whether that would

      18        have the same result, I don't know.

      19             The other issue which I think Chairman Case

      20        mentioned was that -- what kind of impact would

      21        that have on the neighborhood organizations, two

      22        meetings a month.  I know that they both have

      23        their Design Review meetings and they review all

      24        items that are going to be on that month's

      25        agenda, so there would have to be some changes
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       1        made as far as that goes.  And, again, they're

       2        dealing with volunteer organizations and people

       3        sitting on that.  So whether that would be

       4        something that they could work out, I don't know

       5        what the response of that was.

       6             And then the other issue that was brought

       7        up was that -- for example, if somebody is

       8        coming before the commission and their roof was

       9        leaking, you know -- and if it's an emergency

      10        type of situation where the commission feels as

      11        though it has to take up that item at this

      12        particular month even if the hour is late or,

      13        you know, whenever, you don't want to make them

      14        wait another month.  There are certain types of

      15        things that just don't make sense to make

      16        somebody wait if it's -- if they're going to,

      17        you know, lose a real estate transaction because

      18        they're going to miss their closing because they

      19        didn't get the approvals or, you know, something

      20        weatherproofed or something along the lines of a

      21        property structural issue, you know, those kinds

      22        of things.  And that lent itself more to the

      23        every two week, you know, type of concept.

      24             So, I mean, there's positives and negatives

      25        on both sides as far as it goes.  I think the
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       1        commission probably should decide whether or not

       2        you feel, first of all, whether your meetings

       3        are too long.  You know, if you feel that your

       4        meetings are too long, then, you know, let's

       5        look at is there a way to, you know, attempt to

       6        shorten your meetings within the confines of

       7        your processes as you have them now.  You know,

       8        can you alter your meeting structure, for

       9        example, of -- you know, I haven't attended

      10        enough of these meetings to be able to know kind

      11        of, you know, what exactly are drawing these

      12        things out.  Is it too much presentation by

      13        staff, is it too much debate by the commission,

      14        is it too much -- or too long of input by the

      15        speakers?  You know, there are ways that you can

      16        address all of those issues.

      17             And so, you know, maybe the one thing to

      18        look at is, if you think the -- that you would

      19        like to work within the confines of your current

      20        meeting organizational strategy, then we could

      21        come up with ways to be able to modify the

      22        meeting structure in order to -- to do that.

      23             So those were the issues that were kind of

      24        brought up.  We don't want to be perceived as

      25        being too heavy handed if we don't need to be,
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       1        but we are cognizant, I guess, of taking a look

       2        at the issue based upon the meeting last month.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Has --

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let me just finish my

       6        thought.

       7             As I mentioned to Jason and the others that

       8        were in the initial meeting is that the time

       9        that we have a meeting that runs till midnight

      10        is few and far between.  I mean, the last one

      11        that we had was like a year and a half ago,

      12        almost two years ago.

      13             MS. SIMON:  Didn't we just have one?

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, last month.  And the

      15        time before that, it was like a year or so ago.

      16             I think that if we were to -- using a

      17        palate book and expand the approvals -- the

      18        ability for staff to make some additional

      19        approvals that they're currently not making that

      20        are coming to us, between that option and

      21        scheduling a special meeting for the major

      22        projects, which are the ones that really bottled

      23        up most of the time in some of our late

      24        meetings, if we can do that as a special

      25        meeting, I don't see the immediate need to go to
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       1        a bimonthly meeting.  I think by doing -- taking

       2        those two actions, they would automatically

       3        shorten our agenda.

       4             MR. TEAL:  And just for your information, I

       5        think the staff went back and looked at your

       6        average length of meetings.  And, typically, I

       7        guess, average, you're getting out at 8 o'clock,

       8        around there, so it's about a five-hour meeting.

       9             MS. SIMON:  I think -- number one, I think

      10        we could easily simplify the meetings -- and

      11        we've talked about this before.  So many

      12        applicants are coming unprepared and there's too

      13        many questions.  They don't have good drawings,

      14        they -- we ask, "Well, what's the material?"

      15        "Oh, I didn't bring it."  I think it should be

      16        very clear to the applicant when they come.  And

      17        if they don't have all the material, they're not

      18        going to be heard.

      19             And then I also -- I think it's really

      20        unfair for these big projects, like John Gorrie,

      21        for the people who come after them because I

      22        know I'm so glazed over by the time they talk

      23        for two hours -- and I feel like they're coming

      24        in and kind of bullying.  I, for one, don't know

      25        the det- -- I think if the architects could meet
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       1        with them separately, that may be more fitting

       2        for these -- because I --

       3             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think the whole

       4        commission has to hear the projects, but --

       5        but --

       6             MS. SIMON:  Every time they come in -- they

       7        come in four times with minute details after

       8        they've talked with staff, staff has told them

       9        what they want, and they keep wanting to come in

      10        and bullying and beat everybody down and --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, that's --

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's just us.  We could

      13        just make a decision, deny it, and then it's --

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MS. SIMON:  You know, maybe that's --

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  Seriously.

      17             MS. SIMON:  Maybe that's what -- we should

      18        stop debating these big projects and --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But that's why we're

      21        here, though.

      22             MS. SIMON:  -- (inaudible) and work it out

      23        with staff --

      24             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and one of the things

      25        too that I forgot to mention, I thought was a
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       1        good suggestion, was to have part of the

       2        application process -- if nothing else, just a

       3        notation on your -- either the application or

       4        the staff report, have they talked to the

       5        neighborhood organization, because -- and if

       6        they haven't, you guys will be -- "no" will be

       7        checked and you can ask them, "Why haven't you

       8        talked to the neighborhood organization?"

       9             The debate was whether we should make that

      10        mandatory or not, before you can come to the

      11        commission, should they be required to talk to

      12        the neighborhood organization, because then, if

      13        for no other reason, they -- they'll work out

      14        whatever they can work out, but it will clarify

      15        for them exactly what the issues are and what

      16        the neighborhood has a problem with and what --

      17        you know, what they're willing or not willing to

      18        do.

      19             One of the things too that the DDRB does is

      20        we have kind of a two-step approval process.

      21        Now, that meeting is once a month as well, DDRB,

      22        but we have a conceptual review and a final

      23        review, and the reason for that is quite simply

      24        because of the fact that the downtown projects

      25        are very large, typically, and they're complex a
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       1        lot of times, and so we wanted to have a

       2        preliminary review, if you will, and then a

       3        final.  So, in other words, we'll give them all

       4        of the feedback that we have at the first

       5        meeting, they make all the modifications to

       6        their drawings and illustrations and that sort

       7        of thing, then they come back for final review.

       8             Now, the problem, though, with you-all is

       9        you're dealing a lot with mom and pop -- you

      10        know, homeowners and, you know, requiring a

      11        homeowner to go out and get an architectural

      12        rendering is a lot different than a

      13        multi-million-dollar developer, and so -- who's

      14        going to have to prepare those anyway to get

      15        their building permits.  So, you know, it's a

      16        balancing act.

      17             I mean, I think that it -- you know, it may

      18        be something for maybe your more complex

      19        projects; you know, have a -- almost a two-step

      20        review.  You guys have your OOA process, but

      21        almost have more of a formalistic approach to

      22        it.  That could possibly be something.

      23             Now, we're talking about shortening your

      24        agenda.  That's just adding it on their twice,

      25        but, you know, what --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But that -- you know, to

       2        me, the real problem is -- it's not so much the

       3        number of things that we look at.  I appreciate

       4        that staff wants to, you know, process things

       5        quickly at the staff level if they can, but

       6        it's -- you know, it's sort of -- when we have

       7        an agenda like last week [sic], where it is

       8        complex and it requires you a lot -- after,

       9        like, 10 o'clock, we're making -- the

      10        decision-making is what worries me, that we're

      11        looking at very difficult projects late in the

      12        day.  And I know there's no way to tell, you

      13        know, applicants who are here -- it's

      14        like, "Well, I'm sorry, you have to come up to a

      15        makeup meeting.  It's 10 o'clock and we

      16        can't" -- but, I mean, that's what I almost feel

      17        like.

      18             If we can't anticipate when we have a

      19        really bad agenda and just automatically say,

      20        "These last four projects have to go to next

      21        month" --

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well -- and we -- we can

      23        anticipate because we knew going into last month

      24        that it was going to be a long meeting, and part

      25        of that was because so many of the agenda items
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       1        from the month before had been deferred.  So we

       2        basically had a month and a half worth of

       3        applications, plus three big projects on top of

       4        that.

       5             So, I mean, I knew, just based on that

       6        history, that we were going to be here long.  I

       7        didn't realize we'd be here till midnight.  I

       8        was thinking maybe 10 o'clock --

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And, you know -- and on

      10        the midnight thing, the first year I served, I

      11        remember coming -- it's kind of economically

      12        based.  It's like when -- when the market is

      13        busy, you will be here -- it seemed like the

      14        first year we were here till 9:30, 10 o'clock

      15        every time, and then we had this sort of grace

      16        period.

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  That was before the consent

      18        agenda, though, too, right?

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No.  That was the consent

      20        agenda.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  I just think that there are

      22        a lot of things that we could do internally,

      23        both running the meetings better, getting better

      24        information from the applicants, to maybe

      25        getting some more internal procedures done,
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       1        so --

       2             Like one of the more recent projects that

       3        was -- the roofing at -- on McDuff, right?  And

       4        we deferred that and he's withdrawn it now, but

       5        he wanted the 20 percent rule exception, but he

       6        didn't have the proper backup for it.

       7             Well, maybe we should, you know, have some

       8        actual documentation, some pamphlets or

       9        something to hand out.  If you want to get the

      10        20 percent exception, this is the documentation

      11        you have to have.  And if you don't have it,

      12        then we don't hear it.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Don't take the application.

      14             MS. MANSFIELD:  Don't take the time for it,

      15        and that's just --

      16             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and there is precedent

      17        for that.  Again, my experience is the DDRB.  We

      18        actually list in the ordinance code what it

      19        takes to be a complete application.  And if you

      20        don't have, you know, pedestrian-level

      21        perspectives, if you don't have, you know, that

      22        level of detail, it's not a complete application

      23        and --

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  And I --

      25             MR. TEAL:  -- therefore it's not heard.
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       1             MS. MANSFIELD:  Staff developed that for

       2        their -- the actual COA process.  You have a

       3        checklist of types of things you need, like

       4        elevations and site plans and stuff, but I think

       5        maybe we need to be a little more specific about

       6        it because -- that particular project that I've

       7        mentioned comes to mind because we -- we

       8        wanted -- they need to show that the product

       9        that they want to do is 20 percent more

      10        expensive than the one they should do.

      11             Well, he had the same contractor doing the

      12        work do the bids on both.  Okay?  Well,

      13        obviously, that's not going to be sufficient,

      14        but apparently we're going to need to be more

      15        specific about that and tell people, "You need

      16        to bring in three bids from three independent

      17        contractors that are not your contractor."  You

      18        know, that's specific, because then once we have

      19        that information, we can make decisions.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, you know, maybe

      21        that's something --

      22             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      23             MS. SIMON:  (Inaudible.)

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- you can tell the

      25        applicants because I -- I have gone in for an
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       1        administrative deviation recently and you don't

       2        get even a nod until they've started to review

       3        your application, and then they -- you know,

       4        they -- they don't assign you to that agenda

       5        until they know you are agenda ready.

       6             And, you know, maybe we need to build in a

       7        little bit of flexibility for staff to say,

       8        "Look, we're not going to formulate the agenda

       9        until, you know, one week before.  You may be on

      10        this month's, you may be on next month.  It

      11        depends on how we, you know, evaluate your

      12        application.  We may ask for more information,

      13        we may" -- you know -- and just so that you --

      14        you don't have to be locked into a set of dates

      15        yourself because I know the standard now is if

      16        you're in by the 4th or whatever, you're on this

      17        month's agenda, and -- and maybe that's too

      18        constrictive for staff because it doesn't give

      19        them time to really evaluate applications.

      20             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and not only that, but I

      21        know staff has had problems in the past with --

      22        you guys would not get your reports until the

      23        day of the meeting --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, John Gorrie comes

      25        in --
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       1             MR. TEAL:  -- and --

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- with their application

       3        that day and --

       4             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and the problem with

       5        that is -- you know, it's perceived as staff is

       6        dragging its feet and not getting the reports

       7        done, but in a lot of times they're waiting on

       8        elevations, they're waiting on information,

       9        they're waiting on window surveys, they're

      10        waiting on, you know, all this stuff.

      11             MS. SIMON:  Maybe we shouldn't hear those.

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right.  So, you know --

      13             MR. TEAL:  And it --

      14             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) you just

      16        say, "Your application is not" -- you know --

      17             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and you're right, I

      18        mean, because the bad thing is -- is that --

      19        it's the same thing as you guys making decisions

      20        at 10, 11, 12 o'clock at night, when they're --

      21        when they're having to write a report at the

      22        23rd-and-a-half hour to get it ready for the

      23        meeting, they're not necessarily putting their

      24        best foot forward either in those types of

      25        instances.  So, you know, from that standpoint,
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       1        you know, I think that it does make a lot of

       2        sense.  If you're up front and people understand

       3        exactly what it is that they have to have in

       4        order for it to be agenda ready --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, and that -- that's

       6        a process that you go through.  You -- they make

       7        a determination if you're ready for the agenda,

       8        and then -- then you have a little flexibility

       9        with that agenda too.  If you see some of the

      10        big projects coming, you can, you know, say that

      11        we've got to go early or we've got to defer some

      12        of these till next month or something.

      13             MS. SIMON:  And even though you say we deal

      14        with a lot of mom and pops and they're not going

      15        to have professional presentations, they've

      16        already met with staff and staff has told them

      17        the guidelines and told them what they -- what

      18        they want to see and they're saying, "We don't

      19        want to do that."  So if they want to have an

      20        argument and go against guidelines, they ought

      21        to have a lot of proof and presentation to show

      22        why they should be allowed to go against the

      23        guidelines.

      24             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and not only that, but

      25        if they've got the backing of you-all, they can
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       1        tell that person, "Look, if you don't have this,

       2        they're not going to hear you," you know?  And

       3        that's kind of where, you know, you've got to

       4        decide who's going to be the heavy here.

       5             I mean, they're the ones that are dealing

       6        on the -- you know, rubber meets the road kind

       7        of thing with the applicants, you know, but --

       8        but if they can fall back on -- and say, "If we

       9        don't have this by this date, then, you know,

      10        they're not going to hear you" --

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  I think having a procedure

      12        like that is better and -- and to get back to

      13        what you said about making -- requiring people

      14        to go through the communities, I -- I like that

      15        concept as a volunteer with my community

      16        organization.  I know that we try to get people

      17        to go, but I don't know if requiring them is the

      18        right idea because it's -- it's the commission

      19        and the staff on behalf of the commission making

      20        the decisions, and I don't -- I don't want the

      21        perception being that we're going to shift the

      22        burden over to the community organizations to

      23        make our decisions for us.  I don't think that

      24        puts us in a good light and I think it puts them

      25        in a harder situation.  I think -- I'd like to
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       1        hear what the community organizations feel about

       2        that.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, because they're

       4        really a resource.  They're not adjudicating,

       5        right?

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  Right.

       7             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and I don't -- to that

       8        point, I don't think that there was any effort

       9        to kind of shift y'all's burden over to those

      10        guys.  I think it was more of an attempt to try

      11        and work out differences because a lot of

      12        times -- you know, at least what was perceived

      13        or what was brought up at the meeting was

      14        that -- you know, if they don't -- if they don't

      15        present their item or show up to the

      16        neighborhood organization, now all of a sudden

      17        you're having this battle on the floor of the

      18        commission meeting between, you know, what RAP

      19        or SPAR thinks about a particular thing when

      20        it's never been presented to them.  And then the

      21        commission doesn't feel like it should defer the

      22        item to say, "Hey, go work that out.  You guys

      23        come back to us when you've, you know, got some

      24        differences worked out" because it's only once a

      25        month and then they've got to wait another month
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       1        to -- to come back.

       2             MS. SIMON:  It might make people think

       3        about it more strongly, that, "Okay.  We've

       4        already been told this by the staff," then the

       5        community group is weighing in also.  It's more

       6        people telling them -- kind of saying, "Look,

       7        these are the guidelines.  You might want to,

       8        you know, follow the guidelines where -- you

       9        know, so you don't have a big fight."

      10             (Inaudible) correct way of doing things.

      11             MR. TEAL:  You know, I think that we had

      12        kind of backed off from the requirement to have

      13        them go to having it just at least noted

      14        prominently whether or not they did.  And then,

      15        at that point in time, you know, if it's an

      16        issue, then you guys could know that and ask

      17        them, "Well, why didn't you go talk to the

      18        neighborhood organization?"

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's -- you know, this

      20        is just -- I think -- I think RAP sees them

      21        regardless, right?  Doesn't --

      22             MS. MANSFIELD:  No.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  No, you don't?

      24             MS. MANSFIELD:  It's a volunteer --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I thought staff copied
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       1        you on the -- at some point --

       2             MS. GODWIN:  Can I come up?

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  By all means.

       4             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

       5             MS. GODWIN:  What happens at our Design

       6        Review is the staff brings the applications, but

       7        often -- I mean, if -- if they're not complete

       8        until the week before you guys are seeing it,

       9        they're definitely not complete when we're

      10        looking at them.  So there's still lots of

      11        questions in the air when we're reviewing an

      12        application.  It's always much better to have

      13        the person there and we can communicate with

      14        them, but that -- that happens very rarely,

      15        actually.  Most of the time someone will come to

      16        us before they even have a COA application in,

      17        which is a great time because then we can really

      18        kind of help them and assist them and be a

      19        resource, but --

      20             And I think I -- I kind of like -- I

      21        haven't talked to my Design Review Committee

      22        about it, but I kind of like the idea of maybe

      23        there being a box or something that they check.

      24        It's not saying that they have to see -- I

      25        wouldn't want it to be required that they have
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       1        to come, but it would at least show you guys

       2        whether or not they had met with us and it might

       3        make them think about it.  You know, like, well,

       4        maybe it is a good idea if I meet with them.

       5             In regards to the meetings, I think that

       6        you guys have some great ideas about, you know,

       7        pulling the larger projects out or those

       8        projects that you think might be controversial.

       9        I mean, we know when we sit down with someone

      10        how long it's going to take them to present an

      11        item, you know, just based on what the project

      12        is and how they feel about it, or watching the

      13        agenda as it grows and maybe creating a separate

      14        meeting for that, I think those are good ideas.

      15             I'm also sort of -- you know, in going to

      16        LUZ and Planning and all that, you know, they

      17        have their little red, blue, green timer thing.

      18        And, you know, maybe three minutes isn't enough,

      19        you know, but I don't -- there's mom and pops

      20        that go to LUZ, there's mom -- you know,

      21        they're -- average folk go to Planning

      22        Commission.  And they know when they get there

      23        that they have five minutes to present, and when

      24        that gets to the -- you know, when it gets to

      25        the red, they're thanked and they leave or
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       1        they're -- they can elaborate on questions, but,

       2        you know, I think sometimes people just want to

       3        go on and on and on about their project, and

       4        you've -- you've already got it, hopefully, in

       5        advance and been able to review it, so --

       6             Those are my suggestions.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       8             MS. SHAW:  Mr. Chairman, Mr. Teal has

       9        agreed to cover the rest of the meeting.

      10             I'm going to leave.

      11             (Ms. Shaw exits the proceedings.)

      12             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      14             MS. BOYDSTON:  All right.  I concur with

      15        everything Carmen said, which is usually the

      16        case for me.

      17             The one thing I would say, being the

      18        newbie, is that -- with our Design Review

      19        Committee, I did present the possibility of

      20        meeting twice, and I -- which I thought they

      21        would be reluctant to, twice a month, and they

      22        are okay with it.

      23             But in listening to the presentation by

      24        Jason tonight, I thought, but that doesn't

      25        address the people that do come into our office,
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       1        into the SPAR office, for help and so forth,

       2        where -- you know, I don't know how -- that --

       3        that's another element of juggling people, you

       4        know, to identify, are you going to be

       5        biweekly -- bimonthly or so forth.  So I think

       6        it -- I think we should try to cut the meeting

       7        down first and -- before going bimonthly.  I

       8        think that would be my number one suggestion.

       9             But the other part, though, is that -- I

      10        appreciated that Jason mentioned is that -- we

      11        want to only be advisory.  That's something that

      12        the Design Review Committee said.  We are

      13        strictly advisory, but we're also -- we have an

      14        architect, we have a historian, we have

      15        renovation experts, and with the -- the ideas

      16        that are being proposed about changing the

      17        process -- I've added another architect on to

      18        the Design Review and a contractor so -- because

      19        we're still building a lot and -- and I -- in

      20        Springfield.  There's a lot of renovation --

      21        restoration that needs to happen, and so

      22        that's -- so that the -- the applicants that

      23        come in -- in the last few months I've gone out

      24        of my way to try to get -- this is where I'm

      25        seeing some of them -- and say, "Could you come
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       1        by?  We could help you with that," and the

       2        Design Review Committee has said that that's

       3        what they want to do is be that resource, not

       4        adversarial, where you're showing up here

       5        because I think -- reputations, deserved or not,

       6        whether it's RAP or SPAR, oh, we're the bad

       7        guys, and we don't want that, and I know Carmen

       8        doesn't as well.

       9             Chris is going to speak too.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      11             (Ms. Farley approaches the podium.)

      12             MS. FARLEY:  The only thing that I think

      13        with -- with the -- the requests are coming to

      14        talk to the -- to the local people.

      15             We can tell -- we often expect people to

      16        come talk to the Design Review, and then they

      17        don't show up, so that we know that they feel

      18        they've hit a home run without us.  And it's not

      19        that we're going to stand in their way, but

      20        we're in a lose-lose position because if -- if,

      21        in fact, they think they've got it and it comes

      22        here and they haven't got it, nine times out of

      23        ten -- I don't know how it is for RAP; I haven't

      24        watched it -- we -- we get the blame.

      25             You know, it -- and it's a difficult
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       1        position to be in, and -- and we're not trying

       2        to enforce things on people.  We're just looking

       3        at it and -- and see if we agree with you and --

       4        and you can see how -- with the windows, how

       5        much Brenda helped that person because he went

       6        to SPAR and he used the resources, and that's

       7        what we like to see people do, use the resources

       8        available in the neighborhood.  And then when

       9        they come to speak to you, then they'll be

      10        better prepared, but it happens so often that we

      11        expect someone -- and maybe we need to change

      12        our time -- and they don't show up.

      13             That's just my two cents.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      15             MS. FARLEY:  Thank you.

      16             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      17             MS. BOYDSTON:  I'm going to build on that.

      18        I'll be brief.  I do want to build on that a

      19        little bit.

      20             What she's talking about is it does seem

      21        that when they get -- go present the COA to

      22        staff, they're already hearing that they're

      23        getting approval from staff so that that's --

      24        they don't need SPAR.  That's what I think she's

      25        referring to specifically is that it --
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       1             And I do concur with Carmen and I do

       2        appreciate how hard you're all working, but our

       3        Design Review are [sic] very incomplete

       4        information.  We don't have enough really, and

       5        so I do go and do site visits and try to contact

       6        the owners as I can, so -- and take my own

       7        pictures -- and I know you guys are doing a real

       8        good job, but we're not -- I don't think we're

       9        making good decisions here each month because

      10        we're not prepared -- or the applicants aren't

      11        prepared.

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  I like conceptually the

      13        idea of a palate book.  I fear it might be

      14        difficult to implement, though, because our

      15        community has such a diversity of architecture

      16        and even so many of the houses themselves will

      17        have -- will be eclectic and having a different

      18        mixture of styles that -- that I fear that the

      19        unintended consequence might be -- that if

      20        people see it in the pattern book, they think

      21        they have a right to have it and expect to get

      22        approval when it wouldn't necessarily be

      23        compatible with that particular house.  You

      24        know, for instance, with those -- you know, a

      25        Prairie-style home would not necessarily be
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       1        compatible to a Tudor Revival.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Or a picket fence in

       3        front of Prairie-style home.

       4             I think that --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) in the

       7        guidelines.  You're like --

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  Right.  And so --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  But that's the whole idea of

      10        having a pattern book.  You have to create

      11        one -- you have to create a section for each

      12        individual architectural style.

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  It's going to be huge.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, it -- it's not going

      15        to be as huge as --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- (inaudible) is, but --

      18        you know.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How does it differ from

      20        the guidelines?  Doesn't the guideline -- isn't

      21        the guidelines sort of a pattern book?  It has

      22        diagrams and --

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's very limited.

      24             I guess the pattern book would be a large

      25        expansion of where the -- the design guidelines
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       1        and the couple of supplementals that we have

       2        made in the past, it would be an expansion of

       3        that.

       4             But going back to what Jennifer said, some

       5        of -- many of the homes in both of our

       6        neighborhoods are combinations of multiple

       7        styles, so it would -- it could -- it could be a

       8        very valuable resource, but it could also be

       9        difficult in some cases for some homes.

      10             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm not opposed to trying

      11        to craft one, but I think that it's a gargantuan

      12        job because you really -- these types of

      13        things -- and -- and I think you'll know what

      14        I'm talking about -- is -- you really have to

      15        write it from -- for the lowest common

      16        denominator, for the person who's trying to get

      17        away with stuff.  And I hate to say that, but

      18        it's just the reality that we face, and so you

      19        really have to be precise in -- and not only to

      20        protect yourself from that, but people are going

      21        to be using it as a resource, so it has to be

      22        simply written so it's understandable and it has

      23        to be precise so that people aren't -- with the

      24        best of intentions, don't wind up reading it and

      25        saying, "But you said I could do that," because
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       1        if it -- if it has that consequence, we haven't

       2        helped people, we've frustrated them more.

       3             MS. SIMON:  Well, it's not going to really

       4        tell them they can do it.  It just maybe is

       5        going to give them a little bit of guidance

       6        to --

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             MS. MANSFIELD:  You and I know that, but, I

       9        mean, I see -- I mean --

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  I see --

      11             MS. SIMON:  How many times have we had an

      12        applicant here that said, "Well, staff said that

      13        was okay"?  And we all know that staff didn't

      14        say it was okay.  People hear what they want to

      15        hear and they'll read what they want to -- want

      16        to read.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think one is to be more

      18        pictorial than verbal or -- or it's something

      19        that's written --

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  But there's going to have

      21        to be a written preface to all those pictures

      22        that say that these items are capable of being

      23        approved but might not be approvable for your

      24        particular building.  And, I mean, that's going

      25        to have to be in big letters, in bold, multiple
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       1        times throughout the document.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Maybe our time is better

       3        spent working on the guidelines that we have and

       4        trying to flush those out instead of trying --

       5        creating a new document that may be --

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, what I was going to

       7        suggest was -- along the lines of the fencing

       8        supplement that we have been using for several

       9        years now, expanding that and creating a similar

      10        thing for each type of project; doors, windows,

      11        not so much an architectural style -- I mean, we

      12        would definitely have to reference that, Prairie

      13        style, Colonial style, but expand that and --

      14             And, again, like Jennifer was saying, you

      15        know, make sure there's disclaimer language in

      16        there about "might be, could be, is compatible,"

      17        you know, and then we could -- like with

      18        windows, we could specify that different homes

      19        have different styles, and -- you know, and talk

      20        about -- that whatever your historic style is,

      21        you would need to go back with that, but these

      22        types of products -- you know, wood sashes

      23        versus an aluminium sash would be more

      24        appropriate and -- but almost on an item -- or a

      25        type of project basis versus a type of house.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, architects prepare

       2        pattern books all the time, specifically for new

       3        developments and traditional neighborhood

       4        developments and whatnot, where all those

       5        details are really controlled, and I don't

       6        see -- I don't see the expansion of our existing

       7        guidelines into a -- a more specific pattern

       8        book as a -- I think it's going to be an effort,

       9        but I don't know that it's a gargantuan effort,

      10        but I still think it's something that we ought

      11        to try to do.  I don't know who -- I don't know

      12        who does that, you know?

      13             MR. MOORE:  Chairman Case does it.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  I know we have -- I know

      15        Angela and I have the ability to do that, but --

      16             MS. SIMON:  You're hired.

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      19             MR. TEAL:  Have we made any effort to try

      20        and see whether or not any other municipalities

      21        or historic areas have gone down a similar

      22        path?

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Not in formality.

      24             I mean, we've -- in some of our research

      25        regarding various issues along the way, you
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       1        know, we've discovered various other local

       2        historic districts and things that have created

       3        theme books or pattern books or conceptual-type

       4        things or -- or very visual design guidelines or

       5        some -- whatnot.  So, I mean, we can probably --

       6        staff go and see what we can find --

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  There are several -- there

       9        are several published books that have a lot of

      10        those guidelines already laid out.  I'm trying

      11        to think of the one that I use most frequently.

      12        It's -- I've even shot parts over to Lisa from

      13        time to time.

      14             What is it, Virginia --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  McAllister.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- McAllister.

      17             McAllister is the one --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The little field guide?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, we use that as a

      20        determination of style so we have some sort of

      21        consistency of -- of what we call styles and

      22        elements of styles.  We use one standard book

      23        other than --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  But can you glean a lot of

      25        information from that?
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  Sure.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  And there are some other

       3        books on the market that are -- that are readily

       4        available that can certainly supplement and

       5        contribute to that pattern book for all these

       6        individual styles.

       7             I mean, I definitely think it's worthwhile

       8        trying.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  The other problem --

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  If it's something that --

      11        that staff does or if it's something that we

      12        hire a consultant, you know, through the

      13        Planning Department to put together for the City

      14        or what -- I don't know how we'd, you know,

      15        physically go about doing that.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  That would be -- it would

      17        probably be a departmental responsibility.

      18             The other problem that we have with styles

      19        is there's very few examples of pure styles.

      20        You have a mixture of styles, so it gets sort

      21        of --

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  (Inaudible.)

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, it gets a little more

      24        difficult.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess, to me, it's
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       1        almost -- it's an effort that will help, but

       2        I -- it sounds like our discussion on meetings,

       3        per se, is really revolving around sort of the

       4        way the meetings themselves are run and the

       5        discipline that we employ on ourselves and our

       6        presenters and also what comes before us.

       7             And one of the questions for Jason too

       8        is -- you know, very, very often we get these

       9        proposals, which they're not trying to get drawn

      10        and not -- and they're kind of these hodgepodge

      11        things, and I would love for staff sometimes

      12        just to send it back and say, "I'm sorry.  I

      13        know you have to spend money, but you have to go

      14        get a drawing of this" --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  And we do.  We try.  We work

      16        with these people and try to do that.  It's

      17        just --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I know it's hard.

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  It's just hard.

      20             I mean, we just try and try and it's

      21        difficult.  We tell them exactly what we want,

      22        and they'll come back with what we -- you know,

      23        not having everything that we want and the way

      24        we want it and we'll send them back out again.

      25        You know, it just goes and goes, and then it's
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       1        some poor guy that didn't have a penny to

       2        spare.  He can't -- you know, he's just trying

       3        to get something done.

       4             MS. SIMON:  It might be -- you know, help

       5        him up front --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  What's that?

       7             MS. SIMON:  It might help to know that up

       8        front.  I mean, that's the best money they'll

       9        ever spend.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.  I mean, it is, but

      11        they just don't have it to spend.  I mean, you

      12        know, it's just --

      13             MS. SIMON:  Yeah, but, I mean, if they

      14        can't spend that, how are you going to do the

      15        rehab?

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, sometimes they do

      17        their own labor, so --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Jason, how would you like us

      19        to proceed?  Do you want us to make a list of

      20        recommendations from us to the General Counsel's

      21        Office or to the Planning Department or -- how

      22        would you like us to go about formulating some

      23        response or a recommendation or suggestions?

      24             MR. TEAL:  What I would probably recommend

      25        would be to decide a couple of things.  First
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       1        thing would be to decide whether you feel

       2        comfortable with once a month or whether you

       3        think it would be a good idea to go twice a

       4        month.  And then, depending on -- on that -- I

       5        guess if you decide to go twice a month, then

       6        we're pretty much done because I think that will

       7        alleviate your length of meeting issues by and

       8        large just by the reduction in items that you

       9        have on your agenda.

      10             If you want to operate within the framework

      11        of the once a month, then, you know, maybe to

      12        propose certain changes, decide what you want to

      13        do as far as that goes, whether that be

      14        applicants are more prepared and here's how we

      15        think it would be a good idea to do that -- you

      16        know, something along those lines and just offer

      17        suggestions, I guess, if you will.

      18             I mean, by and large this is your meeting.

      19        And so, you know, from a meeting procedures

      20        standpoint, you have control over that.  Certain

      21        things you could get comfort in.  I think you --

      22        right now you've got the ear of a councilman who

      23        would be willing to sponsor legislation to

      24        effectuate if there's anything that you want to

      25        formalize like that.  That's got pluses and my
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       1        minuses.

       2             Obviously, if it's in the ordinance code,

       3        you're locked.  You know, there's not a lot of

       4        leeway.  You can't -- you know, as far as

       5        deviation from that goes, whereas if you keep it

       6        as a -- as a policy-type thing, then you've got

       7        the ability within your own bylaws to be able to

       8        change those types of things.

       9             So I think that those are the -- kind of

      10        the decisions that you need to make, is to, you

      11        know, take a look at how your meetings are run

      12        and decide what, if anything, you think would

      13        make them more efficient.  I think that's pretty

      14        much what it boils down to, is efficiently

      15        moving through your agenda.  And if there's ways

      16        to do that, let's think about how to accomplish

      17        that and the manner in which to accomplish that,

      18        whether we need legislation or whether we just

      19        want to operate within a policy framework.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Y'all want to

      21        think about it?

      22             MR. MOORE:  I'll tell you what I think.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We could take just a

      24        little straw poll.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  General consensus is --
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       1             MR. MOORE:  My consensus is one meeting

       2        with -- carve out the projects to a special

       3        meeting, an hour earlier than when we start, and

       4        meeting discipline amongst ourselves and maybe

       5        staff discipline with -- this -- this

       6        application is not complete, bring it back to --

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  I agree completely.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think we all agree on

       9        that.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that's the way to

      11        go, and give staff -- I would like to give staff

      12        the latitude from the -- release from the date

      13        constraint, you know, that -- even if you're in

      14        by January 5th, you may not be on the January

      15        26th meeting if you're not --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  If your application is

      18        not --

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- if you don't have

      20        everything.

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Does that require an

      22        ordinance change?

      23             MR. TEAL:  No.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's like a policy --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  (Inaudible.)

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  I mean --

       3             MR. MOORE:  I think that's a policy, which

       4        I think --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MR. TEAL:  In essence, you-all are sitting

       7        as a quasi-judicial body, and what that means is

       8        that you are making your decisions based upon

       9        the information that's presented to you at this

      10        meeting.  And if you don't feel that there's

      11        sufficient information at this meeting to make

      12        your decision, then you are not required to make

      13        a decision.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The problem is --

      15             MR. TEAL:  Now --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- it will take us

      17        20 minutes to get to that point, and that's

      18        what --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and that's -- what I was

      21        going to say was -- is that if you think up

      22        front, this is the information that we need,

      23        these are the documents that we need to help us

      24        make our decision, if one of those documents is

      25        missing, then, you know, you can use that as an

        Diane M. Tropia, Inc., P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           199

       1        automatic deferral, if you will, that staff --

       2        you know, or at the beginning of your meeting --

       3        you know, the way you guys want to do that,

       4        because I guess -- I guess it depends on -- to

       5        what level do you want staff to have the ability

       6        to react to an architectural rendering, for

       7        example, in their report.  If you think that

       8        that's important for them to review prior to

       9        writing their staff report, then staff has the

      10        discretion in that particular instance to deny

      11        it, but if -- on the other hand, if they show up

      12        to the meeting with it and show it to you-all

      13        and you guys can react to it and you think that

      14        that's sufficient information to base a decision

      15        on, then you guys can make the call at that

      16        point in time if they don't have it at the

      17        meeting.  So, you know, from a timing

      18        standpoint, it's do you want staff to review it

      19        or not or is it sufficient to show up at the

      20        meeting with it and be good enough?

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I think we should

      22        make a policy for staff that if they're waiting

      23        on stuff from the applicant and it hasn't

      24        come -- I don't know.  You tell me if this

      25        helpful -- two days before this meeting --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, the agenda --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MS. SIMON:  I think --

       4             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  The general rule that we --

       6        the printer -- the book goes to the printer the

       7        Friday before the -- the Wednesday before this

       8        meeting.  We get the printed books on Friday.

       9        That is when they go to you.  So maybe that

      10        Friday.  If it cannot go into the envelope or be

      11        e-mailed to you guys that day --

      12             MS. MANSFIELD:  Well, I -- I totally agree

      13        that if it can't go in the book that we

      14        shouldn't address it at the meeting because --

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I think --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) also a

      18        public notice concern here too because anyone

      19        who is interested in the application, they're

      20        not finding out until they come to the hearing

      21        either, and I don't really think that's fair to

      22        the public.

      23             MR. TEAL:  Well -- and also, I mean, by and

      24        large, I mean, what it will do is it will -- you

      25        know, once the word of this goes out, you know,
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       1        and that people are actually perceiving that

       2        this is the process that's being followed, you

       3        will get more complete applications when they're

       4        filed.  You know, right now what somebody is

       5        doing is -- it's a placeholder.  They're getting

       6        it in, the paper on time, just so that they can,

       7        you know, secure their spot for that month's

       8        agenda and then they'll fill in the blanks

       9        later, and I think that's what's the frustrating

      10        part for staff --

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it will not be

      12        unreasonable to say that if your application --

      13        even though you've applied for a certain hearing

      14        date, if your application is not complete within

      15        two weeks of it going to press, then it will

      16        automatically be deferred or put on the next

      17        month's agenda or at a time that your -- your

      18        application is --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  And the ordinance code

      21        states that an application is complete when the

      22        Planning and Development Department says it's

      23        complete, so it does give us that flexibility to

      24        make that decision, and -- and we have had a

      25        practice sometime of really bending over
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       1        backwards trying to help people because they'll

       2        walk in the door on the deadline day, didn't

       3        know anything about it, they've got to do it

       4        next week, and -- one thing or another.

       5             Sometimes we also get political pressure as

       6        to why we don't take that application, why we're

       7        not getting that thing going forward.  There's a

       8        lot of things that play in this.  It's not as

       9        black and white as you may think.

      10             MS. SIMON:  I think if we stand behind them

      11        and they know that we're standing behind you --

      12        because the whole process isn't fair to anyone

      13        if everyone hasn't gotten to look at it in

      14        detail and it's not prepared.  It's not fair --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, that I -- that I

      16        understand.  I mean, you know, definitely we

      17        don't want to take an application to y'all if we

      18        have nothing to make a decision on.  I

      19        understand.  That, we -- the question is how

      20        much time do we -- as Jason said, sometimes we

      21        get an application in.  It's a -- the

      22        application is in.  They don't have all the

      23        items that we have or they say, "Well, you know,

      24        by Friday I can get the other part in,"

      25        or "Monday I can get the other part in," do we
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       1        let them do that or do we just say, "Hey, I'm

       2        sorry.  Wednesday, you don't have your site plan

       3        in, that's it"?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that's it.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  See, that's -- that's where

       6        we run into problems because people say, "Well,

       7        you know, I could have done that."

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, something that we run

      10        into -- deadlines are on a Wednesday.  The

      11        typical month, first Wednesday of that month.

      12        On Thursday, we meet and do our staff design

      13        review.  Sometimes when we sit down and we look

      14        at X number of applications, we -- you know,

      15        the -- the person thinks they have everything,

      16        the planner that took it in thinks they have

      17        everything, but when you're discussing as a

      18        group we realize, oh, wait.  This needs to be

      19        clarified further or maybe we need a fresh

      20        version of this drawing, and then we have to

      21        give the person some time to maybe tweak their

      22        drawing or we talk to them and they're like --

      23        you know, well, we're leaning towards wanting to

      24        do a window, and they go, "Oh, I like that

      25        idea.  Let me change my plans."  And then, you
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       1        know -- and then we've got to give them a little

       2        bit of leeway because --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, you give them a week

       4        or --

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- sometimes --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's still time before the

       7        book goes --

       8             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  So you guys are talking the

      10        day the book goes to the printer, which is last

      11        Wednesday, they need to have everything that

      12        will be coming forward to you guys in -- and

      13        then anything -- if they don't have it, it needs

      14        to be deferred.  Is that what I'm

      15        understanding?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If you deem it

      17        incomplete -- obviously, if somebody comes to

      18        the hearing and they have extra photographs

      19        or -- that's fine.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's different.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  But if you're looking at

      22        it, going, "It's not really" --

      23             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  We're looking at a nonscaled

      25        sketch that's --
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       1             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  And we may or may not know

       3        it, as Autumn says, until we sit down and have a

       4        design review.  We think -- we may think we have

       5        a complete application.  Other times, you know,

       6        we do give people a break.  You know, they

       7        say, "I can get it in, but it's going to be -- I

       8        can't do it Wednesday, but I can do it Friday,"

       9        you know, or whatever.

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  We try to push to make sure

      11        that by Design Review for the neighborhood --

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  That we have everything.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- that we have

      14        everything.  You know, it doesn't always work,

      15        but, I mean, that's what -- that's what we try

      16        to push with 95 percent of applicants.

      17             MS. SIMON:  Well, I can see your heart is

      18        in the right place when you're trying to help

      19        people, but is it really helping them if they

      20        get rushed through and they come to us and we

      21        drag -- you know, we have a ton of questions for

      22        them and we want to defer it?  It would be

      23        better to be more prepared up front, then when

      24        they get here, it's not a big issue drawn out.

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, what I'm saying is --
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       1        though, is it's not so much they don't have

       2        everything -- they don't have the information,

       3        they don't always have the required

       4        attachments.  We clearly know what they want to

       5        do, they know what they want to do, it's just

       6        that we don't -- they don't have the site plan

       7        or they don't have this or they don't have

       8        that.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  I guess what I'm hearing is

      10        maybe we need to hold them to the fire a little

      11        bit more to get rid of those handful that are

      12        completely -- we need to defer those, but, you

      13        know, John Doe, who just might need an extra day

      14        or two to get something, you know, that's one

      15        thing, but when they're just consistently not

      16        getting it --

      17             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      18             MS. SIMON:  -- (inaudible) easier -- the

      19        easier things that you're approving

      20        administratively, then that's going through, but

      21        when it's something that has to be -- come to

      22        the commission to be heard, it's already got

      23        some issues, so maybe it takes a longer process

      24        for you guys and -- so not try to rush it

      25        through -- they turn it in, you try and rush it
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       1        through and get it here in two weeks.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  We just need to push them

       3        to the fire a little bit more.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  It's not that we don't try

       5        to.  We do.  It's just that we're dealing with

       6        so many people with so many different

       7        backgrounds, so many different finances --

       8             MS. SIMON:  But then what do you get for

       9        it?  People come in and say, "They didn't tell

      10        me."

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, well, they're --

      12             MS. SIMON:  "They told me I could do this."

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, they're -- they're not

      14        being truthful because we're very clear about

      15        this and we keep a log of our telephone calls

      16        and what we say to people.  I have been

      17        misquoted so many times, it's not even funny,

      18        because they said --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MS. SIMON:  -- (inaudible) protects you too

      21        if you -- if it's been more detailed and more

      22        time and they're not coming in trying to slam it

      23        and say, "Oh, they told me I could do this" --

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, yeah, they'll say,

      25        "Well, I talked to you in Publix and you said
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       1        that was fine."

       2             MS. SIMON:  Right.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  He approves everything at

       4        Publix apparently.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  You better start shopping in

       6        Winn-Dixie, then.

       7             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, the only other

       9        thing -- I guess this is -- staff may consider

      10        is -- and this is -- Lisa and I had a prior

      11        conversation, came to the conclusion that some

      12        meetings every year are just terrible, like the

      13        January meeting is always really bad and maybe

      14        we just plan ahead and say that's a two-meeting

      15        month, you know, or something so that, you know,

      16        you're not wondering, are we going to have a

      17        backup meeting, are we going to --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I don't think we

      19        should rule out the occasional, you know,

      20        two-week meeting.  If there's an absolute need

      21        for it, I wouldn't just rule that out.  And

      22        certainly if the big one comes in, then let's

      23        just go ahead and schedule --

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  Unfortunately, it's very

      25        difficult to schedule, aside from January,
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       1        because we always know that one will be, but the

       2        others -- you know, because we had talked on the

       3        staff level, what about, you know, quarterly,

       4        but, unfortunately, you know, you schedule one

       5        for -- a two-meeting month for April, but what

       6        if May is your super heavy month that year?  You

       7        know, maybe it's March because there's an early

       8        spring.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think you'd get a sense of

      10        that by the time you get all your applications

      11        in --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.  We just have to

      13        have enough headway as far as on the staff level

      14        to be able to book a meeting room and all of

      15        that type of thing because, you know, like,

      16        getting this meeting space is very difficult, so

      17        we would just be able to -- we -- you know, like

      18        January, we know.  We could try and schedule

      19        that on a consistent basis, but some months, you

      20        know, it's -- and then we have to make sure all

      21        of you guys are available, and some of you --

      22        you almost need something --

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  Don't the blue signs have a

      24        date on them?

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  They do, for each
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       1        commission --

       2             MS. MANSFIELD:  Yeah, so once they get

       3        their sign, it's posted.  They have the meeting

       4        date on it, so I don't think it's really

       5        practical to say, "Oh, we're getting a lot of

       6        applications in now, we have to schedule a new

       7        date," unless it's done by staff at the time

       8        they're giving them the blue signs.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.  That's what I'm

      10        saying.  If they see that they've got, you know,

      11        20 COAs coming in on the first Wednesday of

      12        January, then that's pretty much a tip-off that,

      13        hey, we may need to schedule a special meeting

      14        and do another one in two weeks --

      15             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I (inaudible) zoning

      17        controls that --

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- but they would know that

      19        before they start giving out the --

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The signs.

      21             See, zoning, you go down and make your

      22        application, then -- it's a two-step process,

      23        which is a hassle, but you make your

      24        application, then they say come in and pay and

      25        get your -- in our case, it would be a sign.  So
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       1        by the time you come in to pay, you know you've

       2        had a -- a two-meeting month, so then you're

       3        writing out the signs --

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  But the question is, if you

       5        wait until the date of the deadline and you

       6        realize you've got too many and you're going to

       7        have to have two meetings, well, who has to

       8        wait?  Because these people get angry.  I mean,

       9        they say -- I mean, they're angry they've got to

      10        wait three weeks.  But if I come in here and

      11        say, "Well, you know, you've got -- we're going

      12        to have two meetings, so you're going to have to

      13        go a week or two weeks out," you know, they get

      14        pretty upset about that.

      15             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's easier to do that with

      16        big projects.  If we see a big project coming

      17        down, then we can pull that aside immediately

      18        and go, okay -- because a lot of times we hear

      19        about big projects ahead of time, so we can kind

      20        of prepare for that, but with the small-scale

      21        things, you know, people come in the week of the

      22        deadline.  And, like you said, we may get 20

      23        when we sit down and talk about them, but you

      24        know, we just --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let me ask you this
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       1        question:  Is there a way to do an automatic

       2        presort where like they -- like we -- as a

       3        commission we're available from noon until

       4        midnight or whatever it is.  And if we have

       5        three big projects and we need to convene at

       6        1 o'clock and look at -- I mean, maybe we just

       7        automatically sort these projects as they come

       8        in on the agenda.  And if there are none, we

       9        convene at 3:00.  And if there's --

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, I think we can --

      11        there's a way to do --

      12             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  It depends on scheduling --

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  -- because we -- we know the

      15        big proj- -- we know the big projects, you know,

      16        when they're coming in.  You know, we know them

      17        before the deadline itself.  It's possible,

      18        yeah, that they -- they may have to wait a week,

      19        but they're a big project, they, you know -- an

      20        extra week longer, I don't know.  We can --

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  They'd rather wait a week

      22        than a month.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, let them wait a week

      24        instead of a -- you know, another month.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And they'd probably
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       1        rather do that than sit here for four hours

       2        waiting for --

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah, so we would have

       5        our -- you know, our monthly meeting and all

       6        the -- all the mom and pops will be taken care

       7        of and then the big project would be done --

       8             MR. MOORE:  And this is an example of

       9        (inaudible).

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.  We have been

      11        chastised.

      12             MS. SIMON:  I wish we could push the big

      13        projects to the back because I always look at it

      14        like it's not fair to make ten people wait to

      15        hear their one case, instead of -- you know,

      16        make that one person wait and let ten people go,

      17        especially when they're not listening to staff.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Then it's --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- (inaudible) a separate

      21        meeting.

      22             MS. SIMON:  Yeah, like when they're getting

      23        into those crazy details, let you guys do it.

      24             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      25             MS. SIMON:  Like they're building this new
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       1        portico and this window is not --

       2             MR. MOORE:  If this is a two-person

       3        commission, then it's all solved.

       4             MS. SIMON:  Just architects for the

       5        details.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think Jennifer is

       8        going to go with that.

       9             MS. MANSFIELD:  I'm against that.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I think the consensus

      11        is, obviously, that we want to stick with a one

      12        month -- a monthly meeting, that we will have to

      13        make some -- practice some meeting discipline on

      14        our own part and --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Application discipline on

      16        our part.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- some application

      18        discipline there, and then I think we definitely

      19        want to start the policy of pulling any of the

      20        large projects out as a special meeting.

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We want staff to buy us

      22        the little timer.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  The red light?  Get the red

      24        light next.

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  It's in our --

       2             MS. SIMON:  We'll make a promise to

       3        ourself, if one person -- because we all get to

       4        where we're glazing over and nobody wants to

       5        stay.

       6             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       7             MS. SIMON:  Somebody ought to always --

       8        whoever -- say, "Okay, we don't have enough

       9        information.  Let's -- we're not going to hear

      10        it."

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And the first question

      12        you've got to ask, is this the applicant

      13        (inaudible)?  You know, before any staff report

      14        or anything, let's find out -- because Cherry

      15        will say, "You can't deny them if they're not

      16        here," or whatever the comment is, so that's

      17        going to be our first --

      18             MR. MOORE:  Got a gavel.  Bang it.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      20             MR. TEAL:  And one last thing is, are you

      21        comfortable with the list that the staff has put

      22        together as far as what needs to be in an

      23        application in order for it to be complete or do

      24        you want to take a look at that --

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  I mean, I just
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       1        recently filled one out three or four months

       2        ago.  It's not the same one that's in the COA

       3        application.  It was a separates sheet.

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

       5             MS. MARTINAGE:  Sufficiency review form.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  And I thought that was much

       7        better and was much more specific and I could

       8        just go through and check off, I've got this,

       9        I've got this, I've got this.

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  We've actually gone to the

      11        step of individual -- on our website, Samantha

      12        has made individual forms for different types of

      13        applications, a window replacement, an addition,

      14        and then kind of spelled it out even further

      15        for --

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think mine was one for new

      17        construction and it had a full list of required

      18        drawings that I was able to check off and the

      19        photographs and the whole deal, and I thought

      20        that was fine.

      21             I think the only thing that we need to add

      22        to all of these is a box or something at the

      23        bottom saying, you are encouraged to present

      24        your project to your local historical

      25        neighborhood --
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  If the neighborhoods, if

       2        they could provide us also with a sheet with a

       3        schedule for the year or whatever that we can

       4        give to them and say, okay, here is the number,

       5        here's the call [sic], here's the date, you

       6        know, so they don't -- we do tell them, but

       7        they -- they walk out the door and forget it.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well -- and you may need

       9        a form for these hardship ones.  I think

      10        Jennifer probably -- where they have to have

      11        bids from diff- -- not the same guy bidding

      12        three different (inaudible) --

      13             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They've got to have

      15        multiple contractors if they're going for

      16        hardship on some --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, how do we achieve that

      18        if they -- if we tell the applicant that, he

      19        could turn around and tell his roofer that, his

      20        roofer turns around and talks to two of his

      21        friends, so we're back to where we are.  How do

      22        we --

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You can't control that.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  I know that, but I'm just

      25        saying you can -- you may not --
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       1             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       2             MS. SIMON:  -- (inaudible) the list of

       3        approved people maybe.  The City has approved

       4        contractors.  They could use theirs, but some

       5        independent person, independent list --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, that's what we need.

       7        We need to somehow do it independently of --

       8             MS. SIMON:  The contractors are going to

       9        (inaudible), not what they want to --

      10             MR. MOORE:  I don't think we should

      11        encourage people to go for economic hardship

      12        because a lot of people don't know about it.

      13             MS. SIMON:  Yeah, we shouldn't.

      14             MR. MOORE:  Frankly, when we first started

      15        this two years ago, a lot of people asked for

      16        it.  And I haven't heard it at all in the last

      17        year and a half, so we shouldn't encourage it.

      18             MS. MANSFIELD:  I don't think we should

      19        encourage it either, but the ones we get are --

      20        have been woefully inadequate.

      21             MR. MOORE:  Well, once they ask for it,

      22        then that's going to be -- the application is

      23        not complete if they don't have it.  We're just

      24        going to have to (inaudible).

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  And one thing we had talked
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       1        about in the past was actually being able to

       2        have -- a way to create some sort of design

       3        services for people; that is -- I mean, we had a

       4        gentleman, an old man.  He wanted to screen in

       5        his front porch, and he no sense or idea how to

       6        do this.  He just knew he was going to put some

       7        screen up.  But if somebody could sit down with

       8        him and actually design this out a little bit,

       9        you know, he could probably come up with

      10        something, and that's -- that's one of the

      11        things that's missing that we -- we don't have

      12        the services to provide them.

      13             Now, the neighborhood does provide them

      14        some orally, but we need somebody to actually do

      15        something visually.

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  I don't know about SPAR,

      17        but I know that RAP will do that currently with

      18        Design Review, and actually --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  They will?

      20             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- I'm chairing the

      21        committee at RAP to actually get a design

      22        service so that you get a free half hour with a

      23        professional.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  Good.

      25             So if Joe -- if the old man comes to me and
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       1        says, "Hey, I need to build a screen porch," and

       2        I said, "We need a plan," then they can actually

       3        go and say, "Okay, this is what I want to do" --

       4             MS. MANSFIELD:  Pittsburgh has an operating

       5        program that does that, but it's actually

       6        through the City, that they get professionals to

       7        participate for a half hour -- they donate a

       8        half hour of their time to the individual.

       9        There's no requirement preventing the applicants

      10        with contracting with that professional if they

      11        so choose.  So that kind of gets people willing

      12        to volunteer for it, right?  But there's no

      13        obligation that the person use that design

      14        professional.  And we've -- RAP found that in

      15        its research and so it's a program that we're

      16        trying to work towards implementing.

      17             MR. TEAL:  Are there any local educational

      18        programs for architecture?  I mean, I think that

      19        that would be --

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  There's drafting, I'm sure.

      21             MR. TEAL:  I mean, if you can have a bunch

      22        of -- you know, that would be -- class project

      23        kind of thing.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  I mean, FSCJ has a -- has a

      25        class where they actually teach CAD, but there's
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       1        not one I'm aware of that teaches any kind of

       2        traditional architecture.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, and I --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  And that's really what we're

       5        dealing with.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And I think it's probably

       7        better coming from the neighborhood

       8        organization.  Somehow it seems like if the City

       9        gets involved in designing projects, then they

      10        are taking out a lot of --

      11             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, then you almost assume

      12        you have to approve it because we had someone

      13        design it, so it --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's right.

      15             I mean, it --

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  So it would be nice to be an

      17        outside service as well.  I'm just -- it's just

      18        something -- it's just a need that could be

      19        there, and that would help us get more complete

      20        applications because then we can say, "Okay, you

      21        need a front facade drawing and you can go see

      22        this person or this organization and they will

      23        help you get that accomplished."

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  I had an applicant in

      25        January who was a teacher and he actually used
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       1        some of his students over at A. Philip Randolph,

       2        the school over there, technology school.  They

       3        actually crafted his elevations.  I don't know

       4        if there could be the possibility of working

       5        with Duval County schools and -- and a couple of

       6        their trade schools, you know, free experience

       7        for students -- you know, I don't know.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'd send them to RAP.

       9             That's what -- because having a designer is

      10        important.  You could have all these drafting

      11        students in the world, and it will be scary

      12        looking.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  I don't know.  That's just

      14        what he did and --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Did it turn out pretty

      16        good?

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.  The commission

      18        approved his garage, so . . .

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Let's -- I think

      20        we're all done, right?

      21             Okay.  We have been given our latest copy

      22        of --

      23             MS. MARTINAGE:  Are we going to defer the

      24        design issue again?

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, I think we have a
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       1        general consensus.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  No, brick pavers.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, I didn't even see that

       4        one, I think.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  Do you want me to give a

       6        summary real quick?

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just --

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Quickly.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, this is not street

      10        pavers, this is driveways.

      11             Just a brief thing.  Staff, as a general

      12        rule with driveways, we typically approve a

      13        driveway, you know, either ribbons or a

      14        simulated ribbon appearance, something like this

      15        (indicating) or a combination of brick and

      16        concrete or paver, you know.  And typically when

      17        it has come to paver driveways in the past,

      18        we've used the fact that Jacksonville had brick

      19        streets, even rows, brick course, herringbone

      20        style, but we're getting a lot of requests for

      21        different shaped pavers, rectangular, square,

      22        quite -- sort of rectangular but not quite

      23        brick.

      24             Typically, we try to continue to steer

      25        people in the color of traditional brick, red
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       1        brick type colors or if it -- or make them go to

       2        the commission if they want something a little

       3        bit beyond what we feel comfortable with, but

       4        we're getting these -- these randomized

       5        patterns, kind of a T pattern, kind of a

       6        cobblestone pattern, and we're getting more and

       7        more of these requests, and we've -- just trying

       8        to kind of get you guys' guidance, whether this

       9        is something you feel needs to be in a

      10        herringbone, brick course, traditional pattern,

      11        do you -- does it -- do we need to really

      12        restrict people towards, you know, a traditional

      13        brick-shaped, rectangular paver?  Do you not

      14        have that much concern how they're laid, what

      15        shape they are?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  This is why I like just

      17        regular driveways without having to have --

      18             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  And, again, that's -- that's

      20        the first question we need to ask, does

      21        everything have to be a ribbon or a ribbon --

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't think so.  I've

      23        been trying to push for that for a year.

      24             MS. SIMON:  It should be case by case

      25        because -- my house had a driveway.  It was all
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       1        concrete.  Now, it was cut up in squares, but it

       2        was -- that was original when they built that

       3        house or shortly after it was all concrete.

       4             Now it's broken, so we did take out

       5        concrete ribbons and put brick.  I think it

       6        maybe should be a case by case --

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  That, to me --

       8             MS. SIMON:  What was there -- if there was

       9        something there originally that wasn't what's

      10        fitting --

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  I know in Riverside ribbons

      12        were traditionally what you found, but people

      13        don't want ribbons.  You know, the -- the

      14        traditional width of ribbons for modern cars

      15        doesn't really fit.  It needs to be wider or

      16        proportioned differently.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They have children who

      18        want to bike down their drive- -- I mean, there

      19        are a lot of reasons to have a solid surface,

      20        and that -- insistent on the ribbon pattern, to

      21        me, results in those kind of funky designs.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, what about just a

      23        straight paver driveway?  You know, this is kind

      24        of a cobblestone, random mixture of -- I mean,

      25        do you --
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I think what -- I

       2        think that would be more palatable if it was in

       3        a rectilinear pattern, generally more

       4        traditional.  Once you get into these

       5        free-forming amorphic things, then it starts to

       6        look very, very contemporary, and I would -- I

       7        would shy away from those.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think that's a good

       9        example of case by case because some places,

      10        like the estate-size lots on Richmond, they can

      11        handle a driveway like this.  The average

      12        mid-block, traditional block, wants a nice,

      13        straight, clean, solid surface drive.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  So if a combination -- say

      15        someone wants to do square and rectangular, if

      16        they're in even rows, brick course pattern, you

      17        would be okay with that even though they might

      18        not be traditional brick shaped, as long as they

      19        were in an even pattern, row-type

      20        configuration?

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I think so.

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  All right.  Is that what I

      23        hear?

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Like, what do we --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  You see the brick pattern,

       2        that's what we're trying to achieve.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I don't mind the brick.

       4        I think the mixing of these materials is not --

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, it needs to be more

       6        uniform.  I --

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  So am I hearing that -- if

       8        somebody comes to us and it's a normal house in

       9        Riverside that you might see, not an estate

      10        house, if they come to us and say, we want to

      11        use brick for the entire thing, we can do that

      12        without making them go to ribbon?

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, sure, yes.  A brick

      14        drive, if that's what --

      15             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  It depends on how big it

      17        is.

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, single-car width --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  Just a single car, a typical

      21        single car.

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  Our typical condition is up

      23        to the front corner of your house, it has to be

      24        single-car width.  Ten feet is our standard

      25        width.  Beyond that, you know, if they want to
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       1        widen it -- you can see this one -- now, this

       2        one has a large side yard, but this one was

       3        conditioned to go to the front corner of the

       4        house, so I'm assuming this is approximately

       5        where it is, and then they widen it to kind of

       6        allow for, you know, getting out of the car once

       7        you get back there or to allow for a two-car

       8        driveway -- two-car driveway -- two-car garage

       9        at the back of the property.

      10             But, you know, so that way when you're

      11        driving down the road, the appearance -- you're

      12        getting a one-car apron, one-car driveway

      13        initially.  And if they have a lot coverage,

      14        once they get past that front corner of the

      15        house, then they can expand to a larger width if

      16        they choose.

      17             MS. SIMON:  What -- but aesthetic standard,

      18        why not have the -- don't we already give

      19        them -- people the choice to do ribbon -- like

      20        solid concrete with the delineation of ribbons?

      21        So why don't you just keep the concrete ribbon,

      22        you delineate it if they want to do all concrete

      23        or if they want to do brick inside, but keep the

      24        ribbons concrete --

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, that's --
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       1        typically, this is what I try to encourage

       2        people to do, but we've had some people that

       3        have wanted to go with a combination of two

       4        different types of brick pavers.  I mean, that

       5        was their personal choice --

       6             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) there's a

       8        practical reason.  They're -- now have to have a

       9        concrete, you know, guy come out and pump and

      10        have a paver contractor, so there's a real

      11        practical reason for people to do pavers or

      12        concrete, and I think you're, again, imposing an

      13        additional financial constraint on them that

      14        doesn't really result in a --

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  Can't they have stamped --

      16             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  They can have stamped as

      18        well.  We're just -- typically, when it comes to

      19        the -- the simulated ribbons, we're trying to

      20        get some kind of visual differentiation in

      21        materials, whether you stain and stamp and have

      22        plain concrete, whether you use a combination of

      23        brick and concrete ribbons, like this home did.

      24             Some people have interpreted that

      25        guideline -- you know, a differentiation in
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       1        materials as being two different types of brick,

       2        and that was their personal choice, and -- and,

       3        you know -- and we've not gotten into -- as long

       4        as it was a visual differentiation, we've not

       5        really gotten into telling people what color

       6        bricks between the two they want.  I mean, you

       7        know, this is personal taste, in my opinion.

       8        You know, we're just trying to kind of get an

       9        idea of whether these unusually-shaped pavers

      10        are compatible for the neighborhood at all.

      11             MS. MANSFIELD:  I don't think we should be

      12        reconsidering the ribbon thing in Riverside.  I

      13        mean, ribbons were predominant in historic --

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  And that's what -- that's

      15        why we typically condition -- either you go back

      16        with ribbons or you do a simulated ribbon

      17        appearance through a differentiation of

      18        materials up to the front corner and you can

      19        change it past that.  That's been our standard

      20        practice for at least the past two to three

      21        years.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That does not make me

      23        think of a traditional ribbon (inaudible) --

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  No, me either.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It doesn't.
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       1             MS. SIMON:  They probably didn't  -- the

       2        staff probably didn't give them permission to do

       3        that, though, either.  It's probably something

       4        somebody just took upon themselves.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  But at the same time, as you

       6        say, people do not want to do ribbons anymore.

       7        They just -- not traditional.  Now, they

       8        would -- they will do something like this

       9        (indicating).

      10             MS. SIMON:  But we're not making people do

      11        ribbons anymore.  We tell them --

      12             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's what we're saying in

      14        Riverside.

      15             MS. SIMON:  Well, we're telling them to

      16        delineate --

      17             MS. MANSFIELD:  Simulated ribbons.

      18             MS. SIMON:  Simulated ribbons.  They can

      19        pour all concrete -- a whole concrete driveway

      20        and put the lines for the ribbons.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  What you're saying is --

      22        again, it's concrete for the ribbons, nothing

      23        else but just concrete, not this brick stuff,

      24        and then brick on this --

      25             (Simultaneous speaking.)
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       1             MS. SIMON:  -- (inaudible) give people so

       2        many options.  Do you want to do ribbons, do you

       3        want to do all concrete but just show the

       4        ribbons, do you want to do concrete ribbons and

       5        put brick inside?  I mean, they've got pretty

       6        many choices --

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, that's what we do.  I

       8        mean, that's sort of the interpretation of what

       9        you're talking about.

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah.  We typically tell

      11        someone, you know -- you know, differentiation

      12        of material.  You have to do a simulated ribbon

      13        appearance with a different -- you know,

      14        differing materials, and this is how -- I mean,

      15        I don't know how this particular COA was

      16        worded.  I don't know what the address is for

      17        this picture.

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  (Inaudible.)

      19             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yeah, I don't even know if

      20        there's a COA because some people have just been

      21        seeing others in the district and running with

      22        it.  But, you know, I have worded some COAs as

      23        far as just differing materials.  So this would

      24        be differing materials to recreate a simulated

      25        appearance.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, I think it's a --

       2        I've stated my (inaudible).

       3             I don't think it's working, looking at some

       4        of these images.  And I don't see the problem.

       5        If someone wants to put in a beautiful all brick

       6        driveway, why make them put ribbons?  I mean --

       7             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, no, if someone wants

       8        to do an all brick driveway, we do not condition

       9        ribbons.  We have not in the past.  It's when

      10        they want to -- it's typically when they're

      11        coming to say us saying, "I want to do a

      12        concrete driveway," we tell them, "Well, you

      13        have to do a diff- -- you know, you have to do

      14        the simulated ribbons."

      15             Some people have taken that and added that

      16        into their brick driveways.  We do not typically

      17        condition on a request for a brick driveway that

      18        they do this.  Someone just --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, that's --

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  -- chose that.

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  I think that's one of the

      22        questions is -- is that -- do you find that an

      23        acceptable option for us to say if -- if you

      24        don't do ribbons or ribbon simulation, if you

      25        want to do brick, that's fine, without any
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       1        evidence of a -- of a ribbon?  Is that an

       2        appropriate interpretation that we should

       3        continue or --

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  I would think -- I would

       5        certainly support the use of all brick as one

       6        option or the ribbons as the other.

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  When you say "brick," you

       8        are talking about dimensional brick and color

       9        brick?

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, no.  I mean, I don't

      11        have a problem with that material as long as

      12        it's the whole driveway, you know?  I mean, to

      13        me, that's a -- I mean, that's a simulated

      14        cobblestone.  I mean, you know, that's been

      15        around as a paving material for 2,000 years.  I

      16        mean, it's --

      17             MR. McEACHIN:  It just wasn't common to the

      18        district is the only problem.  It's --

      19             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- (inaudible) the colors

      21        that you find with this.  These are kind of

      22        pastels.

      23             I, personally -- see, I just don't have a

      24        problem with a simple concrete drive.  I think

      25        it -- it's equally appropriate to some of those
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       1        other images you showed me that are mixed.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's the mixing that bothers

       3        me more than anything else.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  It seems forced,

       5        and so I would love to see -- you know, maybe

       6        not Riverside, but maybe once you pass King

       7        Street and -- just a simple concrete drive

       8        that's no more than eight feet wide.  You know,

       9        that's approvable, but it's narrow and it's

      10        concrete and has scoring marks.  That's it.

      11             But in terms of the shape specifically, I'm

      12        not as -- I'm not as -- quite as comfortable

      13        with that shape and I'm very uncomfortable with

      14        some of these odd pastel colors.  I just don't

      15        think they feel right --

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think if you limit it to a

      17        darker brick tone --

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, brick or the gray

      19        or uniform gray colors, it's probably okay.

      20             MS. MARTINAGE:  Okay.  Browns, dark

      21        browns?

      22             MS. SIMON:  We could go on forever because

      23        now people do that for their steps.

      24             MS. MARTINAGE:  Steps and walkways, we

      25        haven't -- well, I don't know.  I don't know.
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       1        Never mind.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  We won't get into that

       3        matter.  That will be for another night.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Please.

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MS. MANSFIELD:  -- (inaudible) for meeting

       7        discipline.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Oh, we threw out that one

       9        about an hour ago.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  But everyone needed to

      12        express their opinion.

      13             MS. SIMON:  But what it comes down to, we

      14        ought to go with what the guidelines are.  I

      15        mean, we can't --

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, the guidelines are

      17        very clear.  It says ribbons.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think the guidelines

      19        need changing.

      20             MS. SIMON:  Yeah, but then we can't -- we

      21        can't -- we can't do that until we -- and

      22        someone should, in power, change it.  We can't

      23        randomly (inaudible) change it.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  And we can't be adjourned
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       1        because I don't know what I'll tell my wife if I

       2        get home at 7:30.  She won't believe me.

       3             MS. SIMON:  Don't go home.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Meeting adjourned.

       5             MR. TEAL:  Mr. Chairman, we do have one

       6        other item I think that we've got somebody here

       7        on, which is the condemned structures committee

       8        report.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Never mind.

      10             MR. TEAL:  Sorry.

      11             MR. TEAL:  I don't know what that is,

      12        but --

      13             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's me.

      14             MR. TEAL:  Okay.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Sorry about that.

      16             MS. MANSFIELD:  We were -- it was on last

      17        month's agenda, but -- it was on last month's

      18        agenda before Bill Killingsworth decided to come

      19        and talk with us.

      20             The plan now for -- unfortunately, for

      21        scheduling -- scheduling just did not work out

      22        for October.  We weren't able to schedule

      23        another meeting.  When we thought we had a date,

      24        we weren't able to get the public notice out in

      25        time, so we're going to try to schedule a
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       1        meeting this month again.

       2             We've sent an e-mail out to the community

       3        groups asking them to get back -- get with their

       4        groups and ask them to figure out not only what

       5        they want to do, but what they're capable of

       6        doing, and to come back at this public hearing

       7        and let us know what that is because then we

       8        can -- if an ordinance change has been -- need

       9        to be made or something, and it seems much more

      10        logical to figure out what kind of involvement

      11        the community groups can commit to before we go

      12        asking for the ordinance changes.

      13             So, for example, one -- the conditions of

      14        these buildings are what prompted the request

      15        for demolitions and the -- the yards not being

      16        mowed shows that it's derelict, so it attracts

      17        people who want to break into it for various

      18        reasons.  Breaking into it makes it a nuisance

      19        for the community with drugs and crime or

      20        whatever, right?  So if stopping the demolitions

      21        is just the first step, we need to figure out

      22        how can these buildings continue to be looked

      23        after so that they don't become the nuisance or

      24        to stop being the nuisance, but the problem is

      25        that without the permission of the owner, who's
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       1        sometimes absent, you can't even get ahold of,

       2        even a benevolent act of like mowing the lawn is

       3        technically a trespass, so do we need to work

       4        with the City to allow -- is it possible to have

       5        an ordinance change or to have something happen

       6        so that it's possible for the community group

       7        who wanted, for example, to mow the lawn, to be

       8        able to do that without committing trespass?

       9             I don't know if it's possible.  I haven't

      10        talked with the General Counsel's Office about

      11        this yet, but before I go doing that, what do

      12        they what to do?  Because maybe they don't want

      13        to mow the lawn, so what a waste of time that is

      14        to try to figure out how to do that, right?

      15             So that's the idea, is what -- what do you

      16        want to do to work with these buildings?  And --

      17        because I see in an ideal world, the City

      18        continues to board -- it supplies the boards.

      19        The community group winds up having some sort of

      20        boarding party where they show up, they paint

      21        the boards black and fake muntins on them,

      22        because other cities have done the black with

      23        the fake muntins.  Once they're installed, the

      24        person driving by virtually don't even notice

      25        that it's boarded as opposed to a regular
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       1        window.  And then you mow the lawn, and you have

       2        someone who walks their dog past the house once

       3        a week, maybe twice a week at the beginning, to

       4        see if someone has broken in.  And if they have,

       5        you don't go do it yourself, because that -- you

       6        can get in trouble and harm that way, but you

       7        have a contact at the City to call and say, this

       8        house has been broken into, come back out and

       9        board.  And that way the house is being looked

      10        after.

      11             That sort of stuff will spread the word in

      12        the community, that they're just going to have

      13        to go to another neighborhood because this

      14        community is watching out for its own.  And

      15        that, to me, seems the type of simple investment

      16        and time and resources that a community would be

      17        able to afford, but I don't know if that's what

      18        you guys want to do or not, and -- and so I

      19        wanted to get your input on that.

      20             MS. BOYDSTON:  Tonight?

      21             MS. MANSFIELD:  Not tonight.

      22             MS. BOYDSTON:  Can I just say --

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  That's just the update of

      24        what's going on.

      25             Now, I have had that idea, had that
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       1        discussion with Lisa Sheppard already.  She had

       2        crafted the e-mail that was sent out to all the

       3        people before last month's JHPC meeting, like

       4        the day before.  And between drafting that

       5        e-mail and actually hitting the "send" button,

       6        Bill Killingsworth, independently, with his own

       7        thought process, pretty much came up with the

       8        same idea and came and talked with staff about

       9        it.  So hopefully we could actually get

      10        something like this done because we have

      11        different people going toward the same goal,

      12        but --

      13             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Gloria Devall.

      15             Do I give my address and everything?

      16             7027 Alpine, Preservation SOS.

      17             There -- there's a couple of different

      18        things.  First of all, the boarding and securing

      19        permit will take out a lot of these properties

      20        off of the shoulders of the neighborhood because

      21        if people are allowed to pull a board and secure

      22        permit and there's a requirement there and it

      23        would be spelled out exactly like any other

      24        permit would be, then -- and many of the

      25        homeowners will do this themselves, and then we
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       1        don't have to worry about trespassing and we

       2        don't have to worry about the other legal

       3        issues.

       4             And the payoff for doing this is that it

       5        keeps Code Enforcement at abeyance, and so they

       6        know then -- that, okay, if I meet these

       7        requirements for boarding and securing on my

       8        property, then I can legally keep it in this

       9        condition.  I need to keep the lawn mowed, I

      10        need to make sure that it's secure, and then the

      11        cost involved in pulling this board and secure

      12        permit will pay for the enforcement -- the

      13        additional enforcement for somebody to come by

      14        and check on it.

      15             In Virginia, that's how they operate their

      16        board and secure permit.  It's renewable

      17        annually so that it doesn't have to be open

      18        ended.  Just because you give somebody

      19        permission to board and secure their house, that

      20        doesn't mean it's going to be there forever and

      21        ever, and so the board and secure will take a

      22        majority of the problems right off of the

      23        table.

      24             In Springfield, there's 139 condemned

      25        properties.  No neighborhood organization can
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       1        take on that burden, but if three-quarters of

       2        the homeowners agree to do this and agree to

       3        take on that responsibility in return for no

       4        rolling fines, no visits to the special master,

       5        then we may be looking at only 25 houses, and

       6        that's very doable for any organization.

       7             So any real discussion about mothballing

       8        and the legal issues involved really has to

       9        start with the boarding and securing permit.

      10        That's what I think.  But we're -- we're also

      11        looking at that and looking at maybe each block

      12        could adopt the condemned property on their

      13        block and make a commitment to taking care of

      14        that.

      15             MS. MANSFIELD:  But even organizing efforts

      16        like that takes a lot of organization skill on

      17        behalf of the organization.

      18             MS. DEVALL:  Oh, absolutely.

      19             Okay.  Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      21             (Ms. Boydston approaches the podium.)

      22             MS. BOYDSTON:  Yeah, we talked about this

      23        with our Design Review Committee, and also

      24        that's one of the reasons why we're beefing up.

      25        We've got another architect and a contractor on
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       1        there.  We -- and I met with Bill Killingsworth

       2        too over our checklist of things that we know

       3        need to be addressed, and I'll be glad to pass

       4        that on when -- that's why I was wanting to make

       5        sure -- you didn't have another committee

       6        meeting, right?

       7             MS. MANSFIELD:  No.

       8             MS. BOYDSTON:  Right.  So -- but we -- we

       9        do have a check list of things of these issues

      10        that you're talking about too, and we got some

      11        answers from Bill, we got some answers from, you

      12        know, the experts, you know, that are on our

      13        Design Review, and I think number one is going

      14        to be, you've got to find a way to survey what

      15        other properties and -- and some are going to be

      16        more appropriate for certain things than others,

      17        and other places have done it and we'll just,

      18        you know, follow through with that, following

      19        their lead.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      21             Jennifer, have you set a time for

      22        another --

      23             MS. MANSFIELD:  We will.  When Lisa gets

      24        back from her conference, we'll set the time.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.
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       1             Okay.  Now, I guess, we're officially

       2        adjourned.

       3             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

       4        7:18 p.m.)
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